THE ROLE OF THE PHOSPHATIDYLINOSITOL TRANSFER PROTEIN AND THE SMALL GTP-ASE ARF IN REGULATED EXOCYTOSIS FROM RBL-2H3 MAST CELLS

Gemma Ann Way

Department of Physiology University College, London Gower Street London. WC1E 6BT

A Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the University of London

March 1998

ProQuest Number: 10013936

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 10013936

Published by ProQuest LLC(2016). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

,

Abstract

Two proteins have been identified previously, based on their ability to restore secretion from granulocytes (neutrophils and HL60 cells): the ADP-ribosylation factor (ARF), and the phosphatidyl-inositol transfer protein (PI-TP). If granulocytes are permeabilised before stimulation there is a decline in the secretory response. This is associated with the leakage of cytosolic proteins, and implies that some of the lost proteins are involved in the regulation of secretion.

Previous work has relied upon the use of the artificial stimulus, $GTP\gamma S$. RBL-2H3 mast cells may be stimulated experimentally via their tyrosine-kinase linked Fc ϵ R1 receptors, using the physiological stimulus. Therefore the primary goal of this project was to demonstrate that the effects of myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP on secretion were of physiological relevance.

When conditions for depleting RBL-2H3 mast cell cytosol were established, ARF and PI-TP leakage were found to coincide temporally with the gradual decline in secretion. In reconstitution studies, cytosol-depleted cells were incubated with recombinant myr.ARF-1 and both α and β isoforms of rPI-TP; each of these proteins successfully restored lost responsiveness. Myr.rARF-1 was also found to restore lost phospholipase D activity following permeabilisation.

The mechanisms through which these proteins contribute to exocytosis were investigated: it was found that while ARF appears to exert its effect via PLD activation, PI-TP operates via a different pathway. However, analysis of polyphosphoinositide levels in reconstituted cells indicates a possible common mechanism, namely the increased synthesis of phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate (PIP₂). To identify the site of PIP₂ synthesis, the subcellular location of the PI-TP's was examined. It was discovered that antigen-stimulation mediates a translocation of PI-TP α to the cells' cortex.

3

Contents

Abbreviations and Symbols	14
Chapter 1 Introduction	
1.1 Mast Cells	
1.1.1 The Physiological role of Mast cells	17
1.1.2 Activation of Mast cells	20
1.1.3 RBL-2H3 cultured cell line	22
1.2 Lipid signalling enzymes activated on cell stimulation	
1.2.1 Phospholipase C	25
1.2.2 Phospholipase A ₂	28
1.2.3 Pl 3-Kinase	28
1.2.4 Phospholipase D	
1.2.4.1 Enzymology of PLD	29
1.2.4.2 Regulation of PLD activity by monomeric G-proteins	30
1.2.4.3 Regulation of PLD by PKC	32
1.2.4.4 A requirement for PIP_2 in PLD activity	32
1.2.4.5 The role of PLD in vesicular budding	34
1.2.4.6 The role of PLD in endocytosis	37
1.2.4.7 The role of PLD in exocytosis	37
1.3 Factors involved in regulating exocytosis	
1.3.1 Calcium	38
1.3.2 Guanine Nucleotides	41
1.3.3 ATP	47
1.4 SNAPs and SNAREs	
<u>1.5_Aims of the project</u>	55
Chapter 2 Materials and Methods	
2.1 Materials	57
2.2 Cells	
2.2.1 Culturing RBL-2H3 cells	58
2.2.2 Labelling RBL-2H3 cells	58

2.3 Assays using intact and permeabilised cells	
2.3.1 Sensitization of RBL-2H3's with $IgE\alpha DNP$ -HSA	58
2.3.2 Stimulation of intact cells	59
2.3.3 Stimulation of acutely permeabilised cells	59
2.3.4 Measuring declining responsiveness after permeabilisation	59
2.3.5 Reconstitution of cytosol-depleted cells	61
2.3.6 Depletion of endogenous ATP	61
2.3.7 Preparation of $GTP\gamma S$	62
2.3.8 Preparation of DNP-HSA	62
2.3.9 Preparation of calcium buffers	62
2.3.10 Preparation of MgATP	62
2.3.11 Preparation of PIPES and HEPES buffers	62
2.3.12 Measuring secretion from attached cells	63
2.4 Assaying secretion from RBL-2H3 cells	
2.4.1 Ascertaining % β-hexosaminidase release	63
2.4.2 Preparation of β -hexosaminidase substrate	64
2.5 Assaying PLD activity by measuring [3H]-choline release	
2.5.1 Extraction of [³ H]-choline metabolites	64
2.5.2 Separation of free [³ H]-choline	64
2.6 Assaying [¹⁴ C]-phosphatidyl ethanol (PEt) formation	
2.6.1 Extraction of PEt	65
2.6.2 Separation of lipids by TLC	65
2.6.3 Quantification of PEt formation	66
2.6.4 Preparation of PEt standard	66
2.7 Assaying PLC activity by measuring [³ H]-IP ₃ production	
2.7.1 Extraction of [³ H]-inositol phosphates	66
2.7.2 Separation of [³ H]-inositol phosphates	67
2.8 Preparation of recombinant myristoylated ARF	
2.8.1 Myr.ARF-1 expressing bacteria	67
2.8.2 Growing bacteria	67
2.8.3 Extraction and purification of myr.ARF-1	68

2.9 Western Blotting

2.9.1 Detection of cytosol leakage from permeabilised cells	68
2.9.2 Translocation of cytosolic proteins on stimulation	69
2.9.3 Preparation of cytosol samples for electrophoresis	69
2.9.4 Preparation of membrane samples for electrophoresis	70
2.9.5 Gel electrophoresis	70
2.9.6 Transfer of proteins to PVDF	70
2.9.7 Antigen detection	70
2.9.8 ECL detection	71
2.10 Polyphosphoinositide analysis	
2.10.1 Labelling of phosphatidylinositides with [³² P]-ATP	71
2.10.2 Extraction and separation of phosphatidylinositide lipids	71
2.10.3 Quantification of phosphatidylinositide lipids	72
2.11 Immunofluorescence	
2.11.1 Preparation of slides for immunofluorescence	72
2.11.2 Stimulation of cells	73
2.11.3 Immunofluorescence using confocal microscopy	73
2.12 Miscellaneous methods	
2.12.1 Assaying protein with Bradford reagent	73
2.12.2 Conditions for antibody use in Western blots	74
2.12.3 Recombinant PI-TP and PLC-δ1	74
2.12.3 Conditions for antibody use in immunofluorescence	74
2.12.4 Molecular weight markers	74
2.13 Expression of data	75
Chapter 3 Characterisation of GTPvS-stimulated secretion and PLD	
activity from RBL-2H3 cells	
3.1 Introduction	77

<u>3.2</u>	GTP _Y S-stimulated secretion and PLD activity	78
<u>3.3</u>	Dependence of secretion and PLD activity on cytosolic proteins	82
<u>3.4</u>	Reconstitution of secretion with myr.rARF-1	87
<u>3.5</u>	Reconstitution of PLD activity with myr.rARF-1	91
<u>3.6</u>	Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP α	95

3.7 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TPβ	98
3.8 Discussion	103
Chapter 4 Characterisation of antigen-stimulated secretion and PLD	
activity from RBL-2H3 cells	
4.1 Introduction	111
4.2 Antigen-stimulated secretion	112
4.3 Antigen-stimulated PLD activity	118
4.4 Dependence of secretion and PLD activity on cytosolic proteins	118
4.5 Reconstitution of secretion with myr.rARF-1	118
<u>4.6 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TPα</u>	127
4.7 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TPβ	127
4.8 Discussion	132

Chapter 5 The mechanism of ARF and PI-TP effects on secretion

5.1 Introduction	138
5.2 Inhibition of secretion by ethanol	139
5.3 Effect of reconstitution on polyphosphoinositi	de levels 139
5.4 Subcellular location of ARF and PI-TP following	ng stimulation 144
5.5 Time course of PI-TP α translocation	148
5.6 Discussion	148

Chapter 6 Discussion

6.1 Introduction	157
6.2 The mechanism of ARF's effects in secretion	158
6.3 The mechanism of PI-TP's effects in secretion	158
6.4 A common mechanism for ARF and PI-TP's effects on secretion	159
6.5 The importance of PIP ₂ in the priming of exocytosis	161
6.6 Localisation of signalling mechanisms	163
6.7 Regulation of PI-TP and ARF via the receptor	164
6.8 Permeabilised cell assays	165
6.9 Summary	167
6.10 Further work	167

Acknowledgements	170
Bibliography	172

List of Tables and Figures

Chapter 1 Introduction

Fig 1.1	FccR1 receptor structure and aggregation	18
Fig 1.2	Activation of FcεR1	21
Fig 1.3	Signalling "map" in RBL-2H3 cells	24
Fig 1.4	Linear representation of the PLC subfamilies	26
Fig 1.5	Representation of PLD activity	31
Fig 1.6	Diagrammatic representation of the cloned mammalian isoforms of PLD	33
Fig 1.7	Regulatory inputs leading to synergistic activation of PLD	35
Fig 1.8	Cycle of ARF activation and inactivation	45
Fig 1.9	In vitro transfer activity of PI-TP	50

Chapter 2 Materials and Methods

Fig.2.1 Diagrammatic representation of the "acutely permeabilised" 61 and "cytosol depleted" cell protocols

Chapter 3 Characterisation of GTP γ S-stimulated secretion and PLD

activity from RBL-2H3 cells

- Fig 3.2.1 Effect of GTPγS concentration on PLD activity and secretion, 79 measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.2.2 Effect of calcium concentration on secretion and PLD activity, 80 measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.2.3 Effect of MgATP concentration on secretion and PLD 81 activity, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.2.4 Effect of GTP on PLD activity and secretion, measured in 83 acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.2.5 Time-course of secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised 84 RBL-2H3 cells, both attached and in suspension

- Fig. 3.3.1 Effect of permeabilisation time on GTPγS-stimulated 85 secretion and PLD activity
- Fig. 3.3.2 Leakage of ARF, PI-TP α and PI-TP β from permeabilised RBL 86 cells
- Fig. 3.4.1 Effect of permeabilisation time on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 88 GTPγS-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.4.2 Effect of myr.rARF-1 concentration on reconstituted GTPγS- 89 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.4.3 Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 90 GTPγS-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.4.4 Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted GTPγS- 92 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.4.5 Effect of GTP concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 93 secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.5.1 Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 94 GTPγS-stimulated PLD activity in RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.5.2 Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted GTPγS- 96 stimulated PLD activity in RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.6.1 Effect of permeabilisation time on rPI-TP α -reconstituted 97 GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.6.2 Effect of rPI-TP α concentration on reconstituted GTP γ S- 99 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.6.3 Effect of GTP γ S concentration on rPI-TP α -reconstituted 100 secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.6.4 Effect of calcium concentration on rPI-TP α -reconstituted, 101 GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.6.5 Effect of MgATP on rPI-TPα-reconstituted GTPγS-stimulated 102 secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.7.1 Effect of rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1 as reconstitutors 104 of GTP γ S-stimulated secretion in RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.7.2 Effect of rPI-TP β concentration on reconstituted GTP γ S- 105 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 3.7.3 Effect of calcium and MgATP on rPI-TP β -reconstituted 106 GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Chapter 4 Characterisation of antigen-stimulated secretion and PLD activity from RBL-2H3 cells

- Fig. 4.2.1a Effect of pH on antigen-stimulated secretion measured from 113 intact RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.2.1b Calibration curve for free calcium concentration, using Fura2 114
- Fig. 4.2.2 Effect of DNP-HSA on secretion from intact or acutely 115 permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 4.2.3 Effect of calcium concentration on antigen-stimulated 116 secretion in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 4.2.4 Effect of MgATP concentration on antigen-stimulated 117 secretion from acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.2.5 Time-course of antigen-stimulated secretion, measured in 119 acutely permeabilised suspended cells, or intact attached RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.3 Effect of DNP-HSA concentration on antigen-stimulated PLD 120 activity in intact or acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.4 Effect of permeabilisation time on antigen-stimulated 121 secretion and PLD activity
- Fig. 4.5.1 Effect of permeabilisation time on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 122 antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.5.2 Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted 124 antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.5.3 Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted antigen- 125 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.5.4 Reconstitution of antigen-stimulated Phospholipase D activity 126 with myr.rARF-1
- Fig. 4.6.1 Effect of rPI-TPα concentration on reconstituted antigen- 128 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.6.2 Effect of calcium concentration on rPI-TPα-reconstituted 129 antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.6.3 Effect of MgATP on rPI-TPα-reconstituted antigen-stimulated 130 secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

- Fig. 4.7.1 Effect of rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1 as reconstitutors 131 of antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.7.2 Effect of rPI-TPβ concentration on reconstituted antigen- 133 stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig. 4.7.3 Effect of calcium and MgATP on rPI-TPβ-reconstituted 134 antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Chapter 5 The mechanism of ARF and PI-TP effects on secretion

- Fig 5.2.1 Effect of ethanol concentration on secretion, measured in 140 acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.2.2 Effect of ethanol concentration on myr.rARF-1-reconstituted 141 GTPγS-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.2.3 Effect of ethanol concentration on rPI-TP α -reconstituted 142 GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.2.4 Effect of ethanol concentration on rPI-TPβ-reconstituted 143 GTPγS-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.3.1 Effect of myr.rARF-1 on PIP_2 levels in GTP γ S-stimulated 145 RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.3.2 Effect of rPI-TP α on PIP₂ levels in permeabilised RBL-2H3 146 cells
- Fig 5.3.3 Effect of PLC- δ 1 on rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1-reconstituted 147 antigen stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.4 Effect of antigen stimulation on the location of ARF-1, PI-TP α 149 and PI-TP β in RBL-2H3 cells
- Fig 5.5aTime-course of PI-TPα translocation in RBL-2H3 cells153(0-5mins)
- Fig 5.5b Time-course of PI-TP α translocation in RBL-2H3 cells 154 (10-15mins)
- Fig 5.5cTime-course of PI-TPα translocation in RBL-2H3 cells155(20mins, and secondary antibody control)

Chapter 6 Discussion

- Fig 6.1 The proposed common mechanism for ARF and PI-TP's 160 effect on secretion
- Fig 6.2Termination of PIP2 formation by PLD inactivation162

Abbreviations and Symbols

O°	Degrees Celsius
α	alpha
APS	Ammonium Persulphate
ARF	ADP-Ribosylation Factor
ATP	Adenosine-5' triphosphate
β	beta
β-hex substrate	beta-methylumbelliferyl-N-acetyl-B-D-glucosaminide
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CaM	Calmodulin
DAG	Diacylglycerol
δ	delta
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's Medium
DNP-HSA	Di-Nitrophenol conjugated to Human serum albumin
dpm	Disintegrations per minute
E.Coli	Escherichia coli
EGTA	Ethyleneglycol-bis-(ß-aminoethylether) N.N.N.N tetra
	acetic acid
FceR1	High affinity receptor for IgE
FCS	Foetal Calf Serum
γ	gamma
GAP	GTPase activating protein
GDI	Guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitor
GEF	Guanine nucleotide exchange factor
GFP	Green fluorescent protein
GTP	Guanosine-5' triphosphate
GTPγS	Guanosine-5'-O-(3-thiophosphate)
HEPES	N-[2-Hidroxyethyl]piperazine-N'
	[2-ethanesulphonic acid]
lgE	Immunoglobulin E
IgEαDNP	Immunoglobulin E, directed against dinitrophenol
IP ₃	Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate
IPTG	Isopropyl β-D-thiogalactoside
iu	International Units
μ	micro
NSF	N-ethyl maleimide sensitive fusion protein
PA	Phosphatidic Acid
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PC	Phosphatidylcholine
PC12 (cells)	Pheochromocytoma (cells)
рСа	-log ₁₀ [Ca ²⁺]
PEt	Phosphatidylethanol
PG	Phosphatidylglycerol
PH domain	Pleckstrin homology domain
PI	Phosphatidylinositol
PI 3-kinase	Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase
PI 4-kinase	Phosphatidylinositol-4-Kinase
PIP	Phosphatidylinositol-4-Phosphate
PIP ₂	Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate

PIP ₃	Phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-trisphosphate
PI4P 5-kinase	Phosphatidylinositol-4-Phosphate 5-Kinase
PIPES	Piperazine-N.N'-bis[2-ethylsulphonic acid]
PI-TP	Phosphatidylinositol transfer protein
РКА	Protein kinase A
PKC	Protein kinase C
PLA ₂	Phospholipase A ₂
PLC	Phospholipase C
PLD	Phospholipase D
PMA	Phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate
PS	Phosphatidylserine
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
RBL-2H3 (cells)	Rat basophilic leukaemia (cells)
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SDS-PAGE	SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SH2/3 domain	src-homology domains 2/3
SLO	Streptolysin-O
SNAP	Soluble NSF attachment protein
SNARE	SNAP receptor
TCA	Trichloroacteic acid
Temed	N,N,N',N'-Tetra methyl ethylene diamine
TLC	Thin layer chromatography
Tween 20	Polyoxyethylene sorbitan monolaurate

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Mast Cells

1.1.1 The physiological role of Mast cells

Mast cells are secretory cells found at relatively low abundance in the body. They mediate an immune response known as the allergic or acute hypersensitivity reaction. They arise in the bone marrow, and migrate via the circulation as immature precursers. There are two distinct populations of mast cells; those on mucosal sites that differentiate under the influence of T-cell derived cytokines such as interleukin-3 (1), and those in connective tissue that differentiate under the influence of fibroblast-derived mediators (2). Though they are "terminally" differentiated in situ, each population retains the potential to transdifferentiate into the other (3). When in suspension they are rounded in appearance and approximately 6-13µm in diameter. Mast cells have a distinctive appearance when examined using transmission electron microscopy: caused by the presence of up to 1000 dense secretory granules.

The secretory granules store preformed inflammatory mediators. They are derived from lysosomes, and some of their contents reflect this origin. In addition to histamine, serotonin, neutral proteases such as tryptase and chymase, and chemotactic factors such as tumour necrosis factor- α (TNF α), the granules contain acidic hydrolases including β -hexosaminidase. The structure of the granule is maintained prior to release by proteoglycans such as heparin and chondroitin. Interaction with the glycosaminoglycans side-chains of these proteins maintain the protein mediators in stable and active configurations in the quiescent cell (4). Granule contents are released by exocytosis, stimulated via a high affinity receptor for immunoglobulin E borne on the cell surface.

In addition to the mediators released by exocytosis, mast cells stimulate the release of other factors as a consequence of gene transcription. Thus activation of these cells results in the *de novo* production of other mediators, for example $TNF\alpha$ (5) and other cytokines. Also, mediators derived from arachidonic acid are produced following activation of PLA₂; resulting in

KEY:



Fig. 1.1 FccR1 receptor structure and aggregation

- 1. Diagrammatic representation of the monomeric FccR1, showing the relative orientation of the subunits, and association with *lyn*
- 2. Binding of IgE to the α -subunit of FccR1
- 3. Activation of via cross-linking of adjacent FcεR1's on a single multivalent antigen.



2.

prostaglandin production by cyclo-oxygenase, and leukotriene production via lipoxygenase.

The combined actions of the pre-formed and newly synthesised mediators cause the range of symptoms comprising the allergic response. Some allergic episodes are particularly severe, resulting in the potentially fatal syndrome of systemic anaphylaxis. This condition arises from an exaggerated mast cell response to an allergen, where the normal mediators are released but are more widespread in their action. Thus all mast cell-mediated responses may appear to be at best troublesome, and at worst potentially lethal. However these cells play a vital role in the amplification of acute inflammatory responses, arising from non-immunological origins (6). The mast cells' role is thought to be mediated by TNF α released into the vicinity of an infection (7). This mediator increases vascular permeability and so allows leukocyte migration and infiltration into the affected area. This effect has been shown to be vital for rapid bacterial clearance (8,9) and so defence against infection.

1.1.2 Activation of Mast cells

Mast cells possess FcER1 high affinity receptors for IgE in their plasma The FceR1 receptor is a heterotetrameric glycoprotein, membranes. consisting of one α -chain, a β -chain and a dimer of disulphide linked γ -chains (see Fig.1.1) (10). Initial attempts to purify the receptor (11) yielded only the 50-60kDa α -chain, which was later found to be non-covalently associated with the 33kDa β -chain (12) and the γ -chains of 7-9kDa each (13). The α -chain contains one membrane-spanning region, and an extra-cellular domain which comprises the single IgE-binding site. The short cytoplasmic tail is apparently dispensable, as its deletion does not compromise receptor activity (14). The β chain has four membrane-spanning domains; studies using monoclonal antibodies suggest that both the amino- and carboxy-termini are positioned in the cytosol. The γ -chains have one membrane-spanning domain each, with long cytoplasmic tails. They are linked by a disulphide bond close to the amino terminal, on the very short extracellular portion (15). Neither the β -chain or the γ -chain have intrinsic enzymatic activity, however mutation of their



Fig. 1.2 Activation of $Fc \in R1$

Lyn phosphorylates the cytoplasmic domains of the receptor. Recruitment and phosphorylation of *syk* follows, and the receptor complex becomes immobilized in the membrane. Downstream of this phosphorylated receptor/tyrosine kinase complex, signalling enzymes are activated, and exocytosis is initiated.

cytoplasmic regions significantly compromises receptor activity (16,17).

Mast cells are usually activated experimentally by first sensitizing the FccR1 using a monoclonal IgE directed against a small hapten. The IgE:FccR1 interaction has been mapped to the FccR1 α -chain in its extracellular region (18,19). This interaction causes no measurable changes in the cell (20). Activation is achieved by addition of a multivalent antigen. In experiments in this thesis, a monoclonal IgE directed against dinitrophenol was used to sensitize cells, and human serum albumin linked to approximately twenty dinitrophenol molecules (DNP-HSA) was used for activation (21).

Prior to sensitization with IgE, $Fc \in R1$ receptors are monovalent and randomly distributed over the surface of the cell. No grouping occurs - less than 5% of the receptors within 5Å of each other at any time (22). The majority of these unliganded receptors are mobile in the plasma membrane (23). When activation occurs, receptors aggregate and become immobile in the plasma membrane, and two adjacent IgE:Fc R1 complexes bind to the same antigen. This "cross-linking" initiates the intracellular changes associated with stimulation. Aggregation of receptors is a progressive phenomenon, cross-linked receptors initially form chains (24), and finally large clusters of immobilized receptor complexes (25). However, despite the eventual aggregation of a large proportion of the surface receptors, maximal secretion occurs when just 10% of receptors are involved (26).

1.1.3 RBL-2H3 cultured cell line

The RBL-2H3 cultured cell line is based on a rat mastocytoma, and were isolated initially because of their ability to release large amounts of histamine (27,28). These cells are well-characterised, and their ease of culture have made them a popular model cell-line for mast cell studies (reviewed in (29)). The versatility of these cells has been confirmed by many studies that have exploited their relative ease of transfection (30,31). As shown in this thesis and in other work these cells form a monolayer which makes them ideal for immunofluorescent studies, yet they may also be stimulated in suspension.

22

1.2 Lipid signalling enzymes activated on antigen-stimulation

Tyrosine phosphorylation of various cellular proteins is the first detectable effect of receptor cross-linking, demonstrated within just 5 seconds (32). The first phosphorylated substrate identified was the FcER1 receptor itself, with tyrosines phosphorylated on both the β - and γ -chains (see Fig.1.2) (33,34). In membrane preparations, the phosphorylation of FcER1 was detected without addition of any cytosolic proteins (35). This suggests that the kinase responsible is associated with the receptor even before stimulation (36). In immunoprecipitates of FcER1 from unstimulated cells the only tyrosine kinase detected is p53/56/yn (37). Up to 20% of FcER1 receptors are associated with *lyn* in guiescent cells (38), which is anchored to the plasma membrane by an amino-terminal myristoylation (39). On stimulation this proportion increases by up to 10-fold and lyn activity is increased 12-fold, thus lyn's tyrosine kinase activity towards the Fc ϵ R1's β - and γ -chains (40) increases by more than 100fold. The recruitment of *lyn* to activated receptors is thought to involve an interaction between the phosphorylated FcER1 receptor, and *lyn*'s SH2 domain (38). Further, it is suggested that *lyn* interacts specifically with the β -chain of FccR1 and that this interaction occurs whether the β -chain is phosphorylated or not (41).

A second tyrosine kinase has been found associated with FccR1 receptors, but in this case only when isolated from stimulated cells. This activity has been identified as p72*syk* (42). *Syk* is a cytosolic tyrosine kinase, that contains two SH2 domains (43). Both of these SH2 domains are implicated in the association of *syk* with FccR1 (41). *Syk* appears to interact with both the β - and the γ -subunits, but has a clear preference for the γ -chain; however *syk* will associate with neither subunit if they are not tyrosine-phosphorylated (44). *Syk* is activated following receptor ligation, but not in the absence of *lyn* (45), and phosphorylation of a fragment of *syk* (kinase domain excised) by *lyn* has been demonstrated (46), thus *lyn* is clearly important in *syk* activation. However *syk* phosphorylation is diminished when its own kinase activity is abolished, thus *syk* is activated by both hetero- and auto-phosphorylation (45).

23



Fig 1.3 Signalling "map" in RBL-2H3 cells

syk activation leads to the activation of various down-stream lipid signalling enzymes - PI 3-kinase, PLA₂, PLC γ and PLD. Downstream of these events lies secretion, however these later signalling pathways have not been elucidated. (Arrows represent signalling interactions between proteins)

The importance of *syk* activation is demonstrated by studies using piceatannol (47) - an agent that inhibits syk but not lyn: in the presence of this agent antigen-induced FcER1 tyrosine-phosphorylation was unaffected, however PLC activity and serotonin release were both inhibited. This work was supported by studies in syk deficient mast cells, that are unable to secrete allergic mediators in response to FccR1 crosslinking (48). Syk activation results in the phosphorylation of a number of receptor-associated proteins, PLC γ 1 and γ 2 (49,50), the 85kDa subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (51), Vav, a guanine nucleotide exchange factor for rac (52), the adaptor protein Grb2 - that forms complexes with another GEF, Sos in RBL-2H3 cells (53), and Bruton's tyrosine kinase (Btk) (54) (see Fig.1.3). Also recruited are tyrosine phosphatases, probably including CD45 (55), which may be responsible for dephosphorylating the receptor subunits, and the receptorassociated kinases (56).

1.2.1 Phospholipase C

PLC forms part of one of the earliest signalling mechanisms identified and studied. PLC catalyses the hydrolysis of PIP_2 , forming diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol trisphosphate (IP_3). IP_3 diffuses to the endoplasmic reticulum, where it activates specific channels responsible for the efflux of calcium, while DAG activates cPKC's and nPKC's.

There have been ten mammalian PLC isoforms identified to date (57). These may be divided into three subclasses: the four PLC- β 's, two PLC- γ 's and four PLC- δ 's (58) (see Fig.1.4). All three isoforms contain a PH domain near the amino terminal (59), and all share two regions of high sequence homology - X and Y which constitute the catalytic domain (60). PLC- δ isoforms are smaller than the other types, and are also the group found in lower eukaryotes such as yeast (61); suggesting that PLC- δ may be an archetypal form. In PLC- δ and PLC- β , the X and Y regions are separated by just 50-70 amino acids. PLC- γ contains a long sequence in this region, containing two SH2 domains, one SH3 domain and an additional PH domain that is split by the SH domains. The differences in structure between the PLC subclasses underly the variety of regulatory mechanisms that control PLC activity.



Fig 1.4 Linear representation of the PLC subfamilies

This diagram shows the various domains that are implicated in the regulation of their regulation. (Modified from (57))

PLC-β's are activated by the α-subunits of GTP-binding proteins of the G_q subfamily (62,63) with PLC-β1 slightly more sensitive than PLC-β3, and both significantly more sensitive than PLC-β2 (64). PLC-β isoforms are also activated by $\beta\gamma$ -subunits of G-proteins (65) although with a different hierarchy of sensitivity (PLC-β3 > PLC-β2 > PLC-β1) (66,67). The clear specificity of PLC-β for activation by the α-subunits of the G_q subfamily is not observed in activation by $\beta\gamma$ -subunits, with many combinations proving equally effective (68,69). Activation by G_qα is though to be mediated by an interaction with the carboxy-terminal (70), whereas $\beta\gamma$ is thought to interact with the first half of the Y-domain (71).

PLC-δ is activated by calcium (72), however any other possible mechanisms by which PLC-δ may be regulated are not clear. Two mechanisms have been proposed recently. The first involves a novel class of G-proteins G_h, which have been shown to activate PLC-δ *in vitro* (73). The second is based on the observation that a polypeptide with homology to Rho-GAP activities can stimulate PLC-δ and not either PLC-β or PLC-γ (74). PLC-δ is not thought to be expressed in mast cells.

PLC- γ 's are regulated by receptors that are linked to tyrosine kinases, for example the FccR1 receptor in mast cells. The recruitment of *syk* to the γ -chain of FccR1 results in the tyrosine phosphorylation and activation of PLC- γ 1 and PLC- γ 2 (29,50), leading to sustained PIP₂ hydrolysis (75). Inhibition of *syk* inhibits the phosphorylation of PLC- γ , however it has not been established if *syk* is directly or indirectly involved (47), and no interaction between PLC- γ and FccR1 has been detected (76). Tyrosine phosphorylation causes the enzyme's translocation, and interaction with an unidentified component of the cytoskeleton via its SH3 domain (77). The SH3 domain of PLC- γ 1 binds to a specific proline-rich motif, different to that recognised by other SH3 domains, (78) this specificity could indicate a specialised and as yet unknown function.

Activation of PKC follows PLC γ translocation to the membrane (79) - the resulting accumulation of DAG leads to PKC translocation and activation

(80,81). Mast cells express PKC's α , β , δ , ε , and ζ (82). PKC δ is thought to phosphorylate threonines in the γ -chain of Fc ε R1 (83); this modification is implicated in the down-regulation of the receptor by endocytosis. PKC's α and ε are thought to be involved in the feedback inhibition of PLC γ 1 (84), and PKC's β and δ are able to partially restore calcium-stimulated secretion, from cells previously permeabilised and cytosol-depleted (82). Despite these diverse roles, PKC activation does not appear to be sufficient or essential for secretion; inhibition of the PKC's by pan-specific agents causes only partial inhibition of secretion (85), and activation of PKC's by PMA is not sufficient to elicit a secretory response (81).

The calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein myosin light-chain kinase is activated in stimulated cells (86), and is implicated in the phosphorylation of myosin light-chain (87). There is a correlation between this modification and a PKC-mediated phosphorylation of myosin light- and heavy-chains (86), and both of these events correlate well with the rate of histamine release, and have been implicated in the regulation of this process.

1.2.2 Phospholipase A₂

Stimulation of mast cells leads to activation of PLA_2 , which in turn leads to the generation of arachidonic acid (88). PLA_2 is activated via mitogen-activated protein kinase (89), which is itself activated following $Fc_{\epsilon}R1$ crosslinking (90). Activation of MAPK is regulated via tyrosine phosphorylation of Grb2/Sos (53). Sos has guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) activity for ras (91), therefore syk-mediated activation of Sos activates the Ras \rightarrow Raf \rightarrow MEK \rightarrow MAPK pathway. This pathway is PKC-independent, and is distinct from the pathway controlling exocytosis in these cells (92)

1.2.3 PI 3-Kinase

PI 3-kinase activity has been implicated in many signalling pathways (reviewed in (93)) including secretion, however its role in mast cell exocytosis has not been established. PI 3-kinase is activated following receptor aggregation in B lymphocytes (94) and T cells (95). The regulation of PI 3-kinase is complex, apparently mediated via interaction with ras (96), and by tyrosine

phosphorylation of the regulatory p85 (97); the proline-rich domain of p85 is a potential site for *lyn*-phosphorylation (98). Inhibition of PI 3-kinase inhibits secretion from rat mast cells (99) and RBL-2H3 cells (100), and other effects such as membrane ruffling (51). This suggests the importance of this enzyme in exocytosis. However, inhibition of PI 3-kinase was achieved in each of these studies using wortmannin. This agent potently inhibits PI 3-kinase, however its specificity is now widely questioned. It has been demonstrated recently that wortmannin's effect on secretion may not be the result of its effect on PI 3-kinase (101,102).

1.2.4 Phospholipase D

1.2.4.1 Enzymology of PLD

Phospholipase D is a ubiquitously expressed enzyme, that hydrolyses PC releasing choline and PA (see Fig.1.5). PLD is regulated by a variety of hormones and growth factors. Receptor-mediated activation of PLD via receptors linked to both G-proteins (103) and tyrosine kinases (104) has been detected in almost every cell-type studied (reviewed in (105-108). PLD's product PA is thought to play a variety of signalling roles, some of which may be related its conversion to DAG, however no second messenger functions have been attributed to choline.

PLD was first identified in plants, and later in mammalian tissues (109). Efforts to purify the mammalian forms of the enzyme have so far proved mostly unsuccessful (110). Early purification work identified an oleate-sensitive isoform (111), which has been purified from lung tissue (110) although its sequence is not known. A second PLD activity - hPLD1a has been cloned from a HeLa cell cDNA library (112) that is activated by ARF, Rho, protein kinase C, and PIP₂ (112,113). Another, very similar isoform - hPLD1b has been cloned which is regulated in the same way. These two isoforms appear to be splice-variants, one of which is lacking a 38-residue sequence (113) (see Fig.1.6). Another cloned isoform hPLD2, appears to be constitutively active, and regulated by protein inhibitor(s) (114). Based on sequence analysis, none of the cloned enzymes appear to contain any recognized domains (SH2, SH3,

PH etc). (In the following sections, the PLD activity discussed is PLD1 - the ARF/Rho/PIP₂-dependent form, unless otherwise stated).

1.2.4.2 Regulation of PLD activity by monomeric G-proteins

Phospholipase D is activated in many cell-types including mast cells and RBL-2H3 cells activated by anti-IgE (115,116). Early work demonstrated that activation was maximal only in the presence of cytosol, or cytosolic proteins (117). Other investigations showed that PLD could be activated by $GTP_{\gamma}S$ in permeabilised cells or membrane preparations, suggesting a dependence on a G-protein. These two observations together indicated that the GTP-binding protein involved was probably a member of the ras-related class of small monomeric G-proteins. Finally, two such factors were identified - ARF1 and ARF3 (118,119) (see Fig.1.7). These proteins are both members of the ARF (ADP-ribosylation factor) subfamily. ARF's ability to stimulate PLD was first demonstrated in HL60 cells, however the observation has been extended to a variety of other tissues, suggesting that it may be universal. Other members of the ARF family: ARF's 4, 5 and 6 have all been shown to have the same activity (105). The distinguishing feature of the ARF family of proteins is an extension at the N-terminal which includes a myristoylation site (120). This modification is thought to facilitate the membrane association of GTP-bound ARF (121). The myristoylation is not essential to ARF's ability to activate PLD, however its absence compromises ARF's potency (119).

Another small G-protein - Rho, has been identified as a modulator of PLD activity. This finding is based on the observation that when RhoGDI is used to strip Rho from membranes PLD activity is compromised, and the resulting inhibition is relieved by the addition of recombinant RhoA, Rac1 and Cdc42 (122). Direct inhibitors such as C3-toxin, which inhibits RhoA, RhoB and RhoC by ADP-ribosylation inhibits PLD (123). However this toxin was reported as having no effect in other studies (124,125). Another clostridial toxin, Toxin B, inhibits RhoA, Rac1 and Cdc42 by monoglucosylation and has been reported to inhibit PLD activity. Mixed results have been gathered from studies using purified proteins. A partially purified brain PLD was stimulated by RhoA and Cdc42 in the absence of ARF (126). In a separate study PLD partially purified



Fig 1.5 Representation of PLD activity

from human placenta reportedly lost the sensitivity to Rho observed in the crude extract, but retained its sensitivity to ARF (127). These results indicate that RhoA is likely to modulate PLD activity. In studies where ARF and Rho have been used together, there is evidence of a strong synergistic effect on PLD activation (113,123). This synergy is noted also in the presence of PKC α (113). These data suggest that these three activators of PLD interact with three distinct sites on the protein.

1.2.4.3 Regulation of PLD by PKC

There are many reports that PLD is regulated by PKC, based on treatment with phorbol esters, treatment with inhibitors and enzyme down-regulation and over-expression (reviewed in (108)). The expected mechanism of PKC-mediated PLD activation would involve PLD phosphorylation, however there is strong evidence to suggest that this does not occur (128,129). In studies using a recombinant PLD and individual PKC isoforms, PKC α and PKC β were found to be effective activators of PLD, independent of ATP (113). The interaction between PLD and PKC is thought to take place between the PKC's regulatory domain (129), with activation achieved solely via an allosteric effect. In contradiction to these findings, studies in cell-free systems do show some effect of ATP (130), however these effects have been attributed to the effect of ATP on PIP₂ levels, on which PLD is dependent.

1.2.4.4 A requirement for PIP₂ in PLD activity

Initially the dependence of PLD on PI-4,5-P₂ was noted in *in vitro* assays (118), where the lipid was shown to be essential. The enzyme has been shown to be dependent on PI-4,5-P₂ synthesis in permeabilised cells also (131), however the importance of PI-4,5-P₂ in modulating PLD activity *in vivo* is not known. Several reports provide indirect evidence for this modulation: firstly that ARF-dependent PLD activity is strongly potentiated in the presence of millimolar MgATP (132), a concentration range that reflects that typically required by the lipid kinases. Neomycin, which sequesters PIP₂ with high affinity, therefore preventing interaction of the lipid with any potential target protein, strongly inhibits PLD activity (132). Finally, an antibody to PI 4-kinase which abolishes the enzyme's activity, and therefore prevents *de novo* production of PIP₂, also



Fig 1.6 Diagrammatic representation of the cloned mammalian isoforms of PLD

Vertical boxes represent regions of extensive homology. The region in hPLD1a that corresponds the "missing" section in the hPLD1b splice variant is indicated. (Modified from (113))

inhibits PLD activity (131). It has been suggested that PLD's dependence on PIP_2 may be indirect, mediated via an effect of PIP_2 on ARF. PIP_2 stimulates an ARF-GEF, thus promoting the dissociation of GDP from ARF and hence the conversion of ARF to its active GTP-bound form (133). It is also possible that PIP_2 anchors PLD to the membrane, in contact with its substrate (134), though as PLD contains no recognised PIP_2 -binding or PH-domains, it is not clear how this could occur.

1.2.4.5 ARF-regulated PLD in vesicular budding

ARF has been identified as an activator of PLD activity, however it also has a well-defined role in vesicular budding. ARF is a component of the COP1 or coatomer protein complex that coats vesicles passing between the ER and Golgi. The binding of ARF to the Golgi causes the recruitment of coatomer, The interaction of ARF with the and ultimately leads to vesiculation. membrane is facilitated by the N-terminal myristoylation, and the presence of a protein receptor has also been suggested (135). ARF is probably activated by a Golgi-associated ARF-GEF. Two ARF-GEF's Gea1 and Gea2 have been cloned from S.cerevisiae (136). These proteins were found to contain a sec7 domain, which activates nucleotide exchange on ARF (137). This domain is a region of homology to sec7, a protein that is involved in membrane traffic in yeast (138). Based on this sequence a human ARF-GEF - ARNO was cloned (137). Apart from its ARF-GEF activity, ARNO also contains a phospholipidbinding PH domain and is specifically activated by PIP₂. Other ARF-GEF's, such as cytohesin have been found to include PH-domains with different specificities, in this case for PIP_3 (139), perhaps indicating some complexity in the regulation of these proteins. ARNO is smaller than the equivalent proteins in yeast and lacks their sensitivity to the inhibitor Brefeldin A (140). Other ARF-GEF's have been identified that do show BFA-sensitivity (141), suggesting that there may be different classes of ARF-GEF's.

ARF is an essential component of vesicular budding from the Golgi. However, it is not clear whether ARF is involved directly, or whether it mediates its effect via an effector protein, for example PLD. This possibility is supported by the finding that if ARF is applied to membranes, then removed and replaced with



Fig. 1.7 Regulatory inputs leading to synergistic activation of PLD (Modified from (105)).
coatomer, vesiculation proceeds (142). Thus ARF's function could be catalytic, causing PLD activation then becoming dispensable. However the stoichiometric complexes of ARF and coatomer that have been detected (143) suggest that ARF itself may also have a purely structural role. It is also possible that ARF acts via an effector protein other than PLD, for example arfaptin. ARF causes the recruitment of arfaptin onto the Golgi membranes (144), though the function of this protein is not known.

Supporting evidence for the importance of PLD in vesicle budding is based on the reported dependence on PKC. The PKC-dependent step in budding appears to be ATP-independent (145,146) and involves only the regulatory domain (147). This pattern of dependence is identical to that seen in PKC stimulation of PLD activity (see section 1.2.4.3), and the same isoform of PKC has been implicated in both processes - PKC α (148). It seems likely therefore that ARF-stimulated PLD activity is essential in vesicle budding. However, in yeast where this process is directly analogous, no ARF-regulated PLD's are expressed. It has been suggested therefore that ARF-regulated PLD represents a regulatory process that has been superimposed on a pre-existing, constitutive pathway.

If PLD is an essential component of vesicular budding, the products of PLD activity should potentiate the process. PLD hydrolyses PC, forming PA and choline. It has been suggested that the removal of PC could be as important to vesiculation as the formation of PA; in yeast membranes excess PC prevents vesicle formation (149). The importance of PA as a second messenger is becoming firmly established. PA facilitates coatomer binding (142), increases membrane curvature (150), and also activates PI4P 5-kinase (151). The effect of PA may therefore allow a positive feedback loop to become established at foci in the membrane: PA activates PI4P 5-kinase and so increases PIP₂ synthesis, PIP₂ potentiates PLD activity, leading to increased PA formation etc. Potentially these PIP₂-enriched foci could be important, particularly as coatomer binds to PIP₂ (142). Another potential role for PA could arise from its potential conversion to diacylglycerol (DAG), which has been shown to be essential in vesicle formation in yeast (152). Therefore

the importance of PLD in vesicular budding could reside in a variety of potential consequences of its activity.

1.2.4.6 The role of PLD in endocytosis

Two populations of clathrin-coated vesicles participate in the endocytic pathway - those that are derived from the plasma membrane, and those that bud from the trans-Golgi network. These vesicles are formed under the regulation of adaptor complexes, AP-1, AP-2 and AP-3. AP-2 participates in the formation of the plasma membrane-derived vesicles, AP-1 and AP-3 are involved in budding from the TGN. Their recruitment is dependent on ARF1 (153,154). There appears to be divergence between the mechanism of adaptor-recruitment to the plasma membrane, and recruitment to the TGN. AP-2 recruitment is mis-directed to the endosome by the addition of $GTP_{\gamma}S$, an effect that can be reversed by brefeldin-A mediated inhibition of ARF-GEF (155). This disruption can be achieved also by the addition of a constitutively active bacterial PLD (154). Therefore, though the exact details of the mechanism remain obscure it seems likely that ARF-mediated AP-2 recruitment is achieved via ARF's effect on PLD activity. AP-1 recruitment is not affected by the addition of bacterial PLD, nor by the addition of PLDstimulating PIP₂ (see above). However AP-1 recruitment is dependent on ARF Thus ARF clearly has some importance in vesicle formation (156). independent of its effect on PLD.

One member of the ARF family - ARF-6, has been specifically implicated in endocytosis (157,158). Although ARF-6 can activate PLD, it has not been demonstrated to what extent PLD activation mediates the effect of ARF-6 in this process.

1.2.4.7 The role of PLD in exocytosis

Initial evidence for the importance of PLD activity in exocytosis was based on the widely-reported observation that low concentrations of ethanol block exocytosis, an effect that has been noted in RBL-2H3 cells (115,159). Ethanol subverts PLD activity, by substituting for water in the hydrolysis of PC, thus phosphatidylethanol (PEt) is formed in place of PA. Ethanol is not an ideal reagent, its substitution in the transphosphatidylation reaction is partial so some PA is still formed, and it is not a true inhibitor: PC is still hydrolysed, which may itself be an important aspect of PLD activity. Exocytosis is stimulated when exogenous PLD is added to intact cells (160), however this approach is also problematic: it may result in inappropriate localisation of effects, in a system where spatial aspects of signalling may be important.

Thus the most compelling evidence for PLD's importance in exocytosis comes from work using HL60 cells. HL60 cells are of haematopoietic origin, related to neutrophils. Permeabilisation of HL60 cells leads to a loss of cytosolic proteins, and a parallel loss of responsiveness to stimulation. The kinetics of ARF leakage from these cells correlates very closely with the decline in both the secretory response and the extent of PLD activation (161). When cytosoldepleted cells are supplied with either purified recombinant or native ARF, the secretory response and PLD activation can be recovered under similar conditions (161). These data strongly suggest an important role for PLD in exocytosis.

Further support for this idea is gathered from various reports concerning the regulation of exocytosis and PLD. As noted in previous sections, PLD activity is modulated by the conventional PKC's and by Rho. Both of these regulators also affect exocytosis from permeabilised mast cells. Constitutively active Rac and Rho mutants have been constructed and introduced into mast cells, producing enhanced release (162,163). Rac1 has been shown to retard the decline in responsiveness measured following permeabilisation (164). The conventional PKC's also have established regulatory function in mast cell exocytosis. Thus all known regulators of PLD activity regulate exocytosis also.

1.3 Factors involved in regulating RBL-2H3 mast cell exocytosis

1.3.1 Calcium

Calcium is a regulator of exocytosis in many cells. In stimulated mast cells, intracellular calcium concentration is increased. Initially stimulation leads to PLC activation, resulting in IP₃ production (165,166). This leads to calcium release from IP₃-sensitive stores (167). Mast cell exocytosis stimulated by IgE

is dependent on calcium influx (168,169), however exocytosis stimulated by receptor-mimetic agents such as 48/80 is not (170). In IgE-stimulated exocytosis, calcium enters the cell via non-voltage activated calcium channels (171), which are possibly regulated by a GTP-binding protein (172).

Studies using permeabilised mast cells where buffered calcium solutions are applied, confirm that micromolar concentrations of intracellular calcium are required (173). However, similar studies have suggested that calcium plays a modulatory role, not sufficient to trigger secretion alone (174).

Insight into what the precise function of calcium in secretion could be, was gained following work in neuroendocrine cells. Calcium-dependent triggering of exocytosis, which in neuroendocrine cells and neurons occurs rapidly within milliseconds is probably mediated via a specific calcium-sensor. Though several candidates for the exocytosis trigger have been suggested, no single ubiquitous protein has yet been identified. This may in fact reflect a difference in organisation between the various types of secretory cells. In neurones a small number of vesicles are docked to neurotransmitter release sites, close to the pre-synaptic calcium channels. In fact it has been suggested that synaptic vesicles may be directly tethered to calcium channels (175). Therefore following an action potential, when calcium enters through these channels, the local calcium concentration can reach the high micromolar range. (In retinal neurons, exocytosis is thought to be half maximal in the presence of 190µM calcium (176)). Therefore any sensor that must react to a change of concentration in this range must have a relatively low affinity for calcium. In neuroendocrine cells also docked vesicles may be close to the site of calcium influx. However calcium buffering is very efficient in cytosol, and localised "hot-spots" of high calcium concentration do not extend far (177). Thus a calcium sensor in these cells must be sensitive to a relatively low range of calcium concentrations (adrenal chromaffin cell secretion is half-maximal at $10-20\mu$ M calcium (178)). Thus a variety of calcium-sensing proteins may exist, alternatively different isoforms of the same protein to reflect these different triggering affinities. Such a family of calcium-sensing proteins has been identified, the synaptotagmins (179).

Synaptotagmin is expressed on vesicles from chromaffin cells, synapses and other endocrine cells - suggesting that synaptotagmin's role is universal. Many isoforms of synaptotagmin have been identified. All of these contain two cytoplasmic domains that are homologous to PKC's C₂ calcium- and phospholipid-binding domains, however not all of the synaptotagmins bind calcium and phospholipid (180). The synaptotagmins also vary with respect to their binding to syntaxin. Synaptotagmins I, II and V bind in the presence of 200-500µM calcium, synaptotagmins III and VII bind at 10µM calcium while synaptotagmins IV, VI and VIII do not bind syntaxin at all (180). The mechanism for the synaptotagmins' role is not known, however the proteins' importance in exocytosis is indicated by the inhibition of PC12 cell exocytosis by anti-synaptotagmin antibody (181). A possible effect of phospholipids on synaptotagmins has been suggested. In quiescent nerve terminals, synaptotagmin binds specifically with PI-3,4,5-P₃, but at the high calcium concentration seen following activation this specificity swaps to PI-4,5-P2 (182). It has been suggested that this exchange from PIP_3 to PIP_2 actually represents the change in synaptotagmin binding to only the vesicle in resting cells, to binding to PIP₂-enriched patches on the acceptor membrane after It is possible that specific fusion sites are defined by their stimulation. phospholipid contents, and identified by appropriate phospholipid-binding domains on vesicle proteins. In support of this idea is the finding that addition of IP₆ - which competes for PIP₂ on synaptotagmin's phospholipid binding domain, prevents vesicle fusion (182), perhaps by effectively "blinding" synaptotagmin to the presence of the acceptor membrane. The presence of synaptotagmin in mast cells has not been demonstrated.

Calmodulin has been implicated in exocytosis from many cell-types. The protein binds to synaptotagmin (183), suggesting that it could act via a direct interaction with the exocytic machinery. In mast cells the importance of calmodulin is not clear. Much of the literature discussing calmodulin's importance in exocytosis is based on experiments using inhibitors such as W7, this is true of the work carried out in rat mast cells (184,185). These agents do not show the high degree of specificity that was initially claimed, thus this work

must be viewed with caution, therefore it must be concluded that a role for calmodulin in mast cell secretion has not been proven. It has been suggested that calmodulin augments ARF-regulated PLD activity in neutrophils, an interesting finding, given the putative role of PLD in secretion (186).

Apart from its importance in triggering, calcium has been implicated as a modulator of priming (187), where the putative calcium-binding priming protein has an affinity for calcium in the low micromolar range (188). Thus it is possible that calcium mediates multiple steps in the exocytic pathway, interacting with a variety of proteins with different affinities.

1.3.2 Guanine Nucleotides

The importance of a G-protein in rat mast cell exocytosis was indicated by the findings that calcium, together with $GTP\gamma S$ - a non-hydrolyseable analogue of GTP, was required to induce maximal exocytosis (189,190), and in fact $GTP\gamma S$ can elicit a secretory response from rat mast cells even in the effective absence of calcium (174). The dependence of rat mast cell exocytosis on GTP can also be demonstrated via the application of inhibitors of IMP-dehydrogenase, the rate-limiting enzyme in *de novo* GTP biosynthesis (191). Rat mast cell exocytosis is completely inhibited by such agents, and this blockade is seen whether exocytosis is elicited by mastoparan, IgE:FccR1, or calcium ionophores (192-194).

Heterotrimeric G-proteins consist of α -, β - and γ -subunits. Stimulation of cells lead to activation of G-proteins, as G-proteins are usually held in close association with receptors in quiescent cells. In their resting state, the three subunits of the G-protein are complexed together, with GDP bound to the α subunit. Activation results in the release of GDP, the binding of GTP and in the dissociation of the α -subunit from the $\beta\gamma$ -complex. This dissociation is followed by the activation of the two moieties' various effector proteins. The activation signal is terminated by the α -subunit's intrinsic GTP-ase activity hydrolysing GTP, ultimately leading to reassociation of the now GDP-bound α subunit with the $\beta\gamma$ -complex.

As already described, the application of pertussis toxin (PtX) indicated an important role for a heterotrimeric G-protein in exocytosis (195,196), PtX inactivates G_i 's and G_o 's specifically, by ADP-ribosylating the α -subunit. This agent inhibits mastoparan-induced exocytosis from rat mast cells (197), however exocytosis elicited via IgE:FccR1 is unaffected (198). Mastoparan is known to cause selective activation of heterotrimeric G-proteins (199). Thus its ability to elicit a secretory response is itself evidence that heterotrimeric G-proteins are involved in exocytosis. Like PtX, mastoparan shows specificity for G_i 's and G_o 's (in comparison with G_s and G_t (200)).

The application of this agent to adrenal chromaffin cells has led to the hypothesis that different stages in exocytosis may be regulated by different heterotrimeric G-proteins. Mastoparan inhibits MgATP-dependent calcium-induced exocytosis, but stimulates MgATP-independent exocytosis (201). This finding has been interpreted as a suggestion that one mastoparan-sensitive G-protein regulates calcium-induced triggering, while another regulates ATP-dependent priming. Support for this theory comes from work using anti-G_o α antibodies (202), which reverses mastoparan's inhibition of MgATP-dependent exocytosis, indicating that G_o regulates "priming" in these cells. Anti-G α_{i3} antibodies inhibit mastoparan-mediated stimulation of calcium-induced exocytosis, indicating that this protein might regulate "triggering".

In rat mast cells, no evidence exists for the involvement of G_o , however the importance of $G\alpha_{i3}$ is widely reported. This particular protein has been implicated because of its presence on rat mast cell plasma membranes, and because application of $G\alpha_{i3}$ -peptides, or anti- $G\alpha_{i3}$ antibodies into rat mast cells blocks 48/80-induced exocytosis (203). This effect appears to be specific, with no effect reported for the equivalent reagents directed against $G\alpha_{i2}$. There appears to be two distinct pools of $G\alpha_{i3}$ in rat mast cells - one localised to the Golgi and one to the plasma membrane (203). Brefeldin A disrupts the Golgi when applied to cells. This agent has no effect on 48/80-stimulated rat mast cell exocytosis, indicating that only the plasma membrane associated pool is important in rat mast cell exocytosis. This finding is supported by studies in

RBL-2H3 cells, where the plasma membrane pool is absent, and the cells not activated by 48/80. Co-culture of RBL-2H3 cells with 3T3 fibroblasts results in an acquired responsiveness to 48/80, accompanied by a partial redistribution of Golgi-associated $G\alpha_{i3}$ to the plasma membrane (204). The importance of localisation in $G\alpha_{i3}$'s activity is perhaps to be expected, as its predicted role is in triggering.

An additional aspect to signalling from heterotrimeric G-proteins is the effects of the $\beta\gamma$ -complex. B γ -subunits can bind to PH-domains (205). The fact that several key enzymes in cell signalling contain these domains (reviewed in (206)) makes a variety of potential signalling role for the $\beta\gamma$ -complex possible. In rat mast cells the importance of $\beta\gamma$ -subunits is indicated by their ability to stimulate exocytosis (207). However $\beta\gamma$'s are a partial stimulus: GTPdependence is still exhibited, presumably because it is required to promote the dissociation of the α -subunit from the $\beta\gamma$ -complex.

A number of the sub-types of monomeric G-proteins have also been implicated in exocytosis. The monomeric ras-related G-proteins are divided into the Ras, Rho, Rab, ARF and Ran subfamilies. These proteins are analogous to the α subunits of heterotrimeric G-proteins. They are activated following the release of GDP and the uptake of GTP, and lapse into a resting state following hydrolysis of GTP. However these proteins do not act alone, but in cooperation with a guanine-nucleotide exchange factor (GEF), and the low intrinsic GTP-ase activity is stimulated in the presence of a GTP-ase activating protein (GAP) (see Fig.1.8).

The ARF subfamily is divided into ARF's and ARF-like (Arl) proteins (208). The Arl's may be distinguished by their lack of the ARF activity that suggested their name - the ability to act as cofactors for cholera toxin-dependent ADP-ribosylation of the heterotrimeric G-protein G_s (209). Based on size, gene structure and primary sequence, the ARF's have been classified into three classes. Class one consists of ARF's 1, 2 and 3, class two contains ARF4 and ARF5, and ARF6 - the most structurally distinct is alone in class three (210). Though ARF's 1 and 3 were originally identified as activators of PLD (119),

members of all the classes show the same activity (211,212). The structure of ARF-GDP has been solved, and found to be similar to ras (213,214).

The first reports that suggested ARF's importance in exocytosis were based on studies carried out in RINm5F insulin-secreting cells, where stimulation and exocytosis correlated with ARF translocation to the Golgi and the plasma membrane (215). Later reports concerned the use of a synthetic peptide, corresponding to residues 2-17 from ARF's N-terminal (216). This peptide was reported as an inhibitor of PLD and exocytosis in HL60 cells, however the specificity of this peptide has been questioned (217). The most direct evidence for ARF's importance in exocytosis has come from reconstitution studies of PLD

and exocytosis (161). These findings have led to the recent hypothesis that ARF's effect on exocytosis may be a product of its effect on PLD.

There is one report of ras-stimulated secretion from mast cells (218). This study states that if oncogenic ras is introduced into mast cells in the presence of external calcium, secretion will be triggered without any further stimulus. However the mechanism of this effect is unclear, particularly as secretion is measured only 2.5-4 hours after the introduction of the protein. Thus if ras is involved in mast cell exocytosis, its effects are likely to be only indirect.

The rab family of G-proteins has been implicated in a variety of vesicular trafficking events (reviewed in (219)). Each rab is localised specifically to distinct areas of membrane, indicating perhaps that the proteins are responsible for ensuring the specificity of membrane fusion events. Most of the interest in the rab proteins' potential role in exocytosis has concentrated on rab3a. Early studies using rat mast cells indicated that rab3a might stimulate secretion. This work employed a peptide corresponding to the effector domain of rab3a (220), however the specificity of this agent has now been questioned (221). Over-expression of rab3a in RBL-2H3 cells inhibits exocytosis, stimulated by GTP γ S and via the Fc ϵ R1 receptor (222). Thus it has been



Fig 1.8 Cycle of ARF activation and inactivation

GDP is exchanged for GTP on ARF via interaction with ARF-GEF, GTP bound to ARF is hydrolysed via ARF-GAP. ARF-GEF activity is enhanced by PIP₂, ARF-GEF activity by PIP₂ and PA together. suggested that rab3a is a negative regulator of exocytosis (223). However it has not been established that rab3a is expressed in rat mast cells *in vivo*.

The Rho family of G-proteins consists of Rho (A, B, and C), Rac (1 and 2), Cdc42, RhoE, RhoG and TC10. The most clearly established function of the Rho proteins is associated with their effects on the cytoskeleton. The proteins are each associated with a particular type of actin-structure assembly: Rac in membrane ruffles (224), Rho in stress fibres (225) and Cdc42 in filopodia (226). The importance of these proteins in exocytosis may be inferred from various reports. C3 clostridial toxin inhibits RhoA, RhoB and RhoC. Application of this agent to mast cells causes the inhibition of exocytosis (162). In addition, introduction of constitutively active RhoA - V14RhoA into permeabilised mast cells increased exocytosis, as does the addition of active Rac. The mechanisms of these protein's effects on exocytosis is not clear. It has been suggested that Rac and Rho may mediate their effects via modification of the cytoskeleton. However in rat mast cells, the proteins still enhance exocytosis when cytoskeletal changes are blocked (163).

The potential for Cdc42 to regulate exocytosis is unclear. Clostridial Toxin B, an inhibitor of RhoA and Cdc42 inhibits exocytosis from RBL-2H3 cells (227). In these experiments C3 was without effect. As C3 inhibits RhoA but not Cdc42 this finding indicates that Cdc42 is the target of Toxin B, and is active in exocytosis. However the lack of effect of C3 in this study contradicts other reports (228), therefore this data must be viewed with some caution.

In more recent work carried out in mast cells, a complex was identified that retarded the loss of sensitivity to stimulation seen following permeabilisation (164). This complex was identified as Rac and RhoGDI. RhoGDI alone accelerates the onset of the refractory state, probably because it strips Rho proteins from the membrane. Wild-type Rac alone is without effect, but Rac with RhoGDI is effective - perhaps because the GDI ensures presentation of Rac to appropriate cellular targets. Constitutively active Rac alone is also effective, indicating perhaps that the recombinant wild-type rac is not correctly modified (162).

The requirement for GTP observed in mast cells is also seen in other cells. However there is a great variance in the literature as to the relative importance of GTP or calcium in exocytosis - probably reflecting fundamental differences between the types of cells studied. In general, cells of haematopoietic lineage, for example mast cells, are more dependent on G-proteins, whereas neuronal systems show a greater dependence on calcium.

1.3.3 ATP

Treatment of intact rat mast cells with metabolic inhibitors to deplete intracellular ATP inhibits exocytosis induced by IgE:FcER1. However, permeabilised rat mast cells, stimulated by calcium and $GTP\gamma S$ show no dependence on MgATP levels (189,190). When calcium alone is used as a stimulus however, ATP dependence is seen. These findings taken together indicate that the role of ATP may be to support the synthesis of GTP. Another possibility is that any dependence of rat mast cells on MgATP could be due to the dependence on PKC-mediated phosphorylations (229). This suggestion is supported by the findings that secretion stimulated by calcium alone may be inhibited by inhibitors of PKC (174). The importance of MgATP in supporting PKC-mediated phosphorylations is also suggested by the similar effects of added MgATP and PMA (an activator of PKC), both causing the cells to become more sensitive to the presence of GTP γ S or calcium, rather than acting as direct stimuli themselves (190,230).

An interesting possibility is suggested by the effect of MgATP on cytosoldepleted rat mast cells. Rat mast cells become unresponsive to stimulus after permeabilisation, an effect that is explained by the gradual exit of the cytosolic proteins. This decline in responsiveness is accelerated in the absence of MgATP (231), and this acceleration may be reversed upon late addition of MgATP. If MgATP were responsible for retarding the loss of a protein mediator of exocytosis, the ability of late-added MgATP to partially restore responsiveness would not be predicted. Instead, this effect suggests that MgATP's role is to maintain some non-cytosolic cellular component - either

protein or lipid, in a phosphorylated -perhaps a "primed" state that in the absence of MgATP becomes reversed.

MgATP is primarily of importance in exocytosis during the preparative step which precedes triggering, known as "priming" (232). This term describes perhaps a variety of processes dependent on ATP and cytosolic proteins. Three such proteins have been described in PC12 cells (232), and two of these proteins have been isolated and identified. The first of these was the phosphatidylinositol transfer protein (PI-TP) (233).

PI-TP was originally named because of its *in vitro* activity in transferring phosphatidylinositol through an aqueous phase from one membrane compartment to another (see Fig.1.9). The protein is a member of a family that includes PC-TP - a phosphatidylcholine transfer protein, and the non-specific lipid transfer protein nsL-TP (234,235). The protein has an apparent size of 35kDa in SDS-PAGE (234) with one phospholipid binding site. Different isoforms have been detected, of which two - PI-TP α and PI-TP β are found in mammalian cells (236,237). These proteins show no sequence homology to any other protein except each other, with 70% identity and 94% similarity between the two isoforms. Despite the lack of sequence homology, yeast isoforms such as SEC14p display the same characteristic lipid transfer activity (238,239).

PI-TP's single phospholipid binding site is specific for either PI or PC, however in the absence of either lipid, for example when recombinant protein is isolated from E.Coli, the protein can bind to other phospholipids such as phosphatidylglycerol (PG) and phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) (240). The protein displays different affinities for different phospholipids: PI>PC>PG>PE, having an affinity for PI sixteen times that for PC (241). Recently, the crystal structure of SEC14p has been solved (242). The protein has a large hydrophobic pocket, assumed to form the binding site for the phospholipid's acyl-chains. In addition a highly hydrophobic region protrudes away from this pocket: it is suggested that this protrusion interacts with, and possibly inserts partially into the membrane, and in effect "scoops" the phospholipid into the

binding pocket. The lack of sequence homology between mammalian PI-TP and SEC14p precludes any assumption that their tertiary structures may match, however the convergence in their function does make some similarity likely.

PI-TP is thought to have a number of important signalling roles, identified partially through the application of the permeabilised cell assay. The original work using this protocol, was carried out in GTP γ S-stimulated HL60 cells (243). Prolonged permeabilisation, and cytosol depletion resulted in a decline in PLC-mediated PIP₂-hydrolysis, a decline that was reversed in the presence of cytosol.

Fractionation of cytosol lead to the purification and identification of the protein that "rescued" the response. Thus the importance of PI-TP in PLC- β activity was established. This observation was later extended to PLC-y1 (244,245). In these studies, because PLC- γ 1 itself was found to exit cells, a double reconstitution system was used, where both PLC-y1 and PI-TP were required to fully restore IP₃ production. A member of the third subfamily of PLC's -PLC- δ 1 is also regulated by PI-TP (72). PLC- δ 1, like PLC- γ 1 leaks from cells and must be replaced; if PI-TP is replaced alongside PLC- δ 1, calciumstimulated IP₃ production is restored. This ability of PI-TP to regulate members of all the PLC subfamilies, despite other differences in their regulation indicates that PI-TP may function at a very fundamental level of PLC activity. One possibility is that PI-TP facilitates the provision of PI to the PI 4-kinase and subsequently to PI4P 5-kinase. The production of PIP₂ by these two enzymes is thought to occur at the plasma membrane, whereas PI is synthesised at the endoplasmic reticulum (246). Thus transport of PI to the plasma membrane must be a vital step in phosphoinositide signalling, a step which is entirely compatible with PI-TP's in vitro activity. That de novo PIP_2 synthesis occurs in stimulated cells may be inferred by the findings that the amounts of IP₃ produced exceeds the amount of PIP₂ present in quiescent cells (247), despite the fact that PIP₂ levels decrease only transiently during stimulation.



Figure 1.9 In vitro transfer activity of PI-TP

PITP transfers PI and PC from donor to acceptor membranes. For each PI/PC molecule delivered, another is removed. Thus *in vitro* at least PI-TP's phospholipid binding site of PITP is always occupied.

Thus it is possible that PI-TP's ability to bind and transport PI is the sole explanation for PI-TP's role in PLC signalling. This idea is supported by experiments using SEC14p - in which the protein, with no sequence homology to PI-TP, but an equivalent ability to transfer PI, was shown to be equally effective in PLC signalling as both PI-TP α and PI-TP β (245). However this idea is not supported by the inability of nsL-TP to support PLC activity (248), as nsL-TP is also able to bind and transport PI. Thus PI-transfer activity may be necessary for PLC signalling, but is not sufficient.

It has been suggested that PI-TP regulation of PLC activity may be more subtle than simply supplying PI to regions of membrane, where PIP₂-hydrolysis by PLC has lowered the local concentrations. Further examination of PLC signalling attempted to identify a "rate-limiting step". In the presence of GTP₇S, but not PI-TP, the rate of PLC-mediated PIP₂ hydrolysis is increased markedly when exogenous PLC- β is introduced (247). Thus the amount of enzyme appears to be limiting, and not the amount of substrate. In this system, PI-TP increase the rate of hydrolysis at all concentrations of PLC- β . This suggests that the presence of PI-TP sustained a faster rate of synthesis and hydrolysis of PIP₂, even when the rate of these reactions is not dictated directly by its transfer activity. This idea is expressed in the "cofactor" hypothesis of PI-TP function. This hypothesis proposes that the lipid carried by PI-TP is the preferred substrate for the lipid kinases, which are organised into a signalling complex.

There is evidence for the formation of these signalling complexes in EGF signalling, with PI-TP found associated with the EGF receptor, PLC- γ and PI 4-kinase (244). The advantage of these signalling complexes, in terms of the increased speed and efficiency they confer on multi-enzyme cascades is obvious. In PI-TP-sustained PLC signalling for example, PI bound to PI-TP could be sequentially phosphorylated by the lipid kinases, then PI-TP associated PIP₂ passed to PLC for hydrolysis (247). Thus reaction intermediates, such as PI4-P is passed to PI4P 5-kinase, without equilibration with, and dilution in the bulk environment. Support for this idea comes from analysis of deletion mutants of PI-TP α . Deletion of 5 amino-acids from the C-

terminus completely abolishes PI-TP's ability to restore PLC signalling, however this deletion does not affect transfer activity for PC and decreases transfer activity for PI by only 30% (240).

The permeabilised cell protocol revealed a second important activity of PI-TP, the ability of this protein to restore secretion in cytosol-depleted cells. Initially this work was carried out in GTP γ S-stimulated HL60 cells, where addition of both PI-TP α and PI-TP β restored a secretory response to stimulus that had been lost following prolonged permeabilisation (161). This response was found to be dependent on millimolar concentrations of MgATP, suggesting the importance of a phosphorylation event.

The second priming activity identified from studies in PC12 cells was the type 1 PI4P 5-Kinase (249). PI-TP and PI4P 5-kinase support priming when used alone, and are strongly synergistic when used together, suggesting that they participate in a single process. The identity of these proteins raise intriguing questions about the importance in priming of the inositol phospholipids, in particular PIP₂, as both of these activities participate in the formation of this lipid. Thus an important aspect of priming could be to increase the levels of PIP₂ in the cell. The failure of neomycin to inhibit exocytosis from rat mast cells however, means that these cells are unlikely to require this lipid for exocytosis.

An essential aspect of the PPI's importance in cell signalling and membrane traffic may be their potential for modulating the properties of distinct areas of membrane. This potential for PPI's to form distinct micro-domains has recently been demonstrated. Caveolae are small invaginations from the plasma membrane. Recently the protein and lipid constituents of these entities has been examined: heterotrimeric G-proteins and receptors were detected in a lipid environment that was highly PIP₂-enriched (250,251), suggesting that the lipid could perhaps form an assembly point, for the formation of a signalling complex. Localisation of PIP₂ at membrane ruffles and focal contacts in 3T3 cells has also been demonstrated, as well as a co-localisation of α -actinin to these regions (252).

Site-specific synthesis of PPI's requires correct localisation of the enzymes that catalyse their formation. Certainly PI 4-kinase has been shown to localise to many different membrane compartments (reviewed in (253)). The presence of a PH-domain on this protein makes its targeting to specific area possible (254). PI4-P 5-kinase also has a potential for specifically localized PIP₂ production. The type1 isoform, which is implicated in the production of PIP₂ in secretory vesicle priming (249) is activated by interaction with Rho-family G-proteins. It has been suggested the enzyme could be targeted to, and immobilized on specific areas of membrane via this interaction (255,256). This may have important implications for membrane trafficking, in view of the importance of Rho G-proteins in mediating changes in the actin cytoskeleton.

In thrombin-stimulated platelets, activation of Rac results in the formation of lamellae. The increased actin polymerisation is initiated following the uncapping of actin. It is thought that this could be achieved via Rac activating a PI4-P 5-kinase, leading to increased synthesis of PI-4,5-P₂, which inhibits the capping protein (257). In an analogous mechanism, it has been suggested that activation of PI 3-kinase could lead to the formation of a different membrane modification. This difference could be mediated by the different binding affinities that various capping proteins show for different PPI's. For example gelsolin is inhibited more potently by PI-3,4-P₂ and PI-3,4,5-P₃ than by PI-4,5-P₂, and production of these lipids is associated with formation of filopodia, not lamellae (257).

1.4 SNAPs and SNAREs

These proteins have been implicated mainly in constitutive secretion, or in exocytosis from neuroendocrine cells, their importance in secretion from haematopoietic cells, including rat mast cells has not been established. The original identification of these proteins was achieved because of the effects of a group of clostridial neurotoxins. These toxins - all possessing zinc endopeptidase activity, inhibit neurotransmission. The substrates of these proteases were identified, and shown to be essential components of the exocytic machinery (258-261) - the vesicle associated membrane protein

(VAMP or synaptobrevin), synaptosome associated 25kDa protein (SNAP-25) and syntaxin - the latter two found associated with the plasma membrane (262,263). These proteins associate with two soluble proteins, the N-ethylmaleimide (NEM)-sensitive fusion protein (NSF), and the NSF-attachment proteins (SNAPs). NSF has ATP-ase activity (264), which is enhance by SNAP (265). The SNARES associated with the <u>target</u> membrane - or t-SNARE's interact with VAMP, the <u>v</u>esicle- or v-SNARE in a 7S complex. This complex then recruits α -SNAP and NSF, forming a 20S complex (263). ATP hydrolysis by NSF results in disassembly of the 20S complex, in a process thought to be essential for exocytosis.

The differences between v-SNARE's and t-SNARE's, i.e. that donor and acceptor membranes could be distinguished, led to the SNARE hypothesis (262). This hypothesis states that the specificity of these interactions ensures that the fusion events are tightly regulated. However this hypothesis is now doubted, not least because syntaxin-1 and SNAP-25 - supposedly t-SNARE's, are also found on vesicle membranes (266). The finding that rab proteins can modulate SNARE complex formation (267), viewed in light of rab's postulated role in dictating donor-acceptor membrane specificity (219) suggests a possible modification of the SNARE hypothesis: to include rabs as the proteins responsible for accurate targeting of fusion.

Despite the early demonstrations of NSF's importance in fusion, more recent work has suggested that NSF may be important only in priming. There appears to be a distinct NSF/ α -SNAP dependent stage in exocytosis, after which removal of NSF does not inhibit fusion. This idea is supported by evidence that suggests that NSF may be essential in the pre-fusion, ATP-dependent priming step of exocytosis (268).

Three isoforms of SNAP - α , β and γ have been identified (269). There are some contradictory reports of the activation of different SNAPs: unique role for α -SNAP and β -SNAP have been identified with synaptotagmin binding specifically to β -SNAP but not α -SNAP (270), however in adrenal chromaffin cells the two proteins had indistinguishable effects (271). γ -SNAP shows only

25% identity to α - and β -SNAP and binds to a distinct region of the SNARE complex (272). The SNAP's do appear to be essential in exocytosis (273), and like NSF they are thought to be important specifically in the MgATP-dependent priming steps (274). However SNAP-25's importance in exocytosis from PC12 cells, is thought to lie particularly in calcium-dependent triggering (275).

The essential nature of these proteins in neuronal cells, and adrenal chromaffin cells has been demonstrated. The finding of yeast homologues of synaptobrevin (276) syntaxin (277) and SNAP-25 (278) suggests that they may participate in an evolutionarily ancient process. However the importance of the proteins in secretion from mast cells has not been demonstrated.

1.5 Aims of the project

- To ascertain whether the observations made in HL60 cells, as to ARF's ability to reconstitute GTPγS-stimulated PLD activity and secretion, and PI-TP's ability to reconstitute GTPγS-stimulated secretion could be extended to RBL-2H3 cells. To show that the effects in HL60 cells were not anomalous, but represent a more universal observation.
- 2. To apply these proteins to antigen-stimulated cells. GTPγS is an effective stimulus but not a physiological one. If ARF and PI-TP are to be regarded as essential components of the secretory machinery in complex cellular responses such as the acute hypersensitivity reaction from mast cells, it must be determined whether they are effective under physiological stimulus.
- To determine what the role of these proteins is in secretion. For example, does ARF mediate its effects via potentiation of PLD activity, or via a different route, and do these proteins operate in different pathways, or in a common mechanism.

CHAPTER TWO

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Chapter 2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Materials	
DMEM	Sigma
Foetal Calf Serum	Advanced Protein Products
[³ H]-choline chloride	Amersham
[¹⁴ C]-sodium acetate	Amersham
[³ H]-myo-Inositol	Amersham
[³² Ρ-γ]-ΑΤΡ	Amersham
Streptolysin-O	Murex Diagnostics Ltd
GTPγS	Boehringer
IgE anti-DNP	Sigma
DNP-HSA	Sigma
ATP	Boehringer
BioRex 70 (mesh 200-400)	BioRad
Ultima Gold XR scintillant	Canberra-Packard
Dowex 1-X8 resin (formate form)	Sigma
Ultima Gold scintillant	Canberra-Packard
Kiesegel TLC plates	Merck
IPTG	Appligene
Luria Broth	Gibco
8-well glass slides	ICN
Mouse anti-αPI-TP	S.Cockcroft
Mouse anti-βPI-TP	S.Cockcroft
Rat anti-ARF	S.Cockcroft
Biotinylated goat anti-mouse	Sigma
CY3-streptavidin	Molecular probes
Acrylamide	BioRad
PVDF membrane	Millipore
Mowiol	Harco

All plastic-ware used for tissue culture was obtained from Falcon Laboratory reagents were obtained from Sigma, solvents from BDH.

2.2 Cells

2.2.1 Culturing RBL-2H3 cells

RBL-2H3 cells were grown in Dulbecco's Modified Minimal Media (DMEM). This basic media must be supplemented with foetal calf serum (FCS), glutamine and the antibiotics penicillin and streptomycin. FCS was heat-inactivated by incubating in a pre-warmed water-bath at 56°C for one hour. FCS was added to DMEM at a final concentration of 12.5%, penicillin was used at a final concentration of 50iu/ml, streptomycin 50 μ g/ml and glutamine 4mM. RBL-2H3 cells were grown as a monolayer in 175cm² vented flasks, at 37°C with 5% CO₂ and 100% humidity. Each confluent flask contained approximately 4x10⁷ cells; RBL-2H3 cells were considered confluent when 80% of the flask surface was obscured by cells and their processes. The cells remained active until passage 40-45, after this they were discarded. Experiments were performed using one box of confluent cells unless otherwise indicated.

2.2.2 Labelling RBL-2H3 cells

Before labelling the cells were passaged, and diluted in 50mls fresh medium to reach confluence over the appropriate labelling interval. [³H]-choline chloride was added to the medium at a final concentration of 0.5μ Ci/ml, and cells incubated for 48 hours. [¹⁴C]-sodium acetate was added to at a final concentration of 0.5μ Ci/ml, and the cells were incubated for 4days before use. ³H-myo-Inositol was used at a final concentration of 1.0μ Ci/ml, and the cells were incubated for 48 hours before use.

2.3 Assays using intact and permeabilised cells

2.3.1 Sensitization of RBL-2H3's with $IgE\alpha DNP$

Cell monolayers were washed twice in DMEM and finally scraped into 5mls of fresh medium. IgE α DNP was added at a final concentration of 2µg/ml. The cell suspension was incubated for one hour at 37°C, with occasional mixing to avoid sedimentation of the cells. After incubation, the suspension was centrifuged at 450g for 5mins at room temperature. The supernatant was discarded, and the cell pellet resuspended in buffer.

2.3.2 Stimulation of intact cells

After washing the cells were resuspended in an appropriate volume of buffer. The buffer used was standard HEPES, modified for use with intact cells (see section 2.3.11). The cell suspension was added to previously-prepared assay tubes on ice, already containing antigen as the stimulus (see section 2.3.8). The cell suspension in all assays constituted 50% of the total assay volume. The assay tubes were transferred to a 37°C water-bath, and incubated for 25mins. After incubation, the tubes were transferred to an ice-filled water-bath and when cooled to 4°C, centrifuged to pellet the cells.

2.3.3 Stimulation of acutely-permeabilised cells

Cells were assayed in the presence of their cytosolic contents (see Fig 2.1). Cell monolayers were washed twice and finally scraped into 20mls of buffer. This suspension was centrifuged at 450g for 5mins at room temperature. The supernatant was discarded, and the cell pellet resuspended in fresh buffer. The cell suspension was added to previously prepared assay tubes on ice, permeabilisation reagents and the already containing stimulus. Permeabilisation and stimulation were carried out in either standard PIPES or HEPES buffer (see section 2.3.11), supplemented with 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP, 0.4iu/ml SLO, calcium solution buffered by 3mM EGTA, +/- stimulus (see sections 2.3.7 and 2.3.8). The tubes were transferred to a 37°C waterbath, and incubated for 25mins. After incubation, the tubes were transferred to When cooled to 4°C, the assay tubes were an ice-filled water-bath. centrifuged to pellet the cells.

2.3.4 Measuring declining responsiveness after permeabilisation

4mls of washed cells were added to 1ml permeabilisation mixture, containing 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP, 0.4iu/ml SLO, and 100nM calcium buffered by 0.3mM EGTA, on ice. Immediately, aliquots of cells were removed and added to pre-prepared assay tubes, then transferred to a 37°C water-bath to provide a starting point for the "run-down". At t=0 the remaining cells were transferred to the 37°C water-bath. At timed intervals, further aliquots were removed and added to assay tubes. The assay tubes contained either standard PIPES or

HEPES buffer (see Section 2.3.11), supplemented with 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP, 0.4iu/ml SLO, 10 μ M calcium buffered by 3mM EGTA, +/- stimulus (see Sections 2.3.7 and 2.3.8). All assay tubes were incubated for 25mins, and after incubation transferred to an ice-filled water-bath. When cooled to 4°C, the assay tubes were centrifuged to pellet the cells.

2.3.5 Reconstitution of cytosol-depleted cells

Cells were depleted of cytosol, and assayed in the presence of recombinant proteins, see Fig.2.1. 4mls of washed cells were added to 1ml permeabilisation mixture (as above), and aliquots removed to measure the acutely permeabilised response (see Section 2.3.4). At t=0, the remaining cells were transferred to the 37°C water-bath. After 5mins, if reconstitution of the receptor-stimulated secretion was to be attempted, or 10mins if GTP γ S was used, the remaining cells were centrifuged at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet resuspended in buffer, then dispensed to assay tubes. The assay tubes were prepared exactly as described above (see section 2.3.4). All assay tubes were incubated for 25mins, and after incubation transferred to an ice-filled water-bath. When cooled to 4°C, the assay tubes were centrifuged to pellet the cells.

2.3.6 Depletion of endogenous ATP

While intact, cells were washed into standard PIPES or HEPES buffer (see section 2.3.11), prepared without glucose. The cell suspension was transferred to a 37°C water-bath for 5mins equilibration. Antimycin A was added at a final concentration of 5μ M, and deoxy-glucose at 1mg/ml, and the suspension incubated for a further 5mins. The cells were then transferred directly to assay tubes for intact cell measurements, or permeabilised as described above. All reagents were prepared in glucose-free buffer so as not to allow levels of endogenous ATP to recover prior to assay, however in reconstitution experiments, glucose was added as usual.



<u>Fig.2.1</u> Diagrammatic representation of the "acutely-permeabilised" and "cytosol-depleted" cell protocols

2.3.7 Preparation of GTP_γS

GTP γ S was purchased as a 100mM solution and prepared as a 5mM stock solution in saline and stored at -20°C. GTP γ S was used at a concentration of 10 μ M in all experiments, except where indicated otherwise.

2.3.8 Preparation of DNP-HSA

DNP-HSA was purchased as a solid and prepared as a stock solution in double-deionised water, at 1mg/ml. The stock was stored at 4°C for a maximum of three months, then discarded. DNP-HSA was used at a final concentration of 40ng/ml in all experiments, except where indicated otherwise.

2.3.9 Preparation of calcium buffers

Calcium buffers were prepared according to a method previously described (279). The buffers are EGTA-based, and used to strictly control the levels of free calcium in each experiment. Two solutions were used: 100mM EGTA, 20mM PIPES at pH6.8 and 100mM Ca²⁺-EGTA, 20mM PIPES at pH6.8. These two solutions were combined in varying proportions to achieve a concentrated stock at the required concentration of calcium. The buffer stocks were stored at -20°C, and used at a final concentration of 3mM EGTA, and in the presence of 2mM free Mg²⁺.

2.3.10 Preparation of MgATP

ATP was purchased as a solid and prepared as a stock at 100mM. The solid was dissolved in double-deionised water, in the presence of 100mM MgCl₂ and 200mM Tris-HCl pH 7.0. The pH of the solution was monitored throughout its preparation and kept close to neutral, as an excessively acidic solution can cause hydrolysis of ATP. The stock was stored at -20°C until required.

2.3.11 Preparation of PIPES and HEPES buffers

The standard PIPES and HEPES buffers used in all experiments were prepared in double-deionised water. PIPES buffer contains 20mM PIPES, 137mM NaCl, 3mM KCl, 1mg/ml glucose and 0.1mg/ml bovine serum albumin, and was prepared at pH 6.80. This buffer was used whenever GTP γ S was used as the stimulus. HEPES, or Tyrodes (complete) buffer

contained 20mM HEPES, 137mM NaCl, 3mM KCl, 1mg/ml glucose and 1mg/ml BSA, and was prepared at pH 7.20; this buffer was used when the cells were activated via the receptor. When cells were stimulated when still intact, the buffer was supplemented with 1mM MgATP and 1mM CaCl₂.

2.3.12 Measuring secretion from attached cells

A confluent 175cm^2 flask of RBL-2H3 cells was prepared: the cell monolayer was washed twice and finally scraped into 36mls of DMEM. 24mls of this suspension was re-cultured, the remaining 12mls plated out in 24 well plates. The plates were incubated over-night, at 37°C in 5% CO₂ and 100% humidity before use, to ensure good cell adhesion. If stimulation via the receptor was required, the wells were supplemented with IgEαDNP in DMEM at a final concentration of 2µg/ml, one hour before use. Cell monolayers were washed gently in standard HEPES or PIPES buffer and placed on ice. The assay reagents were prepared at the same concentrations as for experiments carried out in suspended cells (see sections 2.3.3 and 2.3.2), the reagents were however prepared in a larger total volume (400µl) to prevent desiccation of the monolayer during incubation. The plates were transferred to a 37°C incubator for 25mins. After incubation, the plates were transferred to an ice-filled waterbath. When cooled to 4°C, a sample of the reaction mixture was removed, and centrifuged to pellet any detached cells.

2.4 Assaying secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

2.4.1 Ascertaining % β -hexosaminidase release

Following an assay, samples were centrifuged at 4°C to sediment the cells. 50μ I of the supernatant was removed and transferred to a black microtitre plate. An equal volume of β -hexosaminidase substrate was added, the plate covered and placed at 37°C for 1hr 30mins. The reaction was quenched with 150 μ I 1M Tris (pH unadjusted), and fluorescence measured at 405nm. The amount of fluorescence was related to the total cellular content of β -hexosaminidase, and so percentage release. A sample was prepared, which consisted of 25% cell suspension and 1% Triton X-100. 50 μ I of this is added to the plate with β -hexosaminidase substrate. As the original assay samples

contained 50% cell suspension (see section 2.3.2), this sample contained an amount of β -hexosaminidase equivalent to 50% release. Triplicate samples of buffer were added to the plate and incubated with substrate. The value from these samples gave equivalent fluorescence to "0%" release.

2.4.2 Preparation of β-hexosaminidase substrate

The substrate used is 4-methylumbelliferyl-N-acetyl- β -D-glucosaminide. This was prepared in 0.2M citrate buffer, at pH 4.5 at a final concentration of 1mM. The released β -hexosaminidase hydrolyses this substance, producing free 4-MU. At the high pH produced by the quenching buffer the fluorescence of this product may be measured at 405nm.

2.5 Assaying PLD activity by measuring [³H]-choline release

2.5.1 Extraction of [³H]-choline metabolites

PLD was measured from [³H]-choline chloride labelled cells (see section 2.2.2), assayed as described in section 2.3. If PLD was to be measured from the same samples as secretion, the 50 μ l sample for the secretion assay were removed first, as described above. If PLD alone was to be assayed, the whole sample was quenched with no necessity for prior centrifugation. 100 μ l samples were quenched with 500 μ l chloroform/methanol (1:1) and vortexed thoroughly. This addition produced a single phase. The phases were split by addition of 125 μ l of water and again the samples vortexed and centrifuged.

2.5.2 Separation of free [³H]-choline

Following centrifugation for 5mins at 4°C, 400µl of the aqueous top phase were applied to BioRex columns to separate free [³H]-choline from its other aqueous metabolites. The 10ml columns contained 1ml of slurry, 50% BioRex 70 cation exchanger in water. Phosphorylcholine, glycero-phosphocholine and CDP-choline were eluted with 3mls of water and discarded. [³H]-choline was eluted with 3ml 50mM glycine/500mM NaCl (pH 3), directly into scintillation vials. 3ml of Ultima Gold XR scintillation cocktail was added, and the samples vortexed thoroughly. The increase in labelled choline was expressed as a function of the total radioactivity (DPM) incorporated in the choline lipids. From control samples the total lipid chloroform extract was transferred to a

scintillation vial and the chloroform evaporated overnight on the bench. 500μ l of methanol was added to the dried lipids, followed by 4ml of scintillation cocktail. The BioRex resin was regenerated by washing the resin with 3mls 0.5M NaOH, pH 9, followed by 10mls of water.

2.6 Assaying [¹⁴C]-phosphatidyl ethanol (PEt) formation

2.6.1 Extraction of PEt

PEt formation was measured from [¹⁴C]-sodium acetate labelled cells (see section 2.2.2), assayed as described in section 2.3, except that 1% ethanol was included in all assay tubes. 100µl samples were quenched with 600µl chloroform/methanol (1:1) and vortexed thoroughly. 5ml of PEt standard was added to each sample to aid visualisation of the lipids (see below). This extraction produced a single phase. The phases were split by addition of 170µl of water and again the samples vortexed and centrifuged. The entire organic phase was removed from each sample and transferred to a clean eppendorf tube.

2.6.2 Separation of lipids by TLC

Plates were heated at 120°C for 60 minutes prior to use, in order to remove all traces of water. The plates were marked into as many equal lanes as required (not exceeding 12 per plate), a 1cm margin was left unused at the each side of the plate. An origin line was drawn 2cm from the bottom of the plate, where samples were applied. Lipid samples were dried under vacuum, then resuspended in 50 μ l of chloroform. The samples were loaded onto plates in 5 μ l elliptical spots, with the whole spot lying within the central 50% of each lane. When all of the 50 μ l sample had been applied, the tube was rinsed with a further 20 μ l of chloroform and this was applied also. Each aliquot was dried by blowing gently to evaporate the chloroform before addition of the next. The plates were run at room temperature in a fully equilibrated solvent tank, until the solvent front moved to within approximately 1cm of the top of the plate. The plates were dried in a fure-hood for several hours (overnight).

2.6.3 Quantification of PEt formation

For accurate separation of PEt from other lipids, the following solvent was used: chloroform/methanol/glacial acetic acid/water (75:45:3:0.3). After separation and drying, the plates were placed into a sealed tank containing solid iodine. The iodine vapour was used to visualise the lipid spots, colouring them yellow. The spots were marked with pencil, then the iodine stain allowed to fade. The silica was dampened with distilled water and the PEt spots scraped into a scintillation vial. 500μ ls of methanol was added to release the labelled lipid from the silica. After mixing, 3mls of Ultima Gold scintillation cocktail was added, the samples vortexed thoroughly then counted.

2.6.4 Preparation of PEt standard

4mg of phosphatidylcholine was dissolved in 400 μ l 0.2M acetate buffer (pH 5.6). This was mixed with 1000 units of peanut PLD dissolved in 400 μ l 0.2M acetate buffer (pH 5.6). 100 μ l of 1M CaCl₂, 400 μ l of ether and ethanol to a final concentration of 2% were added, and the suspension mixed thoroughly. The preparation was left at room temperature for 12 hours (overnight). Ether was evaporated away, and the exact volume of the suspension measured. Per 1ml of sample, 3.75mls of chloroform/methanol (1:2) was added, followed by 1.25ml of chloroform and 1.25ml of water, then the sample vortexed thoroughly. The entire organic phase was transferred to a clean glass tube and dried down under vacuum. The lipids, including PC and PA but predominantly PEt were then resuspended in 500ml of chloroform and stored at -20°C.

2.7 Assaying PLC activity by measuring [³H]-IP₃ production

2.7.1 Extraction of [³H]-Inositol phosphates

PLC activity was measured from [³H]-Inositol labelled cells (see section 2.2.2), assayed as described in section 2.3, except that 1mM LiCl was included in all assay tubes. The lithium was included to ensure measurement of all the IP₃ produced, by preventing its conversion to inositol. 100 μ l samples were quenched with 375 μ l chloroform/methanol (1:2) and vortexed thoroughly to obtain a single phase. A further addition of 125 μ l of chloroform and 125 μ l of

water was then added to obtain a two phase system. After vigorous mixing, the samples were centrifuged for 5min.

2.7.2 Separation of [³H]-Inositol phosphates

Inositol phosphates were separated from free inositol and glycerophosphoinositol using Dowex 1-X8 anion exchange resin (formate form), packed into Pasteur pipettes (0.5 ml bed volume). The aqueous phase from the above extraction was applied to the column. The column was washed with 4ml of water to elute [³H]-inositol. Glycerophosphoinositol was removed with 3ml of 5mM sodium tetraborate/5 mM sodium formate. Finally IP₃ was eluted with 3ml of 1M ammonium formate/0.1M formic acid directly into scintillation vials. The radioactivity was measured after addition of 3ml Ultima Gold scintillation cocktail and thorough mixing. The columns were regenerated by washing with 4mls of 2M ammonium formate/0.1 formic acid followed by extensive washing with 15mls of water (15ml).

2.8 Preparation of recombinant myristoylated ARF

2.8.1 myr.ARF-1 expressing bacteria

E.Coli BL21 (DE3) were used. This strain contained the expression plasmid (generally pET22b) and pBB131. This plasmid expressed the *S. cerevisiae* myristoyl-CoA:protein N-myristoyltransferase (NMT). The bacteria were resistant to ampicillin and kanamycin. Stock bacteria were kept at -80°C in 15% glycerol. (Plasmids obtained from Qiagen - generated by D.Jones)

2.8.2 Growing bacteria

Two 200ml stocks and four 900ml stocks of Luria broth were prepared and autoclaved. When the flasks cooled, 100μ g/ml ampicillin, 50μ g/ml kanamycin and a 5μ l aliquot of semi-thawed E.Coli glycerol stock was added to each of the 200ml stocks and the flasks sealed. The bacterial cultures were placed in a shaker overnight at 37°C. The following day, myristic acid was freshly prepared in ethanol, and added to each of the 900ml stocks at a final concentration of 100μ M. These stocks were further supplemented with 100μ g/ml ampicillin and 50μ g/ml kanamycin. The growing cultures were removed from the shaker, and 100mls poured into each of the 900ml stocks.

These stocks were placed in the shaker for 2hours at 28°C. The expression vectors were induced by IPTG, added to each flask at a final concentration of 0.25mM. The induced bacteria were grown for a further 4hours. The bacteria were harvested by centrifugation. The pellets were retained and frozen overnight to aid cell lysis.

2.8.3 Extraction and purification of myr.ARF-1

Each frozen pellet from the 1 litre stocks was resuspended in 5mls of buffer A, supplemented with 5mg of lysozyme and left at room temperature for 20-30mins. 8ml of buffer B was added per 1litre equivalent. The solution was mixed and left at 4°C for 10-20mins. After lysis, the suspension was centrifuged at 4°C for 60mins and the supernatant collected and loaded onto a 200ml DE-52 column. 200mls of buffer C was added, and the column eluate collected throughout. This sample was concentrated to 5mls at 4°C under This sample was loaded onto a S-75 gel-filtration column fully nitrogen. equilibrated in filtered buffer D. Following a void volume of 158mls, forty 2ml fractions were collected. The four/five fractions with highest protein concentrations were pooled and the exact volume measured. In order to stabilise the protein, 1mM MgCl₂ and 1mM GDP were added. This dilute preparation was concentrated further, to 2-5mg/ml before freezing at -20°C for storage. (Buffer A: 50mM Tris, 40mM EDTA, 25% (w/v) sucrose, 0.02% NaN₃, pH 8.0. Buffer B: 50mM Tris, 100mM MgCl₂, 0.2%(w/v) Triton X-100, 0.02% NaN₃, pH 8.0. Buffer C: 20mM Tris, 50mM NaCl, 1mM DTT, pH 8.0. Buffer D: 20mM PIPES, 3mM KCl, 137mM NaCl, pH 6.8.).

2.9 Western Blotting

2.9.1 Detection of cytosol leakage from permeabilised cells

A 4mls suspension of washed cells was prepared, containing $5x10^7$ cells. This was added to 1ml of permeabilisation buffer, containing 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP, 0.4iu/ml SLO and 100nM Ca²⁺ buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. All solutions were prepared in standard PIPES buffer (see section 2.3.11), but with no added BSA. Immediately a 1ml aliquot, containing $1x10^7$ cells was removed and centrifuged at 4°C. This sample was used to probe the proteins in intact cells. At stated time points (5mins, 10mins and 30mins) further 1ml

samples were removed, centrifuged and rapidly processed as described below.

2.9.2 Translocation of cytosolic proteins after stimulation

Two 1ml samples were prepared, each sample containing 1.5×10^7 cells in HEPES buffer (see section 2.3.11). (These were pre-sensitised to antigen, by pre-treatment with IgE α DNP (see section 2.3.1)). At t=0, 250 μ l of stimulus was added to one tube producing a final concentration of DNP-HSA of 40ng/ml, and an equal volume of buffer added to the other. The tubes were then added to a 37°C water-bath for 10mins. After 10mins, a permeabilisation buffer was added, containing 0.4iu/ml SLO and 100nM calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. (The aliquot of permeabilisation buffer added to the tube of stimulated cells was supplemented with DNP-HSA to maintain the initial concentration). The cells were returned to a 37°C water bath for a further 10mins, then transferred to 4°C and centrifuged to sediment the cells. The samples were rapidly processed as described below.

2.9.3 Preparation of cytosol samples for electrophoresis

After centrifugation, the supernatant - containing leaked cytosolic contents were removed from the cell pellet. The supernatants were treated with TCA, to precipitate the protein. This allows the protein to be concentrated in a smaller, less dilute sample. The exact volume of the supernatants were measured, and sufficient 100% TCA added to produce a final concentration of 10% (v/v). This mixture was vortexed thoroughly then incubated at 4°C for 30mins. After incubation, the sample was centrifuged for 15mins at 4°C and the supernatants discarded. The pellet was resuspended in 50µl of 1M NaOH, then the volume measured accurately. This volume was doubled in 1M Tris pH6.8 to neutralise the sample. An appropriate volume of the 4X sample buffer was added, and the samples boiled at 98°C for 2mins to denature the proteins. (4X Sample buffer is 62.5mM Tris pH6.8, 10% glycerol (v/v), 2% SDS (w/v), 0.00125% Bromophenol blue (w/v) and 5% 2β-mercaptoethanol).

2.9.4 Preparation of membrane samples for electrophoresis

After centrifugation, the membrane pellet was resuspended in 100μ l RIPA buffer. The suspension was vortexed thoroughly, and placed at 4°C for 30mins, with occasional mixing. After centrifugation for 15mins at 4°C, the supernatant was removed and retained and the pellet was discarded. The volume was concentrated by treatment with TCA, exactly as described in section 2.9.3. The resulting protein pellet was resuspended in NaOH and neutralised also as above, then treated with 4X sample buffer and boiled prior to application to a polyacrylamide gel. (RIPA buffer is 150mM NaCl, 1% Triton X-100 (v/v), 0.5% deoxycholate (w/v), 0.1% SDS (w/v) and 50mM Tris pH 7.5).

2.9.5 Gel electrophoresis

The total volume of each sample was corrected so that the same proportion of each may be used in the same volume. A volume of $15-20\mu$ I was loaded for each sample, equivalent to 10^6 cells. SDS-PAGE gels were prepared using the protocol described by Laemmli (280): a resolving gel of 14% acrylamide was made, and a 4% acrylamide gel was used for the stacking gel. Each gel was loaded with a set of molecular weight markers (see section 2.12.2). The gels were run at 150V for 60mins in running buffer. (Stacking gel is 4% acrylamide, 0.1% SDS, 0.04% APS, 0.1% TEMED, 250mM Tris pH 6.8; resolving gel is 14% acrylamide, 0.1% SDS, 0.08% APS, 0.08% TEMED, 375mM Tris pH 8.8; running buffer is 193mM glycine, 0.1% SDS, 25mM Tris pH 8.3)

2.9.6 Transfer of proteins to PVDF

After running, the gel was equilibrated in transfer buffer for 20mins. A blotting "sandwich" was assembled, with the gel in full contact with PVDF membrane and the transfer run at 50V for 50mins, or at 30V overnight (as indicated) in transfer buffer. (Transfer buffer is running buffer is 193mM glycine, 25mM Tris pH 8.3)

2.9.7 Antigen detection

Bands on the membrane were visualised by extended washing with India ink (0.1% in PBS/Tween). The ink was thoroughly washed from the membrane,

then the membrane submerged in blocking buffer for 60mins at room temperature. After blocking, the membrane was washed in PBS/Tween. The primary antibody was applied in PBS/Tween (for primary antibody concentrations and incubation times see section 2.12). After incubation with primary antibody, the membrane was thoroughly washed with PBS/Tween and a secondary antibody applied in blocking buffer for 30mins at room temperature. After extensive washing, with at least five changes of PBS/Tween, the proteins were probed with ECL. (PBS/Tween was standard phosphate buffered saline with 0.02% Tween; blocking buffer is PBS/Tween with 5% milk protein (w/v) and 2% goat serum (v/v)).

2.9.8 ECL detection

A mixture containing an equal volume of ECL solution one and solution two was prepared. The membranes were soaked in this mixture for 2mins, then exposed to photo-sensitive film. (ECL soln.1 is 0.45mg/ml luminol, 65μ g/ml p-Coumaric acid in 0.1M Tris pH 8.5; soln.2 is 0.02% H₂O₂ in 0.1M Tris pH 8.5.)

2.10 Polyphosphoinositide analysis

2.10.1 Labelling of phosphatidylinositides with [³²P]-ATP

4mls of washed cells were placed on ice, and 1ml of permeabilisation buffer added containing 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP, 0.4iu/ml SLO and 100nM Ca²⁺ buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. At t=0, the cells were transferred to a 37°C waterbath. After the time indicated, the permeabilised cells were transferred to 4°C and centrifuged to sediment the cells. The supernatant was discarded, and the cells resuspended in buffer containing 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM MgATP and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. Immediately before addition to assay tubes the cells were labelled with 20 μ Ci/ml [³²P- γ]ATP. Cells were then added to assay tubes, already containing stimulus, and any protein to be used for reconstitution. The cells were incubated at 37°C for 20mins, the cooled on ice to 4°C.

2.10.2 Extraction and separation of phosphatidylinositide lipids

After incubation, the cells were placed on ice, and cooled to 4° C. A 100μ l assay volume must be quenched with 375μ l acidified chloroform/methanol/HCl
(100:200:15), and the mixture vortexed thoroughly to obtain a single phase. 10µl of Folsch reagent was added to aid recovery of phosphatidylinositides. 125µl of chloroform and 125µl of 0.1M HCl was added to separate the sample into two phases. The samples were vortexed thoroughly and then centrifuged. The top phase was removed and replaced with the "synthetic" top phase of chloroform/methanol/0.1M HCl (1:1:0.9). This mixture was vortexed well, then centrifuged. The top phase was replaced twice more, to remove all the ³²P not incorporated into lipid. Finally all of the bottom phase was transferred to a clean eppendorf tube.

2.10.3 Quantification of phosphatidylinositide lipids

The samples were dried under vacuum and applied to TLC plates exactly as described in section 2.6.2. The plates were treated with oxalate, then dried overnight and heated at 120° C for 60mins before use. The lipids were separated in an equilibrated tank with chloroform/methanol/acetone /water/glacial acetic acid (40:13:15:7:12). The labelled lipids were quantified by densitometry, following analysis in a phosphorimager. The TLC plate was exposed to phosphorimager plates for 2hrs before reading. (Oxalate wash is 60% water (v/v), 40% methanol (v/v) and 10mg/ml potassium oxalate).

2.11 Immunofluorescence

2.11.1 Preparation of slides for Immunofluorescence

Glass slides with 8 wells, each of 5mm diameter were used. The slides were cleaned thoroughly in ethanol, then excess ethanol removed by flaming. The slides were placed in 60cm^2 Petri dishes. 2.5×10^6 cells, suspended in 10mls of DMEM were poured over the slides. The dishes of cells were placed at 37° C, 5% CO₂ and 100% humidity for 48hrs before use. Approximately 30,000 cells were in each well, of which 60-70% were still present at the end of the experiment. When cell numbers were significantly below these levels the experiment was discarded. As in experiments using suspended cells, a pre-incubation with IgE α DNP was necessary before stimulation. $1\frac{1}{2}$ hrs before use, the plated cells were washed and 10mls of fresh DMEM added to the dishes, supplemented with IgE α DNP, at a final concentration of 2μ g/ml.

2.11.2 Stimulation of cells

Before stimulation, the plated cells were rinsed with intact cell buffer (see below). The stimulus, DNP-HSA was added at 40ng/ml was applied to the appropriate wells. At the times indicated (between 0 and 20mins) the stimulus was removed and the cells rinsed well. Following stimulation the cells were fixed by 20mins incubation with 3% paraformaldehyde. After this the cells were permeabilised for 20mins with 80µg/ml lyso-phosphatidylcholine, in order to allow antibodies access into the cells' interior. To prevent non-specific interactions, the permeabilised cells were incubated for 30mins with 2.5% goat serum/2.5% foetal calf serum. This solution, as well as all further solutions was made in permeabilised cell buffer (see below). After blocking, the cells were incubated with a mouse-derived primary antibody for 45mins (for concentrations of primary antibodies used see section 2.12). Then a biotinylated anti-mouse antibody was applied at 20µg/ml to the cells for 45mins, and finally a fluorescent dye CY3, linked to streptavidin was applied at 20µg/ml for 45mins. After thorough washing, 5% mowiol was applied and a coverslip carefully placed over the cells. The mowiol was left to set at room temperature for 12hrs before images were gathered. (Intact cell buffer is 20mM HEPES, 3mM KCI, 137mM NaCl, 1mg/ml BSA, 1mg/ml glucose and 0.1mM EGTA, pH 7.2. Permeabilised cell buffer is 20mM PIPES, 3mM KCl, 137mM NaCl, 1mg/ml BSA, and 0.1mM EGTA, pH 6.8).

2.11.3 Immunofluorescence using confocal microscopy

Fluorescent images were obtained using a confocal laser scanning microscope equipped with an argon-ion laser, attached to a Leitz Fluovert-FU microscope (Leica). For visualisation of CY3-streptavidin, excitation was at 550nm and emission was measured at 565nm. Digital images were displayed using the "glowovun" colour look-up table from Leica.

2.12 Miscellaneous methods

2.12.1 Assaying protein with Bradford reagent

The concentration of protein in samples was measured by comparison with standards, prepared in a concentration range up to 400μ g/ml. Samples expected to contain a higher concentration than this were diluted. 5μ l of

sample was added to 200 μ l of Bradford reagent. The mixture was incubated at room temperature for 10mins, then the absorbance measured at 620nm. (Bradford reagent is 66.6 μ g/ml G₂₅₀ Coomasie Brilliant Blue, 3.17% ethanol, 13.3% phosphoric acid).

2.12.2 Conditions for antibody use in Western blots

rat anti-ARF	4µg/ml	room temperature	1hr		
mouse anti-PI-TP α	2µg/ml	room temperature	1hr		
mouse anti-PI-TP β	4µg/ml	room temperature	1hr		
goat anti-mouse	0.2µg/ml	room temperature	30mins		
goat anti-rat	0.5µg/ml	room temperature	30mins		
All primary antibodies	are purified	monoclonal antibodi	ies, raised in the		
laboratory of Prof. Cockcroft.					

2.12.3 Recombinant PI-TP and PLC-δ1

Recombinant PI-TP α and PI-TP β was prepared and purified as previously described in all cases by P.Swigart. Recombinant PLC- δ 1 was prepared by V.Allen, and obtained from M.Katan.

2.12.4 Conditions for antibody use in Immunofluorescence

mouse anti-PI-TP α	0.1mg/ml	room temperature	45mins
anti-mouse/CY3	20µg/ml	room temperature	45mins

2.12.5 Molecular weight markers

(obtained from Sigma mw SDS 70L $$ kit)	
bovine albumin	66,000 Da
egg albumin	45,000 Da
glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate	36,000 Da
dehydrogenase	
carbonic anhydrase	29,000 Da
trypsinogen	24,000 Da
trypsin inhibitor	21,000 Da
α-lactalbumin	14,000 Da

2.13 Expression of data

The data presented in this thesis represent typical experiments. These experiments were repeated 2-5 times. "Error bars" on graphical data represent the spread of duplicate points.

CHAPTER THREE

CHARACTERISATION OF GTP γ S-STIMULATED SECRETION AND PLD ACTIVITY FROM RBL-2H3 CELLS

Chapter 3 Characterisation of $GTP\gamma S$ -stimulated secretion and PLD activity from RBL-2H3 cells

3.1 Introduction

Activation of permeabilised rat mast cells is possible, using the nonhydrolyseable GTP analogue GTP γ S (190). Assays where the cells are "acutely permeabilised" involve the simultaneous addition of stimulus with the permeabilisation agent, SLO. Thus the cells respond while still replete with all their cytosolic contents. SLO allows access to the cells interior, thus concentrations of not only stimulus, but calcium and ATP may be manipulated; and any dependence on these factors demonstrated (see (173)). The experiments presented in this chapter indicate that both secretion and PLD are dependent on micromolar concentrations of calcium and millimolar concentrations of ATP. Experiments of this type have also been used to determine the effective concentrations of GTP γ S, and optimal incubation times.

If SLO permeabilisation is carried out over an extended interval, cytosolic proteins leak from the cell. Among these are proteins which may have essential roles in the secretory response, and in supporting the activity of PLD. Experiments presented here demonstrate the dependence of both the GTP γ S-stimulated responses on cytosolic proteins. This dependence is implied by the gradual decline in secretion and PLD assayed over the permeabilisation interval.

ARF and PI-TP have been implicated previously as essential components of GTP γ S-dependent secretion from neutrophils and HL60 cells (161). The importance of either factor in a different cell-type had not been established, and this was a primary goal in the work presented here. Before reconstitution was attempted however, leakage of the native proteins was established. As shown in this chapter, ARF and both isoforms of PI-TP are present in intact RBL-2H3 cells, and all three proteins leak when the cells are permeabilised. The leakage of ARF, PI-TP α and PI-TP β occur over different time courses. However, significant amounts of each protein exit RBL-2H3 cells during the same interval over which responsiveness declines.

In addition, experiments described in this chapter examine the ability of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute secretion and PLD activity in cytosol-depleted RBL-2H3 cells, and the ability of both rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β to reconstitute secretion. Part of this examination is concerned with deriving optimal conditions for reconstitution, with respect to concentration and the length of the prepermeabilisation interval. In addition the effect of ATP concentration and calcium concentration on reconstitution is examined. GTP γ S is used as the stimulus throughout, however the ability of GTP to stimulate cytosol-depleted cells, supplied with myr.rARF-1 was also examined.

3.2 GTP_yS-stimulated secretion and PLD activity

As shown in Fig.3.2.1, secretion and PLD activity increased in the presence of GTP γ S concentrations above 300nM. The variation of both responses to increases in GTP γ S concentrations was similar. (A GTP γ S concentration of 10 μ M was maximal for both parameters, and this concentration used routinely.) While a clear correlation between secretion and PLD activity was revealed by varying GTP γ S concentrations, varying calcium concentrations produced quite different profiles. As shown in Fig.3.2.2, the secretory response was more sensitive to calcium levels, increasing at concentrations above 100nM. In the physiological concentration range - between 100nM and 1 μ M secretion doubled. At concentrations above 1 μ M this response was clearly saturated, whereas PLD activity continued to increase up to 100 μ M calcium. Thus at a concentration of 1 μ M, when the secretory response is near to maximal, PLD is active at only approximately 50% of its maximal rate.

This lack of exact correlation between secretion and PLD was seen also in response to MgATP. In the typical experiment shown in Fig.3.2.3, PLD activity was maximal at 1mM MgATP. In the presence of 3mM MgATP the secretory response was maximal, but at this concentration PLD activity fell sharply. This fall in PLD activity continued at 10mM MgATP, when GTP γ S-stimulated activity was equal to control levels. Thus secretion was approximately three times less sensitive than PLD activity, however both responses were dependent on millimolar concentrations of MgATP. As shown in Fig.3.2.4, RBL-2H3 cells are



<u>Figure 3.2.1.</u> Effect of GTP γ S concentration on PLD activity and secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), in a variety of GTP γ S concentrations; in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10 μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. The standard acutely permeabilised cell protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). % PC hydrolysis and secretion were measured from the same samples, as described in section 2.5.



<u>Figure 3.2.2.</u> Effect of Calcium concentration on secretion and PLD activity, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), in a variety of calcium concentrations (buffered by 3mM EGTA); in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10μ M GTP γ S. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). % PC hydrolysis and secretion were measured as described in sections 2.4 and 2.5.



<u>Figure 3.2.3.</u> Effect of MgATP concentration on secretion and PLD activity, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were metabolically inhibited prior to use, and cells and all reagents prepared in glucose-free buffer. Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) with rising concentrations of MgATP); in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10μ M GTP γ S. All assays included 1μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). % PC hydrolysis and secretion were measured as described in section 2.5.

sensitive also to millimolar concentrations of GTP, with both secretion and PLD activity triggered. However at all concentrations, the effect of GTP was modest compared to that of GTP γ S.

As shown in the typical experiment in Fig.3.2.5, secretion may be measured from cells in suspension, and while attached. 5% release was measured from unstimulated, suspended cells. This was considered to be due to lysis of a small proportion of cells during preparation. The response from suspended cells was complete after 20mins, at which time the response from attached cells was only 75% of its maximum levels.

3.3 Dependence of secretion and PLD activity on cytosolic proteins

The rates of GTP γ S-stimulated PLD and secretion rose initially after permeabilisation. This was presumably due to incomplete permeabilisation, resulting in a proportion of the cells excluding the stimulus. From two minutes onwards, the responses fell steadily. In the typical experiment shown in Fig. 3.3.1, 10% of secretion was lost during the first five minutes, after which the response fell more slowly. PLD activity also declined more quickly initially, with the rate of decline falling after 20mins. Both PLD and secretion were clearly responsive to GTP γ S even after 45mins of permeabilisation.

As the fall in responsiveness to stimulus was assumed to be due to the leakage of cytosolic proteins following permeabilisation, the rates of leakage of ARF, PI-TP α and PI-TP β were examined. As shown in Fig.3.3.2, both PI-TP α and PI-TP β were abundant in intact cells, and both detected in the extracellular milieu after 5mins of permeabilisation. PI-TP α leaked rapidly, with over 50% detected outside the cells after 10mins. PI-TP β leaked from RBL-2H3 cells more slowly: approximately 50% of the total PI-TP β leaked from the cells after 10mins, however significantly more PI-TP β remained in the cells after 30mins than PI-TP α . The rate of ARF leakage was similar to that of PI-TP α : over 50% of the ARF present in intact cells leaked out 10mins after permeabilisation. After 30mins ARF was detectable inside the cells, however in only very small amounts.



<u>Figure 3.2.4.</u> Effect of GTP on PLD activity and secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Graph(a): Cells assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), with rising GTP concentrations; in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. The standard acutely permeabilised cell protocol was used (see section 2.3.3), secretion measured as described in section 2.5. Graph (b) PLD activity assayed by measuring PEt formation (see section 2.6). Cells assayed in the presence of either 10μ M or 10nM Ca2+ buffered by 3mM EGTA. 1% EtOH included in each sample. Cells were stimulated by 1mM GTP or 10μ M GTP γ S.



<u>Figure 3.2.5.</u> Time course of secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells, both attached and in suspension

Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10μ M GTP γ S. All assays included 10μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA and 1mM MgATP. Aliquots were removed at the stated time points. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used for graph (a) (see section 2.3.3), for graph (b) a modified protocol was used (see section 2.3.12). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



(b) Effect of permeabilisation time on PLD activity



<u>Figure 3.3.1.</u> Effect of permeabilisation time on GTP γ S-stimulated secretion and PLD activity

Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), in the presence (closed symbols) and absence (open symbols) of 10μ M GTP_YS. All assays included 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA. Samples were assayed after various permeabilisation times (see section 2.3.4). % PC hydrolysis and secretion were measured from the same samples, as described in section 2.5.



<u>Figure 3.3.2</u>. Leakage of rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and ARF from permeabilised cells

Cells were permeabilised, and aliquots removed after stated time-points (see section 2.9.1). Cell membranes were separated from their leaked cytosolic contents. The leaked material and membranes were prepared as samples, and probed by Western blotting with monoclonal antibodies directed against PI-TP α , ARF and PI-TP β . (see section 2.9.3-2.9.8)

3.4 Reconstitution of secretion with myr.rARF-1

The fall in responsiveness to $\text{GTP}\gamma\text{S}$ over increasing permeabilisation time is clearly shown in Fig.3.4.1. This fall was more rapid than that seen in Fig.3.3.1. This acceleration was due to the inclusion of a centrifugation step in the protocol. The purpose of this step was to allow leaked cytosolic contents to be washed away from the cells before reconstitution. It is likely that this washing increased the rate of protein leakage and thus accelerated the onset of the refractory state.

Addition of myr.rARF-1 to acutely permeabilised cells caused a small increase (1%). This was noted in all reconstitution experiments involving myr.rARF-1 and was assumed to be an artefact. After five minutes of permeabilisation, the response to GTP γ S had fallen, and the whole of this loss was recovered by addition of myr.rARF-1. After 10mins, reconstitution with myr.rARF-1 was only partial. Thus the ability of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute secretion was dependent on the time at which the protein was introduced. If "run-down" was allowed to progress too far, secretory competence could not be recovered.

The extent to which myr.rARF-1 could reconstitute secretion was dependent on the amount of protein used (see Fig.3.4.2). Reconstitution was seen in the presence of 100µg/ml myr.rARF-1, and this was not significantly increased in the presence of 1mg/ml myr.rARF-1. (A concentration of 100µg/ml myr.rARF-1 was used in experiments unless otherwise indicated). Reconstitution of secretion by myr.rARF-1 was sensitive to calcium concentration also (see Fig.3.4.3). In the absence of myr.rARF-1 secretion increased in the presence of calcium concentrations above 1µM, and was maximal in the presence of 10µM calcium. Myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion was also maximal in the presence of 10µM calcium, however increases were measured at concentrations below 1µM. Thus myr.rARF-1 increased the sensitivity of this system to calcium. In the presence of myr.rARF-1, cytosol-depleted cells were sensitive to the same range of calcium concentrations as acutely permeabilised cells.

87



<u>Figure 3.4.1.</u> Effect of permeabilisation time on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised in PIPES (pH 6.8) in the presence of 0.4iu/ml SLO, 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 100nM Ca²⁺, buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. At stated timepoints, aliquots were removed and assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA (circles), with 10 μ M GTP γ S (squares), or 10 μ M GTP γ S and 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 (triangles). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.4.2.</u> Effect of myr.rARF-1 concentration on reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (according to the protocol described in section 2.3.5). Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂, 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA, in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S. Assays contained rising concentrations of myr.rARF-1, as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.4.3.</u> Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells assayed in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S, and the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

ARF-reconstituted GTP_yS-stimulated secretion was potentiated by MgATP. In order to demonstrate a true dependence on MgATP, the cells should have been assayed in the absence of glucose, so that they could not recover their endogenous ATP levels prior to assay. Unfortunately, these RBL-2H3 cells were highly sensitive to prolonged ATP-deprivation. In each attempt, metabolic inhibition followed by extended permeabilisation and assay in the absence of glucose, resulted in spontaneous lysis of cells. Therefore the assay buffer was supplemented with glucose, and only the effect of added MgATP was measured. The addition of 1mM MgATP alone to cytosoldepleted cells caused no significant increase in secretion. However when both myr.rARF-1 and GTPyS were added, MgATP's effect was significant: in the typical experiment shown (Fig.3.4.4) 40% secretion was measured under these conditions, in comparison with 20% measured in the absence of added MgATP. The sensitivity of the myr.rARF-1-reconstituted response is similar to that demonstrated by cytosol-depleted HL60 cells (161), and acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells (see Fig.3.2.3). The dependence on this concentration of MgATP is thought to indicate the importance of a phosphorylation event, catalysed by the polyphosphoinositide kinases. GTP was also found to be an effective stimulus of myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion (see Fig.3.4.5). However as shown, the effect of even the highest concentrations of GTP is modest in comparison with $GTP_{\gamma}S$.

3.5 Reconstitution of PLD activity with myr.rARF-1

RBL-2H3 cells retain a partial secretory response to GTP_γS even when cytosol-depleted. This partial response (see Fig.3.4.1) was mirrored by a partial PLD activation in response to GTP_γS. In one respect these responses were different: myr.rARF-1-reconstituted PLD activity was stimulated by micromolar calcium alone, and secretion was not. However myr.rARF-1 sensitized PLD activity to lower concentrations of calcium, just as it did secretion. In the presence of calcium concentrations above 100nM, myr.rARF1- reconstituted PLD activity increased, whereas PLD activity measured in the absence of myr.rARF-1 increased only at ten-times this concentration. Myr.rARF1-reconstituted PLD was sensitive to the same range of calcium concentrations as PLD activity from acutely permeabilised cells.



<u>Figure 3.4.4.</u> Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 10 μ M GTP_γS, 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 and 1mM MgATP as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.4.5.</u> Effect of GTP concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out with rising concentrations of GTP as indicated, in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.5.1.</u> Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated PLD activity in RBL-2H3 cells

^{[3H]-}Choline-labelled cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of Ca²⁺ as indicated (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells assayed in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S, and the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1. % PC hydrolysis was measured as described in section 2.5

The effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1-reconstituted RBL-2H3 cells revealed a possible divergence between secretion and PLD activity. Unlike the secretory responses measured in metabolically inhibited cells, levels of PLD activity were high even in the absence of added MgATP. However, like secretion only responses measured in the presence of both GTP γ S and myr.rARF-1 were significantly above control levels. MgATP potentiated the vestigial response to GTP γ S. This potentiation was of a similar magnitude to the increase effected by myr.rARF-1. Therefore secretion was more dependent on MgATP than PLD activity. If Fig.3.4.4 and Fig.3.5.2 are compared: secretion doubled when MgATP was added in the presence of GTP γ S and myr.rARF-1, however PLD activity increase by 50%.

3.6 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP α

Like myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α can recover secretion lost from permeabilised cells if applied within ten minutes of permeabilisation (see Fig.3.6.1). This activity "window" closed after fifteen minutes, thus reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP α showed a greater dependence on time than secretion reconstituted with myr.rARF-1. Reconstitution by rPI-TP α was seen only when the protein was applied at concentrations above $3\mu g/ml$. As shown in Fig.3.6.2, this response became saturated at concentrations above $30\mu g/ml$ rPI-TP α . (A concentration of $50\mu g/ml$ rPI-TP α was used in experiments unless otherwise indicated.) rPI-TP α was unable to reconstitute secretion in the absence of calcium, even in the presence of high concentrations of GTP γ S. As shown in Fig.3.6.3, the dependence that RBL-2H3 cells displayed on GTP γ S concentration when reconstituted with rPI-TP α was equivalent to that seen when they were acutely permeabilised. In both cases secretion increased in the presence of GTP γ S concentrations as low as 1μ M, becoming maximal in the presence of 10μ M GTP γ S.

The rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretory response displayed a dependence on a different range of calcium concentrations to that seen in both myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion, and secretion measured in acutely permeabilised cells (see Fig.3.6.4). Under these conditions, a response to GTP γ S was measured



<u>Figure 3.5.2.</u> Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated PLD activity in RBL-2H3 cells

^[3H]-Choline-labelled cells were metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 10 μ M GTP_γS, 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 and 1mM MgATP as indicated. % PC hydrolysis was measured as described in section 2.5.



<u>Figure 3.6.1.</u> Effect of permeabilisation time on rPI-TP α reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) in the presence of 0.4iu/ml SLO, 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 100nM Ca²⁺, buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. At stated time-points aliquots were removed and assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺, buffered by 3mM EGTA (circles), with 10 μ M GTP γ S (squares), or 10 μ M GTP γ S + 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α (triangles). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

even in the effective absence of calcium (see Figs.3.2.2 and 3.4.3). rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretion rose above background levels only at calcium concentrations above 100nM. Also unlike myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α was unable to reconstitute GTP γ S-stimulated secretion in the absence of added MgATP. As shown in Fig.3.6.5, the presence of MgATP alone did not potentiate rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretion, however in the presence of GTP γ S, MgATP caused significant increases in secretion.

3.7 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP β

As shown in Fig.3.7.1, rPI-TP β was also an effective reconstituting agent of cytosol-depleted RBL-2H3 cells. rPI-TP β caused similar increases in secretion to both rPI-TP α and myr.rARF-1. When these proteins were added in combination: any two or all three together, a small additive effect was seen. Despite this increase, no combination of two reconstituting proteins, or even a combination of all three proteins together, could fully recover the response to GTP γ S measured in acutely permeabilised cells. (In the typical experiment shown, the maximum reconstituted response was 41% secretion, whereas the acutely permeabilised response was 50%).

As shown in Fig.3.7.2, reconstitution of the secretory response from these cytosol-depleted cells was measured when rPI-TP β was supplied to the cells at concentrations above 3μ g/ml. At concentrations of rPI-TP β above 30μ g/ml, secretion was not significantly increased. Thus the range of concentrations over which rPI-TP β was effective was exactly the same as the active range of rPI-TP α . (rPI-TP β was used in reconstitution experiments at a concentration of 50μ g/ml unless otherwise indicated.) Like rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretion, rPI-TP β -reconstituted secretion was entirely dependent on the presence of added MgATP, whether assayed in the presence or absence of calcium or GTP γ S (see Fig.3.7.3). Also, like rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β did not reconstitute secretion in response to MgATP alone, however its activity in the presence of GTP γ S and calcium was potentiated.



<u>Figure 3.6.2.</u> Effect of rPI-TP α concentration on reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (according to the protocol described in section 2.3.5). Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA, in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S. Assays contained rising concentrations of rPI-TP α , as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.6.3.</u> Effect of GTP γ S concentration on rPI-TP α reconstituted secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of GTP γ S. Cells assayed with 3mM EGTA in the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 10 μ M Ca²⁺, and the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α . Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.6.4.</u> Effect of calcium concentration on rPI-TP α reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells assayed in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S, and the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α . Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.6.5.</u> Effect of MgATP on rPI-TP α reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α and 1mM MgATP as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

3.8 Discussion

The purpose of the experiments described in the first sections of this chapter was to characterise the responses of RBL-2H3 cells to GTP γ S. Two responses were measured: PLD activity and the release of secretory granule contents. These experiments indicate that secretion from RBL-2H3 cells is dependent on the concentration of GTP γ S, calcium and MgATP. A correlation between PLD and secretion has been noted in fMLP-stimulated (281) and GTP γ S-stimulated HL60 cells (161). This correlation has been cited as evidence for the importance of PLD activity in secretion. In RBL-2H3 cells some correlation between the two responses was seen, for example the dependence of both responses on GTP γ S-concentration is similar. However, these cells do not display the same degree of close correlation as has been demonstrated in HL60 cells.

The dependence of secretion and PLD activation on MgATP and calcium are different. In both cases where divergence is measured between PLD activity and the secretory response to GTP γ S, secretion is maximal when PLD activity is approximately 50% of maximal. Thus it is possible that in RBL-2H3 cells, and in HL60 cells also, a "sufficient" level of PLD activity is required in order for secretion to proceed. Secretion and PLD activity in HL60 cells and RBL-2H3 cells may show different levels of correlation because they have different "sufficient" levels. In RBL-2H3 cells perhaps only quite a low level of PLD activity is sufficient. The level of PLD activation via the receptor is low (see chapter 4), and stimulated by higher concentrations of antigen than secretion in intact cells, suggesting that PLD activation *in vivo* may be quite modest response.

The responsiveness to calcium and GTP γ S of RBL-2H3 cells is similar to that seen in mast cells (189). However one striking difference between mast cells and RBL-2H3 cells is their relative dependences on MgATP. Mast cells supplied with GTP γ S and 10 μ M calcium are fully responsive (~100% release) in the absence of MgATP. RBL-2H3 cells are dependent on MgATP concentrations in the millimolar range. The exact reason for this difference is not clear - however it is likely that such a fundamental difference reflects a



<u>Figure 3.7.1.</u> Effect of rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1 as reconstitutors of GTP γ S-stimulated secretion in RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), with an aliquot of cells retained for measurement of the A.P. (acutely permeabilised) cell responses (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 50 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α and 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP β as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.7.2.</u> Effect of rPI-TP β concentration on reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (according to the protocol described in section 2.3.5). Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA, in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 10 μ M GTP γ S. Assays contained rising concentrations of rPI-TP β , as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 3.7.3.</u> Effect of calcium and MgATP on rPI-TP β reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 10mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed with 2mM MgCl₂, in the presence or absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP β , 1mM MgATP and 3mM EGTA +/- 10 μ M Ca²⁺ as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4

difference in the regulation of exocytosis from these related cells. The inhibition of RBL-2H3 cell secretion by high concentrations of MgATP has been reported before in eosinophils (282). The effect was attributed in this study to a non-specific effect of magnesium, but its mechanism remains obscure.

The importance of cytosolic proteins is clear from the decline in responsiveness resulting from extended permeabilisation. Three proteins that have been implicated in secretion were examined in particular - ARF, and the α and isoforms β isoforms of PI-TP. These proteins leak from the cells rapidly after permeabilisation, with a significant proportion of each protein leaked from cells after just ten minutes. The decline in GTP γ S-stimulated secretion is slow however, retained after the majority of ARF and rPI-TP α/β has leaked. This suggests that a component necessary for GTP γ S-stimulated secretion and PLD remains in cells, and can be activated directly by GTP γ S.

RhoA is a good candidate for this component - a G-protein other than ARF that activates PLD activity. Certainly RhoA leaks more slowly than ARF (data not shown), implying that it could be responsible for the residual response to GTP γ S. However rac and Cdc42 and heterotrimeric G-proteins - particularly G_{i3} have also been implicated. Rac and Cdc42 leak from permeabilised mast cells and support secretion when applied back to cells ((164) and Brown,A. and Gomperts,B. - personal communication). It is not clear whether rac or Cdc42 are retained in RBL-2H3 cells. The rate of mast cell run-down appears to be more rapid than RBL-2H3 run-down, a difference that is likely to be at least partly due to a difference in protocol. Thus rates of rac leakage from mast cells may not be compared with rates of leakage from RBL-2H3 cells, unless identical protocols are employed.

GTP γ S-stimulated secretion and PLD activity decline at similar rates (see Fig.3.3.1). When myr.rARF-1 is used to reconstitute secretion and PLD, the resulting responses show parallel dependences on calcium and MgATP concentration. These reconstituted responses show similar responses to manipulation of these modulators as acutely permeabilised cells. These
findings support the hypothesis that the decline in PLD activity seen in permeabilised cells is due to the loss of ARF-1, and that the loss of PLD activity is at least partly responsible for the loss of secretory competence. The ability of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute secretion and PLD activity has been demonstrated previously (161); in this report also the correlation between PLD activity and secretion was proposed to arise from the importance of PLD activity in regulated secretion.

The correlation between myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion and PLD activity is closer than the correlation seen in GTP γ S-stimulated acutely permeabilised cells. This may indicate that modulators other than ARF-1 are lost during the 10min permeabilisation, and that this loss causes secretion and PLD activity to assume the same profile of responses to calcium and MgATP. That other modulators of secretion and PLD activity exist is clearly implied by the inability of myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β to fully reconstitute secretory competence.

The secretory responses reconstituted by myr.rARF-1 and the PI-TP's show similar dependences on calcium and MgATP - however there are differences. The calcium-independent response seen in myr.rARF-1-reconstituted PLD and secretion is not seen in either rPI-TP β - or rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretion. Therefore it seems unlikely that the response measured in acutely-permeabilised cells in the absence of calcium arises from any activity of PI-TP. The effects of high concentrations of calcium are approximately equal however, whatever the reconstituting protein used. Similarly, the effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1- and PI-TP-reconstituted secretion are approximately equal. This dependence on MgATP, proposed to be related to the production of PIP₂ would be predicted according to the hypothesized shared mechanism of ARF's and PI-TP's roles in secretion (see chapters 5 and 6).

The concentrations at which myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP α/β are applied are appropriate - the total PI-TP concentration in HL60 cells has been estimated at 100-300µg/ml (283), and this is assumed to be similar to the concentration in RBL-2H3 cells. The concentration of recombinant myr.rARF-1 used is higher

than the concentration of native ARF in intact HL60 cells, however myr.rARF-1 is incompletely myristoylated in comparison to native protein, and this modification is known to increase the potency of the protein. When compared in HL60 cells, the effective concentrations of native ARF used to reconstitute PLD activity was found to be no more than 20% of the concentration of ARF present in intact HL60 cells (119).

The concentration of rPI-TP α that is effective in reconstituting secretion from HL60 cells is effective also in RBL-2H3 cells. However in HL60 cells, rPI-TP β is effective at lower concentrations than rPI-TP α ; this difference is not noted in RBL-2H3 cells. In HL60 cells, rPI-TP β is the predominant isoform, in RBL-2H3 cells the two isoforms are expressed at approximately equal concentrations (283). It could be argued therefore that HL60 cells are sensitive to lower concentrations of PI-TP β , hence the ability of small amounts of the protein to reconstitute secretion. The higher concentrations of native rPI-TP β in RBL-2H3 cells indicate an increased dependence on this particular isoform - reflected in the higher concentrations required in reconstitution experiments. Despite the ability of these proteins to reconstitute secretion, rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β do not reconstitute PLD activity (data not shown). This indicates that the effect of myr.rARF-1 on PLD activity is specific - and not an general artefact of recombinant proteins.

In myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion the effect of GTP γ S may be explained by its activation of myr.rARF-1. However, the role of GTP γ S in stimulating rPI-TP α - and rPI-TP β -reconstituted secretion - proteins that do not bind GTP γ S, is not so clear. The functional importance of two GTP-binding proteins in mast cell secretion has been suggested (190). The first, relatively up-stream Gprotein regulates PLC in this system, and the second "G_E" regulates some unidentified down-stream effect. This downstream G-protein is presumed to be the GTP-dependent factor in PI-TP-reconstituted secretion - and is also assumed to be equally important in myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion. **CHAPTER FOUR**

•

CHARACTERISATION OF ANTIGEN-STIMULATED SECRETION AND PLD ACTIVITY FROM RBL-2H3 CELLS

Chapter 4 Characterisation of RBL-2H3 cell secretion and PLD activity <u>4.1 Introduction</u>

The physiological stimulus of RBL-2H3 mast cells is the cross-linking of the lgE-receptor by antigen. The experiments described in this chapter were designed primarily to examine the responsiveness of RBL-2H3 cells to this stimulus following permeabilisation. Having established an acutely permeabilised cell response to antigen-stimulus, the importance of other calcium and ATP as modulators of secretion was examined, and effective concentrations of antigen and optimal incubation times have been defined.

The effect of SLO permeabilisation over an extended interval on antigenstimulated secretion was also examined. This response showed a marked dependence on cytosolic proteins, implied by the decline in secretion and PLD assayed following permeabilisation. As shown in chapter 3, GTP γ S can be used to stimulate permeabilised cells, and cytosol-depleted cells when they are reconstituted with myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β . The purpose of the experiments described in later sections of this chapter was to attempt reconstitution of the antigen-stimulated system. The response to antigen stimulation declines very rapidly after permeabilisation, with approximately 40% of the maximal response lost within two minutes. Thus only a very short permeabilisation interval may be used if the receptor-driven response is to remain measurable. Yet the permeabilisation interval must be sufficiently long, so that a significant decline in responsiveness should occur, and meaningful levels of reconstitution established.

Thus initial experiments were primarily concerned with defining optimal conditions for reconstituting the fragile antigen-stimulated secretory response. As before, the concentrations of important modulatory factors, such as calcium and MgATP were manipulated, to assess their importance in this system. In addition, the ability of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute receptor activated phospholipase D was examined.

111

4.2 Antigen-stimulated secretion

As shown in Fig.4.2.1a, the dependence of the antigen-stimulated response on pH is clear: secretion at pH 7.4 is twice that measured at pH 6.8. However the EGTA-based calcium buffers, used in all permeabilised cell experiments are constructed for use at pH 6.8. These buffers are pH sensitive, and a change from pH 6.8 to pH 7.2 will cause free calcium to be held at a different concentration from that intended. As a different type of calcium buffer may have introduced variation, it was decided to continue using the EGTA-based solutions. Thus it was vital to ascertain the variation in free calcium caused by the change in pH. The buffers were therefore diluted in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) to a final concentration of 3mM, as in an experiment. These samples were mixed with a fluorescent indicator - Fura2 and the free calcium measured by comparison with a series of calibration measurements. The alteration of free calcium noted using the EGTA buffer constructed at 10µM was not considered to be significant enough to justify preparation of new buffers (see Fig.4.2.1b). The calculations were checked using the computer program "CHelate", to ensure that at this pH the EGTA provided adequate buffering.

The secretory response was acutely sensitive to DNP-HSA, stimulated by just 1ng/ml (see Fig.4.2.2). The intact cells were activated by lower concentrations than permeabilised cells although the differences were small and both responses were maximal at 30ng/ml. Therefore permeabilisation alone did not compromise antigen-stimulated responses significantly. The antigenstimulated response was dependent on calcium; however GTP_yS-stimulated cells responded 100nM calcium, and the response was maximal at 3µM, whereas the antigen-stimulated cells responded to calcium concentrations of 1μ M and above (see Fig.4.2.3), and at 10μ M the response is not yet maximal. Thus the antigen-stimulated response required higher concentrations of calcium. Antigen-stimulated secretion was also dependent on MgATP; with little secretion measured at concentrations below 300µM. As shown in Fig.4.2.4, MgATP enhanced secretion at concentrations between 300µM and 3mM. 10mM MgATP had an inhibitory effect, similar to that seen in GTP_ySstimulated cells.

112



<u>Figure 4.2.1.a</u> Effect of pH on antigen-stimulated secretion, measured from intact RBL-2H3 cells

A variety of buffers was made, from both HEPES (triangles) and PIPES (circles), over an overlapping range of pH's. All buffers made for use with intact cells (see section 2.3.11). Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP then incubated, while still intact in the presence (closed symbols) and absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.5



Figure 4.2.1.b Calibration curve for free calcium concentration using Fura2

A variety of calcium standards were mixed with Fura2. The fluorescent emission from these samples at 350nm and 380nm was measured and a ratio calculated for each. These values were used to construct a calcium standard curve. Samples of the EGTA-based calcium buffers were diluted to a final concentration of 3mM in HEPES buffer pH7.2, and mixed with Fura2. The ratio of fluorescence at 350nm and 380nm was calculated for each, and the free calcium measured by comparison with the calibration curve. (Samples analysed by A.Fleet)



Figure 4.2.2. Effect of DNP-HSA on secretion from intact or acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

All cells were pretreated with IgE α DNP before use. Graph (a): the cells were stimulated while intact (see section 2.3.2), with rising concentrations of DNP-HSA. All solutions made using HEPES buffer for intact cells (see section 2.3.11). Graph (b): cells were assayed in standard HEPES buffer pH 7.2 in a variety of DNP-HSA concentrations. The standard acutely permeabilised cell protocol was used. All assays included 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10 μ M Ca²⁺, buffered by 3mM EGTA.



<u>Figure 4.2.3</u> Effect of Calcium concentration on antigen-stimulated secretion in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pretreated with IgE α DNP then assayed in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) with rising Ca²⁺ concentrations, buffered by 3mM EGTA. In the presence (closed symbols) and absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.2.4</u> Effect of MgATP concentration on antigen-stimulated secretion from acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pretreated with IgE α DNP and metabolically inhibited prior to use, and cells and all reagents prepared in glucose-free HEPES buffer (pH 7.2). Cells were assayed with rising MgATP concentrations In the presence (closed symbols) and absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. All assays included 10 μ M Ca²⁺ buffered by 3mM EGTA and 2mM MgCl₂. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4. RBL-2H3 cells could be stimulated while attached, and while in suspension. The responses measured in suspended and attached cells were similar in extent and rate, with maxima measured approximately 20mins after stimulation. In the typical experiment shown in Fig.4.2.5, secretion measured from unstimulated suspended cells was 4%. This artefact - thought to arise from cell preparation may account partially for the apparently faster rate of secretion measured in suspended cells.

4.3 Antigen-stimulated PLD activity

Phospholipase D activity was stimulated by DNP-HSA both in intact and permeabilised cells, as shown in Fig.4.3. While both of these responses showed a similar dependence on DNP-HSA concentration, the response from acutely permeabilised cells was smaller, against a higher background. This background rate was thought to be caused by the 10µM calcium included in the assay. Secretion stimulated by DNP-HSA was saturated by DNP-HSA concentrations above 10ng/ml, however the PLD response was not saturated by 100ng/ml DNP-HSA.

4.4 Dependence of secretion and PLD activity on cytosolic proteins

In contrast to the decline in responsiveness to $GTP\gamma S$ seen in Fig.3.3.1, the response to DNP-HSA falls very rapidly after permeabilisation. As shown in Fig.4.4, the PLD and secretory responses declined at different rates. The secretory response fell very rapidly for two minutes after permeabilisation, then the rate of decline slowed. After 20mins, no secretory response to DNP-HSA was measured. PLD activity fell more slowly over the entire time-course, however, again no PLD response to stimulus was measured after 20mins permeabilisation.

4.5 Reconstitution of secretion with myr.rARF-1

The response to antigen stimulation fell very rapidly, with half of the total response lost during the first two minutes of permeabilisation. As shown in Fig.4.5.1, addition of myr.rARF-1 to the cells after 2mins of permeabilisation restored the declined secretory response, however even after this short



(a) Effect of time on secretion from intact suspended cells

<u>Figure 4.2.5.</u> Time course of antigen-stimulated secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised suspended cells or intact attached RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pretreated with IgE α DNP then assayed in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) modified for use with intact cells (see section 2.3.12), in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. Aliquots were removed at the stated time points. The standard acutely permeabilised protocol was used for graph (a) (see section 2.3.3), for graph (b) a modified protocol was used (see section 2.3.12). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



Figure 4.3. Effect of DNP-HSA concentration on antigen-stimulated PLD activity in intact and acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells.

All cells were pretreated with IgE α DNP before use. Graph(a): Cells assayed in HEPES (pH 7.2) for intact cells, with rising concentrations of DNP-HSA. The standard intact cell protocol (see section 2.3.3) was modified to assay PLD activity via PEt formation (see section 2.6). Graph (b) Cells assayed using modified acutely permeabilised cell protocol in the presence of either 10µM or 10nM Ca2+ buffered by 3mM EGTA and rising concentrations of DNP-HSA.



(a) Effect of permeabilisation time on secretion



Cells were pretreated with IgEaDNP then assayed in HEPES buffer (pH7.2), in the presence (closed symbols) and absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. All assays include 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10µM Ca²⁺ buffered b 3mM EGTA. Samples were assayed after various permeabilisation times (see section 2.3.4). Choline release and secretion were measured from the same samples, as described in section 2.5.



<u>Figure 4.5.1.</u> Effect of permeabilisation time on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 ceils

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) in the presence of 0.4iu/ml SLO, 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 100nM Ca²⁺, buffered by 0.3mM EGTA. At stated time-points aliquots were removed and assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺, buffered by 3mM EGTA (circles), with 40ng/ml DNP-HSA (squares), or 40ng/ml DNP-HSA + 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 (triangles). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

permeabilisation, myr.rARF-1 was unable to completely restore secretion. Partial restoration by myr.rARF-1 was possible in cells permeabilised for four and for six minutes. However after ten minutes, antigen stimulated secretion was not restored at all by the addition of myr.rARF-1.

Reconstitution of DNP-HSA-stimulated secretion by myr.rARF-1 was completely dependent on calcium (see Fig.4.5.2), and did not increase above background levels at calcium concentrations below 1 μ M. This dependence was more pronounced than that displayed by acutely permeabilised receptorstimulated secretion, where some response to antigen-stimulus was seen even in the effective absence of calcium. In contrast to GTP_γS-stimulated response, the receptor-driven system was not sensitized to lower calcium concentrations by myr.rARF-1. However the response of this system to MgATP was equivalent to the response noted in the GTP_γS-stimulated system (see Fig.4.5.3). In the absence of added MgATP RBL-2H3 cells did not respond significantly to the addition of either myr.rARF-1 or DNP-HSA. In the presence of MgATP, the response to antigen-stimulation was increased significantly, a response that was strongly enhanced by myr.rARF-1.

As shown in Fig.4.3, antigen-stimulated PLD activity was a small response, even before cytosol depletion. Thus it was necessary to examine reconstitution with myr.rARF-1 in the presence of 1% ethanol in order to exploit PEt formation in a more sensitive assay. In cytosol-depleted cells, stimulation of PLD activity by the MgATP and calcium included in the assay produced a significant background level, even in the absence DNP-HSA or myr.rARF-1. As shown in Fig. 4.5.4, there was a small response to antigen, and PLD activity was increased in response to myr.rARF-1 alone. This response, though significant may appear exaggerated because of the low level of PLD activity in these cells. When the cells were stimulated by DNP-HSA in the presence of myr.rARF-1, a clear reconstitution effect was measured.

123



Figure 4.5.2. Effect of calcium concentration on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells were assayed in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA, and the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



Figure 4.5.3. Effect of MgATP on myr.rARF-1 reconstituted, antigenstimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP and metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays were carried out in the presence or absence of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA, 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 and 1mM MgATP as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.5.4.</u> Reconstitution of antigen-stimulated Phospholipase D activity with myr.rARF-1

[¹⁴C]-sodium acetate-labelled cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells assayed in the presence or absence of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA and 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 as indicated. PEt formation was measured as described in section 2.6.

<u>4.6 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP α </u>

The reconstitution of antigen-stimulated secretion by rPI-TP α was only evident at rPI-TP α concentrations above 3µg/ml. As shown in Fig.4.6.1, this response was saturated at concentrations above 30µg/ml. Therefore the receptoractivated system was sensitive to the same range of rPI-TP α concentrations as that activated by GTP γ S. The reconstitution was dependent on calcium concentrations above 1µM, a dependence similar to that displayed by the myr.rARF-1-reconstituted responses. Cytosol depletion increased the dependence of receptor-stimulated secretion on calcium, as shown in Fig.4.6.2, either in the presence or absence of rPI-TP α , DNP-HSA-stimulated secretion increased above background levels only in the presence of calcium concentrations above 1µM. Thus receptor-activated rPI-TP α -reconstitution required ten times more calcium than the analogous GTP γ S-stimulated response.

This response was also dependent on added MgATP. Metabolic inhibition prior to permeabilisation compromised the secretory response to DNP-HSA stimulation, whether the cells were provided with rPI-TP α or not. MgATP did not increase secretion alone, however when rPI-TP α was added to DNP-HSA-stimulated cells, the effect of adding 1mM MgATP was significant: in the typical experiment shown in Fig.4.6.3, 22% secretion was measured under these conditions, in comparison with 11% measured in the absence of added MgATP.

4.7 Reconstitution of secretion with rPI-TP β

As shown in Fig.4.7.1, rPI-TP β was effective at reconstituting antigenstimulated secretion to a similar extent to myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP α . The effect of adding combinations of recombinant proteins was examined: all combinations of the reconstituting proteins caused greater reconstitution than any used separately. However, even when all three proteins were used together, the maximal secretory response to DNP-HSA measured in acutely permeabilised cells was not recovered. In the typical experiment shown, the



<u>Figure 4.6.1.</u> Effect of rPI-TP α concentration on reconstituted, antigenstimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed with 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA), in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. Assays contained rising concentrations of rPI-TP α , as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.6.2.</u> Effect of calcium concentration on rPI-TP α reconstituted, antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP and 2mM MgCl₂ with rising concentrations of Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Cells assayed in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA, and the presence (triangles) or absence (circles) of 50µg/ml rPI-TP α . Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.6.3.</u> Effect of MgATP on rPI-TP α reconstituted, antigenstimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP and metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 40ng/ml DNP, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α and 1mM MgATP as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.7.1.</u> Effect of rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1 as reconstitutors of antigen-stimulated secretion in RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2), with an aliquot of cells retained for measurement of the A.P. (acutely permeabilised) cell responses (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA). Assays carried out in the presence or absence of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA, 50 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α and 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP β as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

maximal reconstituted response was 25%, while the acutely permeabilised response was 31%.

rPI-TP β was an effective reconstituting agent at concentrations above $3\mu g/ml$, maximal at $30\mu g/ml$. No increase was noted at rPI-TP β concentrations above $30\mu g/ml$, therefore in the receptor-activated system, as in the GTP γ S-stimulated system, rPI-TP β was active over the same range of concentrations as rPI-TP α . This reconstitution was dependent on MgATP; cytosol-depleted cells secreted at low levels in the absence of added MgATP. MgATP did not increase secretion alone, but potentiated the effects of calcium, DNP-HSA and rPI-TP β . When MgATP, calcium and DNP-HSA are all added together - in the typical experiment shown in Fig.4.7.3 secretion measured in the presence of rPI-TP β was 23%, an increase of 12% above levels measured in the absence of added MgATP.

4.8 Discussion

Experiments in this chapter demonstrate that antigen-stimulated secretion and PLD activity may be measured in permeabilised cells. Thus permeabilisation itself does not compromise the reactivity of the cells to their physiological stimulus. The permeabilised cell assay has allowed the effects of calcium and MgATP on the antigen-driven responses to be examined. The sensitivity of this antigen-stimulated response to calcium is different to that displayed by the GTP γ S-stimulated response - with antigen-stimulated secretion dependent on a higher concentration of calcium. In mast cells it has been hypothesised that GTP γ S and GTP may enhance the secretory response's sensitivity to calcium (195). The nature of GTP γ S as a stimulus, in that it permanently activates GTP-binding proteins, means that GTP γ S may produce an "exaggerated" version of the GTP response. It is possible that this could explain the increased sensitivity of GTP γ S-stimulated secretion to lower concentrations of calcium.

The importance of cytosolic proteins in the secretory response is clear from the decline in responsiveness that results from the loss of cytosol from the cells.



<u>Figure 4.7.2.</u> Effect of rPI-TP β concentration on reconstituted, antigenstimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP, and permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed with 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M Ca²⁺ (buffered by 3mM EGTA), in the presence (closed symbols) or absence (open symbols) of 40ng/ml DNP-HSA. Assays contained rising concentrations of rPI-TP β , as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 4.7.3.</u> Effect of calcium and MgATP on rPI-TP β reconstituted, antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP and metabolically inhibited before use (see section 2.3.6). Cells were permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed with 2mM MgCl₂, in the presence or absence of 40ng/ml DNP, 50µg/ml rPI-TP β , 1mM MgATP and 3mM EGTA +/- 10µM Ca²⁺ as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

The decline in antigen-stimulated secretion and PLD is more rapid than the decline in the GTP γ S-stimulated responses, suggesting that an essential component of the antigen-stimulated pathways leaks from the cells rapidly. This decline in responsiveness correlates well with the leakage of ARF-1, PI-TP α and PI-TP β described in the previous chapter. Data presented in this chapter demonstrates the ability of each of these proteins to partially restore responsiveness to the antigen-stimulated cells.

The correlation between myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion and PLD activity may not be proven by the data described in this chapter. Receptor-stimulated PLD activity is a modest response even in intact cells. In cells which have been permeabilised and partially cytosol-depleted the response is extremely "fragile". The response is sufficiently robust however to show a decline on permeabilisation, and for reconstitution by myr.rARF-1 to be demonstrated. Thus PLD activated via the receptor, is regulated by myr.rARF-1, just as GTP γ S-stimulated PLD activity is. The importance of this result is that myr.rARF-1 may now be regarded as a component of the physiological cascade that leads to PLD activity *in vivo*. Other experiments described in this chapter demonstrate that myr.rARF-1 reconstitutes receptor-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells also. These experiments together indicate that myr.rARF-1-regulated PLD is of physiological importance in secretion from these cells.

The experiments in the later sections of this chapter also demonstrate that rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β participate in the receptor-activated secretory response. Signalling via PLC in antigen-stimulated cells has already been demonstrated to be dependent on rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β (and sec14) (245). The translocation and activation of PLC- γ by the Fc ϵ R1 receptor has been demonstrated, and PI-TP is known to modulate the activity of all the PLC's regardless of type (see chapter 1). Therefore some mechanism for the previous result could be predicted. The mechanism underlying the ability of rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β to participate in the secretory cascade is not as clear. Just as in the GTP γ Sstimulated secretory response however, rPI-TP α - and rPI-TP β -reconstituted antigen-stimulated secretion is clearly dependent on calcium and MgATP. The pattern of dependence of each of the reconstituted systems on MgATP and calcium is similar to that displayed by the responses measured in acutely permeabilised cells. However these responses - whether reconstituted by myr.rARF-1 or either of the rPI-TP's, appear to be far more dependent on the presence of high concentrations of calcium than the analogous $GTP\gamma S$ stimulated responses. It is possible that this reflects the loss of a calciumsensing component of the exocytic machinery, that can be directly activated by or sensitized in the presence of $GTP_{\gamma}S$. This highlights the different characteristics of GTPyS-stimulated reconstitution systems, and antigenstimulated reconstitution: a difference also highlighted by the extreme dependence on permeabilisation time exhibited by myr.rARF-1-reconstituted The failure of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute antigen-stimulated secretion. secretion from cells permeabilised for longer than ten minutes contrasts with the ability of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute GTP_yS-stimulated secretion under the same conditions.

The success of the GTP γ S-stimulated response indicates that the downstream exocytic machinery is still intact. Therefore the failure of the antigenstimulated response is presumably due to the absence of some component of the up-stream signal transduction machinery. That GTP γ S can still activate this system indicates the presence and functional importance of a GTP-binding protein in this machinery. Such a putative protein could be activated directly by GTP γ S. In the presence of antigen, in five-minute permeabilised cells this protein is no longer activated. This is either because the protein itself may have leaked from cells, or another protein further upstream has leaked - or is otherwise unavailable to activate this GTP-binding protein.

Therefore this assay may be used, as in this chapter, to demonstrate the importance of proteins in secretion such as rPI-TP α , rPI-TP β and myr.rARF-1. Application of this assay does not suggest that these three proteins, or other proteins such as PLD that are associated with them, represent the full exocytic machinery. Application of this assay instead reveals - or at least implies the complexity of this response, and the potential variety of proteins that may be involved in regulating it.

CHAPTER FIVE

THE MECHANISMS OF ARF AND PI-TP EFFECTS ON SECRETION

Chapter 5 The mechanisms of ARF and PI-TP effects on secretion 5.1 Introduction

Experiments described in the previous chapters demonstrate the ability of myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β to reconstitute secretion from permeabilised cells, and of myr.rARF-1 to reconstitute PLD activity. These proteins are equally active in their restoration of secretion, and all three are active in both GTP γ S- and DNP-HSA-stimulated secretion.

The structure and known biological functions of ARF and the PI-TP's are strikingly different however (see chapter one), therefore it would be difficult to imagine a single activity that could be modulated by all three. However, previous work carried out in GTP γ S-stimulated HL60 cells suggest that these proteins do in fact share a common mechanism in secretion. This mechanism involves the effect of these proteins on the synthesis of PIP₂. Details of this hypothesised mechanism, and the possible implications of increased PIP₂ synthesis are examined in chapter six.

The purpose of the experiments in this chapter is firstly to examine the importance of PLD in secretion, in order possibly to distinguish between the effects of ARF and those of the PI-TP's. Secondly experiments are described that directly examine the hypothesised function of PI-TP α and myr.rARF-1 in PIP₂ synthesis, in order to test this hypothesis in a new cell-type. Also the consequences of PIP₂ sequestration and hydrolysis by PLC- δ , on reconstituted exocytosis are demonstrated.

Finally, data are presented that represent the beginnings of an attempt to elucidate the spacial aspects of PI-TP α 's role in exocytosis. It has been proposed that PI-TP is essential because of its ability to potentiate the synthesis of PIP₂. Clearly a lipid second messenger such as PIP₂ must exert its effect(s) in a membrane. Thus it must be considered of critical importance to discover whether PI-TP α 's effects on PIP₂ are reflected in global changes in membrane compartments throughout the cell, or whether only precisely defined domains are modified. If the latter is true, then clearly it would be of great interest to discover the precise nature of these domains.

5.2 Inhibition of secretion by ethanol

As shown in Fig.5.2.1, ethanol inhibited GTP γ S-stimulated secretion, however this effect was only evident in the presence of fairly high concentrations of ethanol - between 2% and 5%. At very high concentrations, for example 10% ethanol, "secretion" increased (to 28% in the experiment shown) both in the presence and absence of GTP γ S, (data not shown). This increase was thought to be due to lysis - or solubilisation of the cells, resulting in non-specific release of β -hexosaminidase. The lower range of concentrations used here was assumed not to cause this insult to the integrity of the membrane.

3% ethanol also inhibited myr.rARF-1-reconstituted, GTPγS-stimulated secretion. As shown in Fig 5.2.2, 3% ethanol abolished 68% of the increase in secretion due to myr.rARF-1. Thus it was inferred that whatever ARF's role is in secretion, it must participate in a reaction that is vulnerable to ethanol, and that this reaction is likely to involve PLD activity. However, as shown in Fig.5.2.3, in the presence of 3% ethanol, just 20% of the rPI-TPα-reconstituted, GTPγS-stimulated secretory response was inhibited by 3% ethanol. rPI-TPβ-reconstituted, GTPγS-stimulated secretion displayed the same resistance to inhibition by ethanol. In the typical experiment shown in Fig.6.2.4, 3% ethanol abolished 22% of the increase in secretion due to rPI-TPβ. While this experiment does not demonstrate that rPI-TPα- and PI-TPβ driven steps in exocytosis are unlikely to involve - or be influenced by PLD activity.

5.3 Effect of reconstitution on polyphosphoinositide levels

The method of detection used in this assay measures the amount of PIP₂ synthesised during the course of the experiment. Thus increases in detected ^[32]P-PIP₂ do not indicate absolute increases in amounts of total PIP₂. Instead such an increase indicates that the rate of synthesis during the experiment has exceeded the rate at which newly-synthesised PIP₂ is hydrolysed. The introduction of GTP₇S alone into permeabilised cells caused a sharp decline in ^[32]P-PIP₂ levels. This PIP₂ hydrolysis is thought to be catalysed by PLC- β ,



Figure 5.2.1. Effect of ethanol concentration on secretion, measured in acutely permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were assayed in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), in a variety of ethanol concentrations as shown; in the absence (open symbols) and presence (closed symbols) of 10μ M GTP γ S. The assay was carried out in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂, 0.4 iu/ml SLO and 10μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. The standard acutely permeabilised cell protocol was used (see section 2.3.3). Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 5.2.2.</u> Effect of ethanol concentration on myr.rARF-1reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10 mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1 and 3% ethanol as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 5.2.3.</u> Effect of ethanol concentration on rPI-TP α reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10 mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α and 3% ethanol as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.



<u>Figure 5.2.4.</u> Effect of ethanol concentration on rPI-TP β reconstituted, GTP γ S-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10 mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8), (as described in section 2.3.5). Permeabilised cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10 μ M calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 10 μ M GTP γ S, 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP β and 3% ethanol as indicated. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.
which following ten minutes of permeabilisation was probably still present in the cells. Leakage of PLC- β from HL60 cells occurs only after 15 mins of permeabilisation (284), and this is assumed to true also in RBL-2H3 cells. As shown in Fig.5.3.1, myr.rARF-1 caused an increase in ^[32]P-PIP₂, and a decrease in ^[32]P-PIP levels. Thus it was assumed that myr.rARF-1 increased PIP₂ by specifically driving the conversion of PIP to PIP₂. Like myr.rARF-1, rPI-TP α caused an increase in the levels of PIP₂. However while the myr.rARF-1 mediated increase in PIP₂ was accompanied by a decrease in PIP, rPI-TP α increased levels of both PIP₂ and PIP (see Fig.5.3.2). These data suggest that rPI-TP α increases PIP₂ synthesis by increasing flux through both PI 4-kinase and PI4P 5-kinase. This supports the idea that myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP α share a common aim - the synthesis of PIP₂, but the two proteins operate via different mechanisms.

The effect of PIP₂ hydrolysis by PLC- δ 1 on secretion was examined (see Fig.5.3.3). PLC- δ 1 hydrolyses PIP₂, in the presence of calcium (72). Addition of rPLC- δ 1 inhibited secretion in all conditions studied, completely abolishing both myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP α -reconstituted secretion. Increases in PLC- δ 1-catalysed IP₃ production confirm that the enzyme hydrolysed PIP₂, this hydrolysis increased in the presence of rPI-TP α . The PH domain of PLC- δ 1 is known to bind to PIP₂ with high affinity (285). Therefore it is possible that PLC- δ 1 inhibited secretion by sequestering PIP₂ also. Studies using the recombinant PLC- δ 1 PH domain to inhibit reconstitution from HL60 cells (161), indicate that at the concentration used in this experiment, sequestration effects are likely to be trivial.

5.4 Subcellular location of ARF and PI-TP following stimulation

This assay was carried out by stimulating intact cells, then permeabilising and allowing cytosolic proteins to leak from the cells. Therefore increased signal in "membrane" extracts, corresponds to retention of the relevant protein inside the cell - i.e. prevention of leakage. As shown in Fig.5.4, both ARF-1 and PI-TP α show increased signal in the "membrane" fraction following stimulation. The proteins were assumed to translocate to some membranous area on



<u>Figure 5.3.1.</u> Effect of myr.rARF-1 on PIP₂ levels in GTP γ S-stimulated RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10 mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) as described in section 2.3.5. Immediately before assay, the cells were labelled with 20μ Ci/ml ^[32]P-ATP. Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂, 10μ M GTP γ S and 10μ M calcium buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1. Lipids were extracted and quantified as described in section 2.10.



Figure 5.3.2. Effect of rPI-TP α on PIP₂ levels in permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 10 mins in PIPES buffer (pH 6.8) as described in section 2.3.5. Immediately before assay, the cells were labelled with 20μ Ci/ml ^[32]P-ATP. Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂ and 10μ M calcium buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 50μ g/ml rPI-TP α . Lipids were extracted and quantified as described in section 2.10.





<u>Figure 5.3.3.</u> Effect of rPLC- δ 1 on rPI-TP α - and myr.rARF-1-reconstituted antigen-stimulated secretion from RBL-2H3 cells

Cells were permeabilised for 5mins in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) as described in section 2.3.5. Cells were assayed in the presence of 1mM MgATP, 2mM MgCl₂, and 1 μ M calcium buffered by 3mM EGTA. Assays carried out in the presence and absence of 50 μ g/ml rPI-TP α , 100 μ g/ml myr.rARF-1, 40ng/ml DNP-HSA and 10 μ g/ml rPLC- δ 1. Secretion was measured as described in section 2.4.

stimulation, rendering them unlikely to leak from the permeabilised cells. PI-TP β displayed a different leakage pattern before and after antigen stimulation. More PI-TP β was retained in quiescent cells than was free to leak out. Following stimulation, more PI-TP β leaked than was retained - though still a large proportion was found associated with the cell.

5.5 Time-course of PI-TP translocation following antigen stimulation

(See Fig.5.5). In quiescent cells, PI-TP α was seen throughout the cytosol, and in the nucleus. This pattern was the same as that seen previously in Swiss 3T3 fibroblasts (286). Throughout the experiment, PI-TP α was detected in the cytosol at approximately the same level. This level of staining was not a nonspecific effect of the secondary antibody-fluorophore complex, which as seen in the final panel produced only a very low signal. Shortly after stimulation (5mins) the yellow colour - which corresponded to increased signal (larger amounts of specifically detected PI-TP α) was seen at increased levels around the outside of the cell - including the edges of the cells' processes. This shift in staining - corresponding to a translocation of PI-TP α to the cells' cortex increased throughout the time-course of the experiment. Twenty minutes after stimulation, PI-TP α staining formed a complete ring around the outside of the cell.

5.6 Discussion

Data in the previous chapters suggest that PLD activity is important in secretion. This suggestion is made on the basis of the correlation between PLD activity and secretion when concentrations of modulators such as calcium are varied, when cytosolic proteins are depleted from cells, and when myr.rARF-1 is restored to cytosol-depleted cells. These data show that when PLD activity is stimulated - secretion is stimulated also, and when PLD activity is compromised, the secretory response is diminished. This correlation could be strengthened for example if a specific inhibitor of PLD activity abolished secretion. Unfortunately no specific inhibitor has been identified. Ethanol, while not an inhibitor, does partly abolish the effects of PLD activity, by causing PEt to be produced in place of PLD's usual product - PA. Thus if PLD activity is important in secretion, ethanol would be predicted to inhibit



<u>Figure 5.4</u> Effect of antigen stimulation on the location of ARF-1, PI-TP α and PI-TP β in RBL-2H3 cells

Two equal samples of cells were pre-treated with IgE α DNP as described in section 2.9.2. One sample was stimulated with 40ng/ml DNP-HSA in HEPES buffer (pH 7.2) as described in section 2.3.2 for 10mins. A permeabilisation buffer was added to both samples containing 0.4 iu/ml SLO and 100nM calcium, buffered by 3mM EGTA. Following 10mins of permeabilisation, cell membranes from both samples were separated from their leaked cytosolic contents as described in sections 2.9.3/4. The leaked material and membranes were prepared as samples, and probed by Western blot with monoclonal antibodies directed against ARF-1, PI-TP α and PI-TP β as described in section 2.9.3-8

secretion. In the experiments shown in this chapter, ethanol does indeed inhibit $GTP_{\gamma}S$ -stimulated secretion from acutely-permeabilised cells. The effective concentrations of ethanol are high however, raising the possibility of pleiotropic effects.

However this finding does strengthen the case for PLD's role in secretion. Ethanol inhibition of cytosol-depleted cells strengthens this case even further. Myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion is particularly vulnerable to inhibition, when compared to rPI-TP α - or rPI-TP β -reconstituted secretion. If ARF-1 and PI-TP are essential in secretion, because of their ability to increase PIP₂ synthesis by different mechanisms, this pattern would be expected. ARF-stimulated PLD activity is proposed to exert its effect on PIP₂ synthesis via PA's effect on type 1 PI4P 5-kinase (see chapter 6). Therefore reduced PA production in the presence of ethanol would be predicted to interfere particularly with myr.rARF-1-reconstituted secretion. PI-TP α and PI-TP β are proposed to increase PIP₂ levels by increasing flux through the PI \rightarrow PIP \rightarrow PIP₂ pathway directly, via a cofactor role (see chapter 1). Therefore decreased PA would not be expected to profoundly affect this process - and as seen in section 5.2, it does not.

The proposed model for ARF and PI-TP effects on secretion are also supported by the data in section three of this chapter. Both myr.rARF-1 and rPI-TP α were shown to increase levels of PIP₂. However, examination of PIP levels in the presence of these two reconstituting proteins reveal a difference in the mechanisms used. Myr.rARF-1 caused an increase in PIP₂, but a decrease in PIP. Thus in the presence of myr.rARF-1, the rate of PIP conversion to PIP₂ is increased, suggesting that ARF-stimulated PLD activity stimulates the enzyme responsible for this conversion - PI4P 5-kinase. As stated above, the product of PLD activity - PA, has been shown to stimulate one of this class of enzyme. PI-TP α however, which, it has been suggested acts as an "escort" for PI through its sequential phosphorylation by PI 4-kinase and PI4P 5-kinase, causes an increase in both PIP and PIP₂. This finding supports the suggestion that PI-TP increases PIP₂ production via potentiation of both of these lipid kinases.

150

Thus data in the first part of this chapter supports the hypothesis regarding ARF's and PI-TP's roles in secretion, that will be presented and discussed in the next chapter.

The proteins studied in this work have been implicated in pathways that involve the modification of lipids. Lipids are clearly not soluble messengers. By their nature, they must exert their effects on membranes. These signalling mechanisms are likely therefore to be highly spatially defined. The work initiated here represents an attempt to fully elucidate this aspect of ARF and PI-TP signalling in exocytosis.

Translocation of ARF from cytosol to Golgi membranes in a PKC-dependent step has been demonstrated previously (287). The data presented here are consistent with this finding - with increased retention of ARF detected in cells following stimulation. This pattern was found for PI-TP α also, suggesting that this protein may be translocated to some membrane on stimulation.

PI-TP β shows a different pattern of distribution. A large proportion of PI-TP β is seen to be membrane associated in quiescent RBL-2H3 cells, and in stimulated cells also. However the protein leaks more from stimulated cells than from quiescent cells, suggesting that PI-TP β is released from a membrane compartment on stimulation, rather than recruited to one. PI-TP β is found associated with Golgi membranes in quiescent Swiss 3T3 fibroblasts (286). It is possible that this pattern of increased leakage in the presence of stimulus (seen also in HL60 cells (283)) arises from increased translocation from one membrane compartment to another. The increased amounts of PI-TP β "in transit", that are cytosolic and therefore likely to leak from cells, would produce this pattern.

Finally, the translocation of PI-TP α that is implied by the Western blot (illustrated by Fig.5.4) was examined more closely using immunofluorescence. This technique allows cells to be stimulated by antigen then fixed. These fixed cells can be probed in a manner exactly analogous to Western blotting -

allowing the sub-cellular localisation of proteins to be examined. This process reveals that following antigen stimulation PI-TP α translocates from the cytosol to the cell cortex. It is not thought likely that this translocation is to the plasma membrane itself. However the region that becomes so enriched in PI-TP α is clearly proximal to the plasma membrane. Possible candidates include the cortical actin cytoskeleton, secretory vesicles that have docked but not fused, or possibly endocytic vesicles containing proteins recovered from the plasma membrane. At present however, no information is available to distinguish between these or other possibilities.

Quiescent cells





5 mins

Figure 5.5a Time-course of PI-TP α translocation in RBL-2H3 cells

Cells are grown on glass slides for 48hrs before use and sensitized to DNP-HSA with $IgE\alpha DNP$ as described in section 2.11.1. The attached cells were stimulated with DNP-HSA over an increasing time-course, as indicated. The cells were fixed with paraformaldehyde, and probed using a primary monoclonal antibody directed against PI-TP α and a secondary antibody conjugated to the fluorescent CY3 dye. The slides were mounted using Mowiol as described in section 2.11.2. Images were gathered using a confocal microscope, and visualised using a colour look-up table.



10 mins

15 mins

<u>Figure 5.5b</u> Time-course of PI-TP α translocation in RBL-2H3 cells (con.)



20 mins

Secondary ab. control

<u>Figure 5.5c</u> Time-course of PI-TP α translocation in RBL-2H3 cells (con) Cells shown in lower panel were probed only with the secondary antibody-CY3 conjugate, to determine the level of non-specific interaction. **CHAPTER SIX**

DISCUSSION

Chapter 6 Discussion

6.1. Introduction

In previous work carried out in differentiated HL60 cells stimulated with fMLP and GTP γ S, a close correlation between PLD activity and secretion was noted (281). This correlation is good evidence that PLD activation is linked to the initiation of secretion. Later studies revealed that G-protein stimulated PLD activity was dependent on the presence of cytosolic factor(s) (117). These factors were identified as ARF1/3 (119). Later ARF was established as a potent reconstitution agent, not only of PLD activity but of secretion also (217), thus strengthening further the hypothesis that PLD activity is essential in secretion.

A similar approach was adopted in HL60 cells, to purify a cytosolic factor essential to sustained PLC activity - a protein identified as PI-TP (243). When both isoforms of this protein were introduced into permeabilised cells, they too were found to reconstitute $GTP\gamma S$ -stimulated secretion (161).

The aims of the work presented in this thesis were to ascertain whether ARF could reconstitute $GTP\gamma S$ -stimulated PLD activity and secretion, and whether PI-TP could reconstitute $GTP\gamma S$ -stimulated secretion in RBL-2H3 cells, as in HL60 cells. In addition, the proteins were applied to antigen-stimulated cells to test their ability to reconstitute this system. If ARF and PI-TP are components of the secretory machinery in mast cells *in vivo*, they must be effective under physiological stimulus. Another aim was to determine the role of these proteins in secretion, to ascertain for example if ARF mediates its effects via PLD or another effector, and if these proteins operate in different pathways, or in a common mechanism.

Firstly, ARF and both forms of PI-TP have been used successfully to reconstitute $GTP\gamma S$ -stimulated secretion - confirming and extending the primary observation made in HL60 cells. ARF has also been shown to be an effective reconstituting agent of PLD activity from these cells (see chapter 3). Secondly, these proteins were found to be effective at reconstituting secretion from partially cytosol-depleted cells, activated via the receptor (see chapter 4).

These results not only extend the general finding: the ability of ARF and the PI-TP's to reconstitute antigen-stimulated secretion demonstrates that these proteins are of physiological importance - proteins that are functionally important in an essential cellular process.

6.2 The mechanism of ARF's effects in secretion.

Thus ARF is effective in reconstituting secretion and PLD activity; but does ARF exert its effect in secretion by activating PLD, or by another mechanism? The parallel loss of PLD activity and secretory competence from permeabilised cells supports the possibility that ARF's primary effects are on PLD. Some correlation is also noted when the concentrations of calcium and MgATP are altered. However the correlation between PLD activity and secretion was not as exact as in HL60 cells. Therefore, although it appears that ARF's effects in secretion are mediated by ARF's effects on PLD activity, other possible mechanisms may be suggested. ARF has a well-established role in vesicular budding from the Golgi, thus it is possible that ARF increases formation of nascent secretory vesicles following stimulation. Thus ARF may increase the extent of secretion in cytosol-depleted cells by increasing the size of the available population of vesicles, rather than potentiating their immediate release. The importance of PLD in ARF's effects in vesicular budding have been suggested, but not conclusively demonstrated (see section 1.2.4.5).

6.3 The mechanism of PI-TP's effects in secretion.

The inhibition of rPI-TP α - and rPI-TP β -reconstituted secretion by ethanol is modest by comparison. This result indicates that PI-TP reconstitution is not dependent on PLD activity. This idea is also supported by the inability of PI-TP to reconstitute PLD activity. Experiments carried out in HL60 cells however, do indicate that at some level, ARF and PI-TP participate in a common mechanism. This is concluded because of the lack of synergy seen when ARF and PI-TP are supplied together to permeabilised cells. When used at sub-optimal concentrations, PI-TP and ARF have only additive effects on the reconstituted system (161).

6.4 A common mechanism for ARF and PI-TP's effects in secretion.

PI-TP has been shown to be an essential cofactor for PLC signalling (243). There is a simple explanation for PI-TP's effect in PLC signalling. PLC activation causes PIP_2 hydrolysis. Therefore sustained PLC activity would be predicted to deplete the enzyme's local areas of membrane of PI. PI-TP's *in vitro* activity is to shuttle between membranes maintaining PI and PC concentrations in the correct ratio (234). Thus it is possible that PI-TP supports PLC signalling just by correcting the low local concentrations of PI in areas where PLC has depleted it. This idea has been refuted however. Deletion of five residues from the carboxy-terminus of PI-TPα diminishes PI-transfer activity by 30%, but completely abolishes the proteins ability to reconstitute PLC signalling (240). In addition, nsL-TP, a protein that has an equivalent PI-transfer activity to PI-TP is not at all effective at reconstituting PLC activity (248). This suggests that PI-TP's effect on PLC signalling does not only arise from its ability to transfer PI.

Double reconstitution experiments in HL60 cells, where PLC- β and rPI-TP α were added back together to cytosol-depleted cells, have been used to probe this process further (247). PI-TP was found to be essential in maintaining levels of PIP₂ following stimulation with GTP γ S. The data suggested that the PIP₂ hydrolysed by PLC in stimulated cells is predominantly newly synthesised PIP₂. It was concluded that PLC preferentially hydrolyses PIP₂ that is presented by PI-TP. Thus PI is thought to be carried by PI-TP through its sequential phosphorylations, remaining associated with the lipid throughout. In support of this model: PI-TP has been shown to have high affinity for PIP₂ (288), but it cannot transfer the lipid between membranes (289). Thus PI-TP potentiates the formation of PIP₂.

The products of ARF-activated PLD are PA and choline. As previously explained, while no second-messenger effects have been attributed to choline, PA's importance as a second messenger has become established. PA activates type 1 PI4P 5-kinase (151), the enzyme that catalyses the phosphorylation of PIP forming PIP₂. Therefore ARF also, indirectly potentiates the formation of PIP₂. Potentially ARF/PLD-regulated PIP₂

159



Fig 6.1 The proposed common mechanism for ARF and PI-TP's effect on secretion

formation occurs via a positive feed-back loop: ARF stimulates PLD activity, leading to increased PIP₂ formation. PIP₂ activates PLD activity leading to increased formation of PA. PA activates PI4P 5-kinase activity, leading to increased PIP₂ formation. PIP₂ increases PLD activity *in vitro* (290), and also in intact cells (131), leading to increased PA formation etc. This mechanism could theoretically lead to very rapid accumulation of PIP₂. Positive feedback mechanisms such as this must be tightly regulated. In this case the "brake" is likely to be the inactivation of ARF-stimulated PLD activity. ARF is a G-protein with little intrinsic GTP-ase activity. Inactivation requires a GAP protein. ARF-GAP is activated by PIP₂ in the presence of PA (291), thus the positive feedback loop is terminated following accumulation of its products.

The potential for ARF and PI-TP to potentiate PIP_2 formation by the mechanisms described above have been confirmed in HL60 cells, and here also in RBL-2H3 cells. PI-TP and ARF are thought therefore to play their essential role in secretion, by potentiating the regulated formation of PIP₂.

6.5 The importance of PIP₂ in the priming of exocytosis

In PC12 cells release of norepinephrine has been dissected, revealing two sequential stages (232). These two stages are distinguishable by a dependence on different proteins and on different dependence on MgATP and calcium. Priming is said to be a process that involves the MgATP-dependent accumulation of an intermediate, triggering involves the calcium-dependent consumption of this intermediate. In PC12 cells three cytosolic proteins are thought to be involved in priming. The two such proteins that have been identified so far - PI-TP and PI4P 5-kinase both participate in the formation of the phospholipid PIP₂. It seems likely therefore that appropriate synthesis of this lipid represents an essential step in a cell's preparation for exocytosis.

With regard to priming, mast cells appear to be anomalous, in that they do not display a true MgATP dependence in secretion. This suggests that in some way, these cells do not require priming - or at least that priming is not rate-limiting. This anomaly is also suggested by the pattern of these cells' dependence on heterotrimeric G-proteins. G_o and G_{i3} are implicated in



Fig 6.2 Termination of PIP₂ formation by PLD inactivation

secretion from adrenal chromaffin cells. Further work has suggested that G_o is involved specifically in priming and G_{i3} in triggering (202). Though mast cells do display dependence on G_{i3} (203), no dependence on G_o - the priming Gprotein has been demonstrated. The fact that RBL-2H3 cells do display a dependence on MgATP also suggests a fundamental difference in the regulation of secretion from these cells. This is also suggested by the reported lack of effect seen when PI-TP - a protein implicated specifically in priming (233), is added to permeabilised mast cells (164). More recent work has demonstrated that PI-TP is effective in reconstituting secretion from mast cells, provided the cells are metabolically inhibited ("de-primed") over a prolonged period before reconstitution (A.Pendleton and A.Koffer - unpublished observation).

6.6 Localisation of signalling mechanisms

As discussed in chapter 5, signalling mechanisms involving membrane phospholipids have scope for strict compartmentalisation. Potentially such spacial regulation of signalling can confer great efficiency on these mechanisms. ARF-regulated PLD activity has been detected in cytosol and on the plasma membrane in HL60 cells (292). This activity is thought to carry out an essential role in PIP₂ synthesis - a function thought to be particularly important in priming. It is assumed that this modification in lipid composition would be concentrated at the plasma membrane: if priming is a preparative process in secretion, modification of the acceptor membrane for vesicles would be predicted. Clearly if ARF-stimulated PLD is responsible for increasing the PIP₂ content of the plasma membrane, the presence of PI 4-kinase and PIP 5-kinase at the plasma membrane would be essential. These enzymes have been detected at these sites in HL60 cells (292). Therefore in stimulated cells ARF-stimulated PLD could activate these enzymes in the appropriate location.

The presence of PI-TP at the plasma membrane would also be predicted, where it would be appropriately located to support receptor activated PLC signalling. However, in quiescent Swiss 3T3 cells, PI-TP α has been detected in the cytosol and nucleus, and PI-TP β detected at the Golgi (286). The data

presented here represents the first report of PI-TP α translocation in stimulated cells.

As shown in Fig.5.5, receptor stimulation leads to the translocation of PI-TP α to an area proximal to the plasma membrane. However the pattern of staining does not suggest that PI-TP α translocates to the plasma membrane itself. It is possible that the punctate staining at the cells' cortex represents staining of docked secretory vesicles. In Clara cells - secretory cells in lung tissue, PI-TP α is detected on the secretory granules, and on the apical membrane from which granules are released (293). In PC12 cells, it has been suggested that PI-TP may act co-operatively with a PI 4-kinase has been detected at secretory vesicles (294,295). The presence of PI 4-kinase on secretory vesicles from HL60 cells or RBL-2H3 cells has not been demonstrated. The enzyme is detected in semi-purified endo-membrane fractions from HL60 cells, which consist of Golgi, ER and azurophilic granules (292).

The time-course of PI-TP α translocation to the cortex is comparable to the time-course of secretion from antigen-stimulated secretion from attached cells (compare Figs.5.5 and 4.2.5). However if PI-TP α is a priming protein, then this time-course would be expected to be much more rapid than exocytosis - to be complete before secretion starts. Clearly this result must be investigated further.

6.7 Regulation of PI-TP and ARF via the receptor

PLD is not thought to be regulated by direct receptor association, but by activation of intermediate regulators. There is no clear evidence of how receptor activation leads to ARF-regulated PLD activity, however a mechanism may be proposed. Stimulation of neutrophils with fMLP resulted in a recruitment of both ARF and Rho to cell membranes (296). This same pattern of ARF-recruitment following receptor activation is suggested in RBL-2H3 cells by Fig.5.4. In rat adipocytes also, ARF translocation has been noted, and PI 3-kinase activity has been implicated in this process (297). ARF-GEF proteins containing specific PH domains, such as cytohesin (139), have been identified. Thus the translocation noted here could form the basis of a mechanism of

receptor activated PLD activity. Modification of membrane lipids, via receptoractivated PI 3-kinase for example, could cause activation of ARF-GEF's in appropriate cellular locations. Activated ARF-GEF's could recruit ARF, which in turn would stimulate PLD activity. The different specificity of ARF-GEF PH domains, and the fact that ARF-GEF's have been identified that do not contain PH domains at all, indicates that different classes of ARF-GEF are probably activated by different mechanisms, indicating that PLD signalling may be complex.

The mechanism of the regulation of PI-TP via receptor signalling is equally unclear. As shown in Fig.5.5, PI-TP α translocates following stimulation. Stimulation of Swiss 3T3 cells by either bombesin or PMA was found to cause an increase in PI-TP's basal phosphorylation state (298). (PI-TP contains five PKC consensus sites (236)). Despite the increased phosphorylation noted in stimulated cells, no precise effect has been attributed to this modification. In this study, translocation was shown to be independent of phosphorylation. However, recruitment of PI-TP α - a cytosolic protein to membranous sites associated with PLC signalling seems likely. In fact, PI-TP has been detected in a signalling "complex" with PLC- γ and PI 4-kinase from stimulated A431 cells (244). PI-TPB is known to have a different distribution to PI-TP α (286). This may suggest differences in function, however in the experiments presented in this thesis the ability of the two proteins to reconstitute GTP_ySand antigen-stimulated secretion were equal. Previous work has also indicated that the isoforms are equally able to reconstitute PLC signalling from permeabilised HL60 cells (245). These findings may indicate similarities in the mechanism of activation of these isoforms. However if PI-TP α and PI-TP β do have different functions, these findings also demonstrate a limitation of the permeabilised cell assay.

6.8 Permeabilised cell assays

The permeabilised cell assay has been used successfully to identify many proteins implicated in cell responses, for example ARF in PLD activity (119) and PI-TP in PLC signalling (284). These assays were carried out by screening fractionated cytosol for reconstituting activities, on the basis of their

ability to restore a declined response from permeabilised cells. This is a powerful technique, but it has limitations. Restoration of response may often depend on the presence of downstream targets of the restored protein. For example, PI-TP was identified as a co-factor of PLC- β signalling. These assays were possible because of the slow leakage of PLC- β . Later work has revealed that PI-TP also supports PLC- γ signalling (245). However PLC- γ leaks rapidly from cells, therefore had PLC- γ signalling been investigated first, it is unlikely that PI-TP's activity would have been detected.

In addition the physiological importance of proteins may not be truly reflected by these experiments. Recent work concerning the importance of annexin II in PC12 exocytosis raises an interesting possibility (299). Annexin II retards rundown from permeabilised adrenal chromaffin cells, therefore its importance in exocytosis had been suggested (300). However modification of expression levels of this protein did not affect exocytosis from the related PC12 cell-line. It seems likely therefore that in permeabilised, cytosol-depleted adrenal chromaffin cells, annexin II prevents the leakage of proteins that are active in exocytosis, rather than being active itself. Other drawbacks of the cytosoldepleted cell protocol is that assays may be carried out in the absence of specific protein inhibitors. In addition, the effects of reconstituting proteins that act in synergy with proteins that do not leak from cells, may appear exaggerated because of this synergy. For example, ARF leaks more quickly from human neutrophils than Rho (296). ARF and Rho appear to have synergistic effects on PLD activity. Therefore, in ARF-reconstitution experiments, where native Rho is still present, it may be difficult to distinguish the effects of ARF alone, from the effects of ARF on Rho-reconstituted activity.

Permeabilised cells assays must therefore be planned and interpreted carefully. Other techniques such as modulation of expression levels of proteins under investigation, or in some cases judicious use of *in vitro* assays to corroborate data garnered in this way, may be appropriate. However, in conclusion the permeabilised cell assay remains a powerful tool in the investigations of complex signalling pathways.

166

6.9 Summary

myr.rARF-1 has been demonstrated to be effective at reconstituting GTP γ Sand antigen-stimulated secretion and PLD activity from permeabilised RBL-2H3 cells. rPI-TP α and rPI-TP β have also been tested and found effective at reconstituting secretion, stimulated by GTP γ S and via the receptor. The correlation between PLD activity and secretion noted in HL60 cells is noted here also, strengthening the hypothesis that PLD activation is important in secretion. Inhibition studies using ethanol indicate that myr.rARF-1 exerts its effect in secretion via PLD-mediated formation of PA.

The effect of both of these proteins in the promotion of PIP_2 synthesis was examined. Both rPI-TP α and myr.rARF-1 produce increases in PIP_2 levels. Examination of the effect of these proteins on PIP_2 's precursor - PIP suggests that myr.rARF-1-stimulated PLD activity specifically promotes the conversion of PIP to PIP_2 via PA activation of PI4P 5-kinase, while PI-TP acts by promoting both PIP and PIP₂ synthesis, probably by acting as a cofactor to both PI 4-kinase and PI4P 5-kinase. This promotion of PIP₂ synthesis is assumed to occur at the plasma membrane, however localisation studies reveal that PI-TP α is not present at the plasma membrane - either before or after stimulation.

6.10 Further work

The most obvious suggestion for further work is to examine the effects of myr.rARF-1 and PI-TP in PIP_2 levels, in cells stimulated via the antigen. Data presented here concerning ARF-mediated increases in PIP_2 are complicated by the presence of GTP γ S. In the permeabilised cells, PLC- β is assumed to be still present, and activated by GTP γ S. Therefore addition of GTP γ S causes a decrease in background PIP_2 levels, against which ARF effects must be examined. Addition of antigen-stimulus would not be complicated in this way, therefore effects of ARF and PI-TP could be more clearly seen and compared.

Secondly, the exact identity of the compartment that $PI-TP\alpha$ translocates to after stimulation must be determined. This may be achieved by double-labelling experiments. These involve ascertaining the position of various

compartments, by probing with antibodies directed at proteins of known location, for example anti-mast cell protease antibody to identify secretory vesicles. The distribution of the protein of interest - in this case PI-TP α can then be compared with the distribution of these markers. PI-TP α could also be localised using electron microscopy - as has been shown in Clara cells (293). The time-course of PI-TP α translocation matches the time-course of secretion. However the protocol used for stimulation in immunofluorescence is different to that used for stimulation otherwise. The time-course of secretion using the immunofluorescence protocol must therefore be determined to allow valid comparison. This may be achieved using markers directed against the interior of the vesicle - for example concanavalin-A. When fluorescently labelled this agent can identify secreting cells (163), and so be used to ascertain the kinetics of the response. The localisation of PI-TP β is also of interest. Any difference in the localisation of these two very similar proteins could suggest a difference in their function.

A possible future development from the work presented here involves the localisation of PIP₂ formation. As stated, priming is likely to involve modification of the lipid content of some membrane compartment, probably by increasing PIP₂ synthesis at the plasma membrane. This must be tested experimentally. The PH domains already isolated with high affinities for PIP₂ such as that from PLC-81 (285) could be exploited in this work. Introduced into permeabilised cells, peptides corresponding to these domains could be used in immunofluorescence studies, in an exactly analogous way to antibodies. This approach has been used to demonstrate spatial aspects of DAG signalling in RBL-2H3 cells, using a DAG-binding peptide from PKCy coupled to GFP (301). If PH domains could be isolated or modified with sufficiently high affinity, or sufficient powers of discrimination, then different polyphosphoinositides could be localised using this technique. Using the permeabilised cell assay in antigen-stimulated cells, different localisation or kinetics of ARF - or PI-TP-mediated PIP₂ synthesis could be tested for. This method could potentially reveal more about the precise nature of the reactions that these proteins participate in.

Acknowledgements

Firstly I should like to thank my supervisor Shamshad Cockcroft: her energy, enthusiasm and determination has been an inspiration. Thanks also to all my colleagues in the Lipid Signalling group, particularly Clive, whose good humour and friendship have made the last three years so enjoyable. Without the help I received from Mandy, Simon, Jackie, Andy, Claudia and Dave, and all the recombinant protein I have received from Phil, this work would not have been possible.

I am very grateful also, to Geraint Thomas, Tony O'Sullivan, Anna Brown and Jef Pinxteren for the help and advice they have given so generously. Finally I should also like to thank the BBSRC for the financial support of my studies.

This thesis is dedicated to my family, in particular to Mum and Sophie: with thanks for all their love and support, and for always looking after me!

Bibliography

1. Galli, S. J. and L. M. Lichtenstein. 1988. Biology of Mast cells and Basophils. In Allergy. Principles and Practice. E. Middleton, C. E. Reed, and E. F. Ellis, editors. C.V.Mosby Co. St Louis. 106-134.

2. Tsai, M., L. Shih, and G. F. K. Newlands. 1991. The rat *c-kit* ligand, stem cell factor, induces the development of connective tissue-type and mucosal mast cells *in vivo*. Analysis by anatomical distribution, histochemistry and protease phenotype. *J Exp Med* 174:125-131.

3. Kanakura, Y., H. Thompson, and T. Nakano. 1988. Multiple bidirectional alterations of phenotype and changes in proliferative potential during the *in vitro* and *in vivo* passage of clonal mast cell populations derived from mouse peritoneal mast cells. *Blood* 72:877-885.

4. Church, M. K. and J. P. Caulfield. 1993. Mast Cell and Basophil Functions. In Allergy. S. T. Holgate and M. K. Church, editors. Gower Medical Publishing, London. 5.1-5.12.

5. Gordon, J. R. and S. J. Galli. 1991. Release of both pre-formed and newly synthesised tumour necrosis factor alpha $(TNF\alpha)/cachetin$ by mouse cells stimulated via the Fc ϵ R1. A mechanism for the sustained action of mast cell-derived TNF α during IgE-dependent biological responses. *J Exp Med* 174:103-107.

6. Wershil, B. K., T. Murakami, and S. J. Galli. 1988. Mast cell-dependent amplification of an immunologically non-specific inflammatory response. *J Immun* 140:2356-2360.

7. Zhang, Y., B. F. Ramos, and B. A. Jakschik. 1992. Neutrophil recruitment by Tumour Necrosis Factor from mast cells in Immune Complex Peritonitis. *Science* 258:1957-1959.

8. Malaviya, R., T. Ikeda, E. Ross, and S. N. Abraham. 1996. Mast cell modulation of neutophil influx and bacterial clearance at sites of infection. *Nature* 77-80.

9. Echtenachter, B., D. N. Mannel, and L. Hultner. 1996. Critical protective role of mast cells in a model of acute septic peritonitis. *Nature* 381:75-77.

10. Ravetch, J. V. and J.-P. Kinet. 1991. Fc Receptors. Ann Rev Immunol 9:457-492.

11. Kanellopolous, J., G. Rossi, and H. Metzger. 1979. Preparative isolation of the cell receptor for immunoglobulin E. *J. Biol. Chem.* 254:7691-7697.

12. Holowka, D., H. Hartmann, J. Kanellopolous, and H. Metzger. 1980. Association of the receptor for immunoglobulin E with an endogenous polypeptide on rat basophilic leukaemia cells. *J Recept Res* 1:41-68.

13. Perez-Montfort, R., J.-P. Kinet, and H. Metzger. 1983. A previously unrecognised subunit of the receptor for immunoglobulin E. *Biochemistry* 22:5722-5728.

14. Alber, G., L. Miller, C. L. Jelsema, N. Varin-Blank, and H. Metzger. 1991. Structure-function relationships in the mast cell high affinity receptor for IgE. Role of the cytoplasmic domains and of the β -subunit. *J Biol Chem* 266:22613-22620. 15. Varin-Blank, N. and H. Metzger. 1990. Surface expression of mutated subunits of the high-affinity mast cell receptor for IgE. *J Biol Chem* 265:15685-15694.

16. Miller, L., G. Alber, N. Varin-Blank, R. Ludowyke, and H. Metzger. 1988. Transmembrane signalling in P815 mastocytoma cells by transfected IgE receptors. *J Biol Chem* 205:7819-7826.

17. Jouvin, M. H., M. Adamezewski, R. Numerof, O. Letourneur, A. Valle, and J.-P. Kinet. 1994. Differential control of the tyrosine kinases *lyn* and *syk* by the two signalling chains of the high affinity immunoglobulin E receptor. *J Biol Chem* 269:5918-5925.

18. Basu, M., J. Hakimi, E. Dharm, J. A. Kondas, W. H. Tsien, R. S. Pilson, P. Lin, A. Gilfillan, P. Haring, and E. H. Braswell. 1993. Purification and characterisation of human recombinant IgE-Fc fragments that bind to the human high affinity IgE-receptor. *J Biol Chem* 268:13118-13127.

19. Riske, F., M. Hakimi, M. Mallamaci, M. Griffin, B. Pilson, N. Tobkes, P. Lin, W. Danho, J. Kochan, and R. Chizzonite. 1991. High affinity human IgE receptor (Fc ϵ R1). Analysis of functional domains of the α -subunit with monoclonal antibodies. *J Biol Chem* 266:11245-11251.

20. Furuichi, K., J. Rivera, and C. Isersky. 1985. The receptor for immunoglobulin E on rat basophilic leukaemia cells: effect of ligand binding on receptor expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 82:1522-1525.

21. Liu, F., J. W. Bohn, E. L. Ferry, H. Yamamoto, C. A. Molinaro, L. A. Sherman, N. R. Klinman, and D. H. Katz. 1980. Monoclonal dinitrophenyl-specific murine IgE antibody: preparation, isolation and characterization. *J. Immunol.* 124:2728-2737.

22. Kubitscheck, U., R. Sterner-Schweitzer, D. J. Arndt-Jovin, T. M. Jovin, and I. Pecht. 1993. Distribution of type 1 Fc ϵ on the surface of mast cells probed by fluorescence resonance energy transfer. *Biophys J* 64:111-120.

23. Myers, J. N., D. Holowka, and B. Baird. 1992. Rotational motion of monomeric and dimeric immunoglobulin E receptors. *Biochemistry* 31:567-575.

24. Seagrave, J. C., J. R. Pfeiffer, C. Wofsy, and J. C. Oliver. 1991. Relationship of IgE receptor topography to secretion in RBL-2H3 mast cells. *J Cell Physiol* 148:139-151.

25. Seagrave, J. C. and J. O. Oliver. 1990. Antigen-dependent transition of IgE to a detergent insoluble form is associated with reduced IgE receptor dependent secretion from RBL-2H3 mast cells. *J Cell Physiol* 144:128-136.

26. Fewtrell, C. 1985. Activation and desensitization of receptors for immunoglobulin E on tumour basophils. In Calcium in Biological Systems. G. Weiss, J. Putney, and R. Rubin, editors. Plenum Press, New York. 129-136.

27. Eccleston, E., B. J. Leonard, J. S. Lowe, and H. J. Welford. 1973. Basophilic leukaemia in the albino rat and a demonstration of basopoietin. *Nature New Biol.* 244:73

28. Barsumian, E. L., C. Iserk, M. G. Petrino, and R. B. Siraganian. 1981. IgE-induced histamine release from rat basophilic leukaemia cell lines: isolation of releasing and non-releasing clones. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 11:317-323.

29. Beaven, M. A. and T. Kassessinoff. 1997. Role of Phospholipases, Protein Kinases and Calcium in FccR1-induced secretion. In IgE receptor (FccR1) function in mast cells and basophils. M. M. Hamawy, editor. R.G.Landes Co. Georgetown, Texas. 55-66.

30. Jones, S. V. P., O. H. Choi, and M. A. Beaven. 1991. Carbachol induces secretion in a mast cell line (RBL-2H3) transfected with the m1 muscarinic receptor gene. *FEBS Lett.* 289:47-50.

31. Ali, H., R. M. Richardson, E. D. Tomhave, R. A. DuBose, B. Haribabu, and R. Snyderman. 1994. Regulation of stably transfected platelet activating factor receptor in RBL-2H3 cells. Role of multiple G proteins and receptor phosphorylation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:24557-24563.

32. Benhamou, M., J. S. Gutkind, K. C. Robbins, and R. P. Siraganian. 1990. Tyrosine phosphorylation coupled to IgE receptor-mediated signal transduction and histamine release. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. (USA).* 87:5327-5330.

33. Hutchcroft, J. E., R. L. Gealen, G. G. Deanin, and J. O. Oliver. 1992. FccR1modulated tyrosine phosphorylation and activation of the 72kDa protein tyrosine kinase PTK72 in RBL-2H3 rat tumour mast cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 89:9107

34. Paolini, R., M. H. Jouvin, and J.-P. Kinet. 1991. Phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of the high affinity receptor for immunoglobulin E immediately after receptor engagement and disengagement. *Nature* 353:855-858.

35. Pribluda, V. S. and H. Metzger. 1992. Transmembrane signalling by the high affinity IgE receptor on membrane preparations. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 89:11446-11450.

36. Quarto, R. and H. Metzger. 1986. The receptor for immunoglobulin E: examination for kinase activity and as a substrate for kinases. *Mol Immunol* 23:1215-1223.

37. Eiseman, E. and J. B. Bolen. 1992. Engagement of the high-affinity IgE receptor activates *src* protein-related tyrosine kinase. *Nature* 355:78-80.

38. Yamashita, T., S.-Y. Mao, and H. Metzger. 1994. Aggregation of the high-affinity IgE receptor and enhanced activity of p53/56 *lyn* protein-tyrosine kinase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 91:11251-11255.

39. Cooper, J. and B. Howell. 1993. The when and how of Src regulation. *Cell* 73:1051-1054.

40. Pribluda, V. S., C. Pribluda, and H. Metzger. 1994. Transphosphorylation as the mechanism by which the high affinity receptor for IgE is phosphorylated upon aggregation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 91:11246-11250.

41. Kihara, H. and R. P. Siraganian. 1994. Src homology 2 domains of *Syk* and *Lyn* bind to tyrosine-phosphorylated subunits of the high affinity IgE receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:22427-22432.

42. Benhamou, M., N. J. P. Ryba, H. Kihara, H. Nishikata, and R. P. Siraganian. 1993. Protein-tyrosine kinase p72*syk* in high affinity IgE receptor signalling. Identification as a component of pp72 and association with the receptor γ -chain after receptor aggregation. *J Biol Chem* 268:23318-23324. 43. Taniguchi, T., T. Kobayashi, J. Kondo, K. Takahashi, H. Nakamura, J. Suzuki, K. Nagai, T. Yamada, S. Nakamura, and H. Yamamura. 1991. Molecular cloning of a porcine gene *syk* that encodes a 72-kDa protein-tyrosine kinase showing high susceptibility to proteolysis. *J Biol Chem* 266:15790-15796.

44. Shiue, L., J. Green, O. M. Green, J. L. Karas, J. P. Morgenstern, M. K. Ram, M. K. Taylor, M. J. Zoller, L. D. Zydowsky, and J. B. Bolen. 1995. Interaction of p72*syk* with the γ - and β -subunits of the high-affinity receptor for immunoglobulin E, FccR1. *Mol Cell Biol* 15:272-281.

45. Kurosaki, T., M. Takata, Y. Yamanashi, Y. Inazu, T. Taniguchi, T. Yamamoto, and H. Yamamura. 1994. Syk activation by the Src-family tyrosine kinase in the B cell receptor signalling. *J Exp Med* 179:1725-1729.

46. Scharenberg, A. M., S. Lin, B. Cuenod, H. Yamamura, and J.-P. Kinet. 1995. Reconstitution of interactions between tyrosine kinases and the high affinity IgE receptor which are controlled by receptor clustering. *EMBO J* 14:3385-3394.

47. Oliver, J. M., D. L. Burg, B. S. Wilson, J. L. McLaughlin, and R. L. Geahlen. 1994. Inhibition of mast cell Fc epsilon R1-mediated signalling and effector function by the *syk*-selective inhibitor piceatannol. *J Biol Chem* 269:29697-29703.

48. Costello, P. S., M. Turner, A. E. Walters, C. M. Cunningham, P. H. Baue, J. Downward, and V. L. Tybulewicz. 1996. Critical role for the tyrosine kinase *syk* in signalling through the high affinity IgE receptor of mast cells. *Oncogene* 13:2595-2605.

49. Li, W., G. G. Deanin, B. Margolis, J. Schlessinger, and J. M. Oliver. 1992. FccR1mediated tyrosine phosphorylation of multiple proteins, including phospholipase C- γ 1 and the receptor $\beta\gamma$ -2 complex, in RBL-2H3 rat basophilic leukemia cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 12:3176-3182.

50. Park, D. J., H. K. Min, and S. G. Rhee. 1991. IgE-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of phospholipase C-γ1 in rat basophilic leukemia cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 266:24237-24240.

51. Barker, S. A., K. K. Caldwell, A. Hall, A. M. Martinez, J. R. Pfeiffer, J. M. Oliver, and B. S. Wilson. 1995. Wortmannin blocks lipid and protein kinase activities with PI 3-kinase and inhibits a subset of responses induced by FcεR1 cross linking. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 6:1145-1158.

52. Crespo, P., K. E. Schuebel, A. A. Ostrom, J. S. Gutkind, and X. R. Bustelo. 1997. Phosphotyrosine-dependent activation of Rac-1 GDP/GTP exchange by the vav proto-oncogene product. *Nature* 385:169-172.

53. Turner, H., K. Reif, J. Rivera, and D. A. Cantrell. 1995. Regulation of the adaptor molecule Grb2 by the FccR1 in the mast cell line RBL-2H3. *J Biol Chem* 270:9500-9506.

54. Kawakami, Y., L. Yao, T. Miura, S. Tsukada, O. N. Witte, and T. Kawakami. 1994. Tyrosine phosphorylation and activation of Bruton tyrosine kinase upon FcεR1 crosslinking. *Mol Cell Biol* 14:5108-5113. 55. Adamezewski, M., R. Numerof, G. A. Koretzky, and J.-P. Kinet. 1995. Regulation by CD45 of the tyrosine phosphorylation of high affinity IgE receptor β - and γ -chains. *J Immunol* 154:3047-3055.

56. Paolini, R., R. Numerof, and J. Kinet. 1992. Phosphorylation/dephosphorylation of high-affinity IgE receptors: A mechanism for coupling/uncoupling a large signalling complex. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. (USA).* 89:10733-10737.

57. Rhee, S. G. and Y. S. Bae. 1997. Regulation of phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C isozymes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272:15045-15048.

58. Rhee, S. G. and K. D. Choi. 1992. Regulation of inositol phospholipid-specific phospholipase C isozymes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 267:12393-12396.

59. Parker, P. J., B. A. Hemmings, and P. Gierschik. 1994. PH domains and phospholipases-a meaningful relationship? *Trends in Biochem. Sci.* 19:54-55.

60. Horstman, D. A., K. DeStefano, and G. Carpenter. 1996. Enhanced phospholipase C-γ1 activity produced by association of independently expressed X and Y domain polypeptides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93:7518-7521.

61. Payne, W. E. and M. Fitzgerald-Hayes. 1993. A mutation in PLC1, a candidate phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C gene from saccharomyces cerevisiae causes aberrant chromosome segregation. *Mol Cell Biol* 13:4351-4364.

62. Smrcka, A. V., J. R. Hepler, K. O. Brown, and P. C. Sternweis. 1991. Regulation of polyphosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C activity by purified $G_{E}(q)$. *Science* 251:804-807.

63. Taylor, S. J., H. Z. Chae, S. G. Rhee, and J. H. Exton. 1991. Activation of the β 1 isozyme of phospholipase C by a subunits of the G_E(q) class of G-proteins. *Nature* 350:516-518.

64. Noh, D.-Y., S. H. Shin, and S. G. Rhee. 1995. Phosphoinositide specific PLC and mitogenic signaling. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1242:99-114.

65. Camps, M., A. Carozzi, P. Schnabel, A. Scheer, P. J. Parker, and P. Gierschik. 1992. Isozyme-selective stimulation of phospholipase C- β 2 by G protein $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. *Nature* 360:684-686.

66. Smrcka, A. V. and P. C. Sternwiess. 1993. Regulation of purified subtypes of phosphatidylinositol-specific phospholipase C- β by G protein α - and $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. *J Biol Chem* 268:9667-9674.

67. Park, D., D. Jhon, C. Lee, K. Lee, and S. G. Rhee. 1993. Activation of phospholipase C isozymes by G protein βγ subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:4573-4576.

68. Boyer, J. L., S. G. Graber, G. L. Waldo, T. K. Harden, P. A. J. Insel, and C. Garrison. 1994. Selective activation of phospholipase C by recombinant G-protein αand $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:2814-2819.

69. Ueda, N., J. A. Iniguez-Lluhi, E. Lee, A. V. Smrcka, J. D. Robishaw, and A. G. Gilman. 1994. G-protein $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. Simplified purification and properties of novel isoforms. *J Biol Chem* 269:4388-4395.

70. Lee, S. B., S. H. Shin, J. R. Hepler, A. G. Gilman, and S. G. Rhee. 1993. Activation of phospholipase C- β 2 mutants by G α q and $\beta\gamma$ -subunits. *J Biol Chem* 268:25952-25957.

71. Kuang, Y. N., Y. Q. Wu, A. Smrcka, H. P. Jiang, and D. Q. Wu. 1996. Identification of a phospholipase C- β 2 region that interacts with G $\beta\gamma$. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93:2964-2968.

72. Allen, V., P. Swigart, R. Cheung, S. Cockcroft, and M. Katan. 1997. Regulation of inositol lipid-specific phospholipase C δ by changes in Ca²⁺ ion concentrations. *Biochem. J.* 327:545-552.

73. Yang, L., A. M. Camoratto, G. Baffy, S. Raj, D. R. Manning, and J. R. Williamson. 1993. Epidermal growth factor-mediated signaling of G(i)-protein to activation of phospholipases in rat-cultured hepatocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:3739-3746.

74. Homma, Y. and Y. Emori. 1995. A dual functional signal mediator showing RhoGAP and phospholipase C- δ stimulating activities. *EMBO J* 14:286-291.

75. Beaven, M. A., J. P. Moore, G. A. Smith, T. R. Hesketh, and J. C. Metcalfe. 1984. The calcium signal and phosphatidylinositol breakdown in RBL-2H3 cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 259:7137-7142.

76. Fukamachi, H., Y. Kawakami, M. Takei, T. Ishizaka, and T. Kawakami. 1992. Association of protein-tyrosine kinase with phospholipase C-γ1 in bone marrow-derived mouse mast cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 89:9524-9528.

77. Yang, L. J., S. G. Rhee, and J. R. Williamson. 1994. Epidermal growth factorinduced activation and translocation of phospholipase C- γ 1 to the cytoskeleton in rat hepatocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:7156-7162.

78. Sparks, A. B., J. E. Rider, N. G. Hoffman, D. M. Fowlkes, L. A. Quillam, and B. K. Kay. 1996. Distinct ligand preferences of Src homology 3 domains from Src, Yes, Abl, Cortactin, p53bp2, PLC γ , Crk and Grb2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93:1540-1544.

79. Nishizuka, Y. 1992. Intracellular signaling by hydrolysis of phospholipids and activation of protein kinase C. *Science* 258:607-614.

80. White, J. R., D. H. Pluznik, K. Ishizaka, and T. Ishizaka. 1985. Antigen-induced increase in protein kinase C activity in plasma membrane of mast cells. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. (USA).* 82:8193-8197.

81. White, K. N. and H. Metzger. 1988. Translocation of protein kinase C in rat basophilic leukaemia cells induced by phorbol ester or by aggregation of IgE receptors. *J Immunol* 141:942-947.

82. Ozawa, K., Z. Szallasi, M. G. Kazanietz, P. M. Blumberg, H. Mischak, J. F. Mushinski, and M. A. Beaven. 1993. Ca²⁺-dependent and Ca²⁺-independent isozymes of protein kinase C mediate exocytosis in antigen-stimulated rat basophilic RBL-2H3 cells. Reconstitution of secretory responses with Ca²⁺ and purified isozymes in washed permeabilised cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:1749-1756.

83. Germano, P., J. Gomez, M.G. Kazanietz, P. M. Blumberg, and J. Rivera. 1994. Phosphorylation of the γ -chain of the high-affinity receptor for Immunoglobulin E by receptor-associated protein kinase C- δ . J. Biol. Chem. 269:23102-23107. 84. Ozawa, K., K. Yamada, M. G. Kazanietz, P. M. Blumberg, and M. A. Beaven. 1993. Different isozymes of protein kinase C mediate feedback inhibition of phospholipase C and stimulatory signals for exocytosis in rat RBL-2H3 cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:2280-2283.

85. Yamada, K., C. L. Jelsema, and M. A. Beaven. 1992. Certain inhibitors of protein serine/threonine kinases also inhibit tyrosine phosphorylation of phospholipase C- γ 1 and other proteins and reveal distinct roles for tyrosine kinase(s) and protein kinase C in stimulated, rat basophilic RBL-2H3 cells. *J. Immunol.* 149:1031-1037.

86. Ludowyke, R. I., I. Peleg, M. A. Beaven, and R. S. Adelstein. 1989. Antigeninduced secretion of histamine and the phosphorylation of myosin by protein kinase C in rat basophilic leukaemia cells. *J Biol Chem* 264:12492-12501.

87. Choi, O. H., R. S. Adelstein, and M. Beaven, A. 1994. Secretion from rat basophilic RBL-2H3 cells is associated with diphosphorylation of myosin light chain kinase as well as phosphorylation by protein kinase C. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:536-541.

88. Churcher, Y., D. Allan, and B. D. Gomperts. 1990. Relationship between arachidonate generation and exocytosis in permeabilised mast cells. *Biochem. J.* 266:157-163.

89. Hirasawa, N., A. Scharenberg, H. Yamamura, M. A. Beaven, and J. P. Kinet. 1995. A requirement for Syk in the activation of the microtubule-associated protein kinase/phospholipase A_2 pathway by FccR1 is not shared by a G protein-coupled receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:10960-10967.

90. Offermanns, S., S. V. Jones, E. Bombien, and G. Schultz. 1994. Stimulation of mitogen activated protein kinase activity by different secretory stimuli in rat basophilic leukaemia cells. *J Immunol* 152:250-261.

91. Li, N., A. Batzer, R. Daly, V. Yajnik, E. Skolnik, P. Chardin, D. Bar Sagi, B. Margolis, and J. Schlessinger. 1993. Guanine-nucleotide-releasing factor hSos1 binds to Grb2 and links receptor tyrosine kinases to Ras signalling. *Nature* 363:85-88.

92. Hirasawa, N., F. Santini, and M. A. Beaven. 1995. Activation of the mitogenactivated protein kinase/cytosolic PLA₂ pathway in a rat mast cell line. Indications of different pathways for release of arachidonic acid and secretory vesicles. *J Immunol* 154:5391-5402.

93. Kapeller, R. and L. C. Cantley. 1994. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. *BioEssays* 16:565-575.

94. Gold, M. R., V. W. Chan, C. W. Turck, and A. L. DeFranco. 1992. Membrane Ig crosslinking regulates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in B lymphocytes. *J Immunol* 148:2012-2022.

95. Cantrell, D. A., M. Izquierdo, K. Reif, and M. Woodrow. 1993. Regulation of PtdIns-3-kinase and the guanine nucleotide binding protein p21ras during signal transduction by the T cell antigen receptor and the interleukin-2 receptor. *Semin Immunol* 5:319-326.

96. Rodriguez-Vinciana, P., P. H. Warne, R. Dhand, B. Vanhaesebroeck, I. Gout, M. J. Fry, M. D. Waterfield, and J. Downward. 1994. Phosphatidylinostol-3-OH kinase as a direct target of ras. *Nature* 370:527-532.

97. Van Horn, D. J., M. G. Myers, and J. M. Backer. 1994. Direct activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase by the insulin receptor. *J Biol Chem* 269:29-32.

98. DeFranco, A. L. 1995. Transmembrane signalling by antigen receptors of B and T lymphocytes. *Current Biol.* 7:163-175.

99. Marquardt, D. L., Alongi, and L. L. Walker. 1996. The phosphatidylinositol 3kinase inhibitor wortmannin blocks mast cell secretion but not IL-6 production. *J Immunol* 1942-1945.

100. Yano, H., S. Nakanishi, K. Kimura, N. Hanai, Y. Saitoh, Y. Fukui, Y. Nomomura and Y. Matsuda. 1993. Inhibition of histamine secretion by wortmannin through the blockade of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in RBL-2H£ cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:25846-25856.

101. Gao, Z., R. J. Konrad, H. Collins, F. M. Matschinsky, and P. L. Rothenberg. 1996. Wortmannin inhibits secretion in pancreatic islets and β -TC3 cells independent of its inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. *Diabetes* 45:854-862.

102. Oda, H., T. Murayama, and Y. Nomura. 1997. Inhibition of protein kinase C-dependent noradrenaline release by wortmannin in PC12 cells. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 337:96-102.

103. Billah, M. M., S. Eckel, T. J. Mullman, R. W. Egan, and M. I. Siegel. 1989. Phosphatidylcholine hydrolysis by phospholipase D determines phosphatidate and diglyceride levels in chemotactic peptide-stimulated human neutrophils. *J. Biol. Chem.* 264:17069-17077.

104. Koike, T., K. Hirai, Y. Morita, and Y. Nozawa. 1993. Stem cell factor-induced signal transduction in rat mast cells. Activation of phospholipase D but not phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C in c-kit receptor stimulation. *J. Immunol.* 151:359-366.

105. Cockcroft, S. 1997. Phospholipase D: regulation by GTPases and protein kinase C and physiological relevance. *Prog. Lipid Res.* 35:345-370.

106. Singer, W. D., H. A. Brown, and P. C. Sternweis. 1997. Regulation of eukaryotic phosphtaidylinositol-specific phospholipase C and phospholipase D. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 66:475-509.

107. Exton, J. H. 1997. New developments in Phospholipase D. J. Biol. Chem. 272:15579-15582.

108. Exton, J. H. 1997. Phospholipase D: Enzymology, mechanisms of regulation, and function. *Physiol. Revs.* 77:303-320.

109. Saito, M. and J. Kanfer. 1975. Phosphatidohydrolase activity in a solubilized preparation from rat brain particulate fraction. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 169:318-323.

110. Okamura, S. and S. Yamashita. 1994. Purification and characterisation of phosphatidylcholine phospholipase D from pig lung. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:31207-31213.

111. Chalifour, R. and J. N. Kanfer. 1982. Fatty acid activation and temperature perturbation of rat brain microsomal phospholipase D. *J. Neurochem.* 39:299-305.
112. Hammond, S. M., Y. M. Altshuller, T. Sung, S. A. Rudge, K. Rose, J. Engebrecht, A. J. Morris, and M. A. Frohman. 1995. Human ADP-ribosylation factoractivated phosphatidylcholine-specific phospholipase D defines a new and highly conserved gene family. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:29640-29643.

113. Hammond, S. M., J. M. Jenco, S. Nakashima, K. Cadwallader, Q. Gu, S. Cook, Y. Nozawa, G. D. Prestwich, M. A. Frohman, and A. J. Morris. 1997. Characterization of two alternatively spliced forms of phospholipase D1. Activation of the purified enzymes by phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate, ADP-ribosylation factor, and Rho family monomeric GTP-binding proteins and protein kinase C- α . J. Biol. Chem. 272:3860-3868.

114. Colley, W. C., T. Sung, R. Roll, J. Jenco, S. M. Hammond, Y. Altshuller, D. Bar-Sagi, A. J. Morris, and M. A. Frohman. 1997. Phospholipase D2, a distinct phospholipase D isoform with novel regulatory properties that provokes cytoskeletal reorganization. *Current Biol.* 7:191-201.

115. Gruchalla, R. S., T. T. Dinh, and D. A. Kennerly. 1990. An indirect pathway of receptor-mediated 1,2-diacylglycerol formation in mast cells. I. IgE receptor-mediated activation of phospholipase D. *J. Immunol.* 144:2334-2342.

116. Kumada, T., H. Miyata, and Y. Nozawa. 1993. Involvement of tyrosine phosphorylation in IgE receptor-mediated phospholipase D activation in rat basophilic leukemia (RBL-2H3) cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 191:1363-1368.

117. Geny, B., A. Fensome, and S. Cockcroft. 1993. Rat brain cytosol contains a factor which reconstitutes G-protein-regulated phospholipase D activation in HL60 cells previously permeabilized with streptolysin O. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 215:389-396.

118. Brown, H. A., S. Gutowski, C. R. Moomaw, C. Slaughter, and P. C. Sternweis. 1993. ADP-ribosylation factor, a small GTP-dependent regulatory protein, stimulates phospholipase D activity. *Cell* 75:1137-1144.

119. Cockcroft, S., G. M. H. Thomas, A. Fensome, B. Geny, E. Cunningham, I. Gout, I. Hiles, N. F. Totty, O. Troung, and J. J. Hsuan. 1994. Phospholipase D: A downstream effector of ARF in granulocytes. *Science* 263:523-526.

120. Berger, S. J., K. A. Resing, T. C. Taylor, and P. Melancon. 1995. Massspectrometric analysis of ADP-ribosylation factors from bovine brain: Identification and evidence for homogeneous acylation with the $C_{14:0}$ fatty acid (myristate). *Biochem. J.* 311:125-132.

121. Randazzo, P. A., Y. C. Yang, C. Rulka, and R. A. Kahn. 1993. Activation of ADPribosylation factor by Golgi membranes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:9555-9563.

122. Kwak, J., I. Lopez, D. J. Uhlinger, S. H. Ryu, and J. D. Lambeth. 1995. RhoA and a cytosolic 50-kDa factor reconstitute $GTP\gamma S$ -dependent phospholipase D activity in human neutrophil subcellular fractions. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:27093-27098.

123. Kuribara, H., K. Tago, T. Yokozeki, T. Sasaki, Y. Takai, N. Morii, S. Narumiya, T. Katada, and Y. Kanaho. 1995. Synergistic activation of rat brain phospholipase D by ADP-ribosylation factor and rho-A p21, and its inhibition by Clostridium botulinum C3 exoenzyme. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:25667-25671.

124. Bowman, E. P., D. J. Uhlinger, and J. D. Lambeth. 1993. Neutrophil phospholipase D is activated by a membrane-associated Rho family small molecular weight GTP-binding protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:21509-21512.

125. Malcolm, K. C., A. H. Ross, R. Qiu, M. Symons, and J. H. Exton. 1994. Activation of rat liver phospholipase D by the small GTP-binding protein RhoA. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:25951-25954.

126. Singer, W. D., H. A. Brown, G. M. Bokoch, and P. C. Sternweis. 1995. Resolved phospholipase D activity is modulated by cytosolic factors other than Arf. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:14944-14950.

127. Vinggaard, A. M., J. J. Provost, J. H. Exton, and H. S. Hansen. 1997. Arf and RhoA regulate both the cytosolic and the membrane-bound phospholipase D from human placenta. *Cell Signal* 9:189-196.

128. Conricode, K. M., J. L. Smith, D. J. Burns, and J. H. Exton. 1994. Phospholipase D activation in fibroblast membranes by the α and β isoforms of protein kinase C. *FEBS Lett.* 342:149-153.

129. Singer, W. D., H. A. Brown, X. Jiang, and P. C. Sternweis. 1996. Regulation of phospholipase D by protein kinase C is synergistic with ADP-ribosylation factor and independent of protein kinase activity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:4504-4510.

130. Ohguchi, K., Y. Banno, S. Nakashima, and Y. Nozawa. 1996. Regulation of membrane-bound phospholipase D by protein kinase C in HL60 cells: synergistic action of a small GTP binding protein RhoA. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:4366-4372.

131. Pertile, P., M. Liscovitch, V. Chalifa, and L. C. Cantley. 1995. Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate synthesis is required for activation of phospholipase D in U937 cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:5130-5135.

132. Whatmore, J., P. Cronin, and S. Cockcroft. 1994. ARF1-regulated phospholipase D in human neutrophils is enhanced by PMA and MgATP. *FEBS Lett.* 352:113-117.

133. Terui, T., R. A. Kahn, and P. A. Randazzo. 1994. Effects of acid phosphoplipids on nucleotide exchange properties of ADP-ribosylation factor 1. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:28130-28135.

134. Yokozeki, T., H. Kuribara, T. Katada, K. Touhara, and Y. Kanaho. 1996. Partially purified RhoA-stimulated phospholipase D activity specifically binds to phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate. *J. Neurochem.* 66:1234-1239.

135. Helms, J. B., D. J. Palmer, and J. E. Rothman. 1993. Two distinct populations of ARF bound to golgi membranes. *J. Cell Biol.* 121:751-760.

136. Peyroche, A., S. Paris, and C. L. Jackson. 1996. Nucleotide exchange on ARF mediated by yeast Gea1 protein. *Nature* 384:479-481.

137. Chardin, P., S. Paris, B. Antonny, S. Robineau, S. Beraud-Dufour, C. L. Jackson, and M. Chabre. 1996. A human exchange factor for ARF contains Sec7- and pleckstrin-homology domains. *Nature* 384:481-484.

138. Achstetter, T., A. Franzusoff, C. Field, and R. Schekman. 1988. SEC7 encodes an unusual, high molecular weight protein required for membrane traffic from the yeast Golgi apparatus. *J. Biol. Chem.* 263:11711-11717.

139. Klarlund, J. K., A. Guilherme, J. J. Holik, J. V. Virbasius, A. Chawla, and M. P. Czech. 1997. Signaling by phosphoinositide-3,4,5-trisphosphate through proteins containing pleckstrin and Sec7 homology domains. *Science* 275:1927-1930.

140. Tsai, S. C., R. Adamik, J. Moss, and M. Vaughan. 1996. Purification and characterization of a guanine nucleotide-exchange protein for ADP-ribosylation factor from spleen cytosol. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 93:305-309.

141. Morinaga, N., S. C. Tsai, J. Moss, and M. Vaughan. 1996. Isolation of a brefeldin A-inhibited guanine nucleotide exchange protein for ADP ribosylation factor (ARF)1 and ARF3 that contains a Sec7-like domain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93:12856-12860.

142. Ktistakis, N. T., H. A. Brown, M. G. Waters, P. C. Sternweis, and M. G. Roth. 1996. Evidence that phospholipase D mediates ADP ribosylation factor-dependent formation of Golgi coated vesicles. *J. Cell Biol.* 134:295-306.

143. Zhao, L., J. B. Helms, B. Brugger, C. Harter, B. Martoglio, R. Graf, J. Brunner, and F. T. Wieland. 1997. Direct and GTP-dependent interaction of ADP ribosylation factor 1 with coatomer subunit beta. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 94:4418-4423.

144. Kanoh, H., B. T. Williger, and J. H. Exton. 1997. Arfaptin 1, a putative cytosolic target protein of ADP-ribosylation factor, is recruited to Golgi membranes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272:5421-5429.

145. Simon, J. P., I. E. Ivanov, B. Shopsin, D. Hersh, M. Adesnik, and D. D. Sabatini. 1996. The in vitro generation of post-Golgi vesicles carrying viral envelope glycoproteins requires an ARF-like GTP-binding protein and a protein kinase C associated with the Golgi apparatus. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:16952-16961.

146. Simon, J. P., I. E. Ivanov, M. Adesnik, and D. D. Sabatini. 1996. The production of post-Golgi vesicles requires a protein kinase C-like molecule, but not its phosphorylating activity. *J. Cell Biol.* 135:355-370.

147. Fabbri, M., S. Bannykh, and W. E. Balch. 1994. Export of protein from the endoplasmic reticulum is regulated by a diacylglycerol/phorbol ester binding protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:26848-26857.

148. Westermann, P., M. Knoblich, O. Maier, C. Lindschau, and H. Haller. 1996. Protein kinase C bound to the Golgi apparatus supports the formation of constitutive transport vesicles. *Biochem. J.* 320:651-658.

149. Cleves, A. E., T. P. McGee, E. A. Whitters, K. M. Champion, J. R. Aitken, W. Dowhan, M. Goebl, and V. A. Bankaitis. 1991. Mutations in the CDP-choline pathway for phospholipid biosynthesis by-pass the requirement for an essential phospholipid transfer protein. *Cell* 64:789-800.

150. Pryer, N. K., L. J. Wuestehube, and R. Schekman. 1992. Vesicle-mediated protein sorting. *Ann. Rev. Biochem.* 61:471-516.

151. Jenkins, G. H., P. L. Fisette, and R. A. Anderson. 1994. Type I phosphatidylinositol 4-phosphate 5-kinase isoforms are specifically stimulated by phosphatidic acid. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:11547-11554.

152. Kearns, B. G., T. P. McGee, P. Mayinger, A. Gedvilaite, S. E. Phillips, S. Kagiwada, and V. A. Bankaitis. 1997. Essential role for diacylglycerol in protein transport from the yeast Golgi complex. *Nature* 387:101-105.

153. Stamnes, M. A. and J. E. Rothman. 1993. The binding of AP-1 clathrin adaptor particles to golgi membranes requires ADP-ribosylation factor, a small GTP-binding protein. *Cell* 73:999-1005.

154. West, M. A., N. A. Bright, and M. S. Robinson. 1997. The role of ADP-ribosylation factor and phospholipase D in adaptor recruitment. *J. Cell Biol.* 138:1239-1254.

155. Seaman, M. N., C. L. Ball, and M. S. Robinson. 1993. Targeting and mistargeting of plasma membrane adaptors *in vitro*. *J. Cell Biol.* 123:1093-1105.

156. Simpson, F., N. A. Bright, M. A. West, L. S. Newman, R. B. Darnell, and M. S. Robinson. 1996. A novel adaptor-related protein complex. *J. Cell Biol.* 133:749-760.

157. D'Souza-Schorey, C., G. Li, M. I. Colombo, and P. D. Stahl. 1995. A regulatory role for ARF6 in receptor-mediated endocytosis. *Science* 267:1175-1178.

158. Radhakrishna, H. and J. G. Donaldson. 1997. ADP-ribosylating factor 6 regulates a novel plasma membrane recycling pathway. *J. Cell Biol.* 139:49-61.

159. Lin, P., G. A. Wiggan, and A. M. Gilfillan. 1991. Activation of phospholipase D in a rat mast (RBL 2H3) cell line. A possible unifying mechanism for IgE-dependent degranulation and arachidonic acid metabolite release. *J. Immunol.* 146:1609-1616.

160. Metz, S. A. and M. Dunlop. 1990. Stimulation of insulin release by phospholipase C. A potential role for endogenous phosphatidic acid in pancreatic islet function. *Biochem. J.* 270:427-435.

161. Fensome, A., E. Cunningham, S. Prosser, S. K. Tan, P. Swigart, G. Thomas, J. Hsuan, and S. Cockcroft. 1996. ARF and PITP restore $GTP_{\gamma}S$ -stimulated protein secretion from cytosol-depleted HL60 cells by promoting PIP_2 synthesis. *Current Biol.* 6:730-738.

162. Price, L. S., J. C. Norman, A. J. Ridley, and A. Koffer. 1995. The small GTPases Rac and Rho as regulators of secretion in mast cells. *Current Biol.* 5:68-73.

163. Norman, J. C., L. S. Price, A. J. Ridley, and A. Koffer. 1996. The small GTPbinding proteins, rac and Rho, regulate cytoskeletal organization and exocytosis in mast cells by parallel pathways. *Molec. Biol. Cell* 7:1429-1442.

164. O'Sullivan, A. J., A. M. Brown, H. N. M. Freeman, and B. D. Gomperts. 1996. Purification and identification of FOAD-II, a cytosolic protein that regulates secretion in streptolysin-O permeabilized mast cells, as a Rac/RhoGDI complex. *Molec. Biol. Cell* 7:397-408.

165. Cockcroft, S. and B. D. Gomperts. 1979. Evidence for a role of phosphatidylinositol turnover in stimulus-secretion coupling: studies with rat peritoneal mast cells. *Biochem. J.* 178:681-687.

166. Pribluda, V. S. and H. Metzger. 1987. Calcium-independent phosphoinositide breakdown in rat basophilic leukaemia cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 262:11449-11454.

167. Putney, J. W. 1993. Excitement about calcium signalling in inexcitable cells. *Science* 262:676-678.

168. Ali, H., J. R. Cunho-Melo, and M. A. Beaven. 1990. Activation of phospholipase C via adenosine receptors provides synergistic signals for secretion in antigen stimulated RBL-2H3 cells. Evidence for a novel adenosine receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.* 265:745-753.

169. Hide, M. and M. A. Beaven. 1991. Calcium influx in a rat mast cell (RBL-2H3) line: Use of multivalent metal ions to define its characteristics and role in exocytosis. *J Biol Chem* 266:15221-15229.

170. Douglas, W. W. and Y. Ueda. 1973. Mast cell secretion (histamine release) induced by 48/80: Calcium dependent exocytosis inhibited strongly by cytochalasin only when glycolysis is rate limiting. *J. Physiol. (Lond)* 234:97p

171. Hoth, M. and R. Penner. 1992. Depletion of intracellular calcium stores activates a calcium current in mast cells. *Nature* 355:353-356.

172. Fasolato, C., M. Hoth, and R. Penner. 1993. A GTP-dependent step in the activation mechanism of capacitative calcium influx. *J Biol Chem* 268:20737-20740.

173. Howell, T. W. and B. D. Gomperts. 1987. Rat mast cells permeabilised with streptolysin-O secrete histamine in response to Ca²⁺ at concentrations buffered in the micromolar range. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 927:177-183.

174. Lillie, T. H. W. and B. D. Gomperts. 1992. Guanine nucleotide is essential, Ca²⁺ is a modulator, in the exocytotic reaction of permeabilised rat mast cells. *Biochem. J.* 288:181-187.

175. Almers, W. 1990. Exocytosis. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 52:607-624. 176. Heidelberger, R., C. Heinemann, E. Neher, and G. Matthews. 1994. Calcium dependence of the rate of exocytosis in a synaptic terminal. *Nature* 371:513-515.

177. Zhou, Z. and E. Neher. 1993. Mobile and immobile calcium buffers in bovine adrenal chromaffin cells. *J. Physiol. (Lond)* 469:245-273.

178. Heinemann, C., R. H. Chow, E. Neher, and R. S. Zucker. 1994. Kinetics of the secretory response in bovine adrenal chromaffin cells following flash photolysis of caged calcium. *Biophys J* 67:2546-2557.

179. Littleton, J. T. and H. J. Bellen. 1995. Synaptotagmin controls and modulates synaptic-vesicle fusion in a calcium-dependent manner. *Trends Neurosci* 18:177-183.

180. Li, C., B. Ullrich, J. Z. Zhang, R. G. W. Anderson, N. Brose, and T. C. Sudhof. 1995. Calcium dependent and independent activities of neural and non-neural synaptotagmins. *Nature* 375:594-599.

181. Elferink, L. A., M. R. Peterson, and R. H. Scheller. 1993. A role for synaptotagmin (p65) in regulated exocytosis. *Cell* 72:153-159.

182. Schiavo, G., Q. M. Gu, G. D. Prestwich, T. H. Sollner, and J. E. Rothman. 1996. Calcium-dependent switching of the specificity of phosphoinositide binding to synaptotagmin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93:13327-13332.

183. Fournier, S. and J.-M. Trifaro. 1988. A similar calmodulin binding protein expressed in chromaffin, synaptic and neurohypophyseal secretory vesicles. *J Neurochem* 50:20-37.

184. Douglas, W. W. and E. F. Nemeth. 1982. On the calcium receptor activating exocytosis: inhibitory effects of calmodulin-interacting drugs on rat mast cells. *J. Physiol. (Lond)* 323:229-244.

185. Gigl, G., D. Hartweg, E. Sanchez-Delgado, G. Metz, and K. Gietzen. 1987. Calmodulin antagonism: a pharmacological approach for the inhibition of mediator release from mast cells. *Cell Calcium* 8:327-344.

186. Takahashi, K., K. Tago, H. Okano, Y. Ohya, T. Katada, and Y. Kanaho. 1996. Augmentation by calmodulin of ADP-ribosylation factor-stimulated Phospholipase D activity in permeabilised rabbit peritoneal neutrophils. *J Immunol* 156:1229-1234.

187. Neher, E. and R. S. Zucker. 1993. Multiple calcium-dependent processes related to secretion in bovine chromaffin cells. *Neuron* 10:21-30.

188. von Ruden, L. and E. Neher. 1993. A calcium-dependent early step in the release of catecholamines from adrenal chromaffin cells. *Science* 262:1061-1065.

189. Howell, T. W., S. Cockcroft, and B. D. Gomperts. 1987. Essential synergy between Ca²⁺ and guanine nucleotides in exocytotic secretion from permeabilised mast cells. *J. Cell Biol.* 105:191-197.

190. Cockcroft, S., T. W. Howell, and B. D. Gomperts. 1987. Two G-proteins act in series to control stimulus-secretion coupling in mast cells: Use of neomycin to distinguish between G-proteins controlling polyphosphoinositide phosphodiesterase and exocytosis. *J. Cell Biol.* 105:2745-2750.

191. Yamada, Y., Y. Natsumeda, and G. Weber. 1988. Action of the active metabolites of tiazofurin and ribavirin on purified IMP dehydrogenase. *Biochemistry* 27:2193-2196.

192. Marquardt, D. L., H. E. Gruber, and L. L. Walker. 1987. Ribavirin inhibits mast cell mediator release. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Therap.* 240:145-149.

193. Mulkins, M. A., M. Ng, and R. A. Lewis. 1992. Mycophenolic acid inhibits the degranulation of rat peritoneal mast cells. *Cell Immunol.* 141:508-517.

194. Wilson, B. S., G. G. Deanin, J. C. Standefer, D. Vanderjagt, and J. M. Oliver. 1989. Depletion of guanine nucleotides with mycophenolic acid suppresses IgE receptor-mediated degranulation in rat basophilic leukemia cells. *J. Immunol.* 143:259-265.

195. Lillie, T. H. W. and B. D. Gomperts. 1992. Nucleotides and divalent cations as effectors and modulators of exocytosis in permeabilized rat mast cells. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B.* 336:25-34.

196. Aridor, M. and R. Sagi-Eisenberg. 1990. Neomycin is a potent secretagogue of mast cells that directly activates a GTP-binding protein involved in exocytosis. *J Cell Biol* 111:2885-2891.

197. Nakamura, T. and M. Ui. 1985. Simultaneous inhibitions of inositol phospholipid breakdown, arachidonic acid release, and histamine secretion in mast cells by islet-activating protein, pertussis toxin: A possible involvement of the toxin-specific substrate in. *J. Biol. Chem.* 260:3584-3593.

198. Saito, H., F. Okajima, T. F. P. Molski, R. I. Sha'afi, M. Ui, and T. Ishizaka. 1987. Effects of ADP-ribosylation of GTP-binding protein by pertussis toxin on immunoglobulin E-dependent and -independent histamine release from mast cells and basophils. *J. Immunol.* 138:3927-3934.

199. Aridor, M., L. M. Traub, and R. Sagi-Eisenberg. 1990. Exocytosis in mast cells by basic secretagogues: Evidence for direct activation of GTP-binding proteins. *J. Cell Biol.* 111:909-917.

200. Higashijima, T., S. Uzu, T. Nakajima, and E. M. Ross. 1988. Mastparan, a peptide toxin from wasp venom, mimics receptors by activating GTP-regulatory proteins (G-proteins). *J. Biol. Chem.* 263:6491-6494.

201. Vitale, N., D. Thierse, D. Aunis, and M. Bader. 1994. Exocytosis in chromaffin cells: evidence for a MgATP-independent step that requires a pertussis toxin-sensitive GTP-binding protein. *Biochem J* 300:217-227.

202. Vitale, N., M. Gensse, S. Chasserot-Golaz, D. Aunis, and M. Bader. 1996. Trimeric G-proteins control regulated exocytosis in bovine chromaffin cells: sequential involvement of G_o-associated with secretory granules and G_i3 bound to the plasma membrane. *Eur J Neurosci* 8:1275-1285.

203. Aridor, M., G. Rajmilevich, M. A. Beaven, and R. Sagi-Eisenberg. 1993. Activation of exocytosis by the heterotrimeric G protein Gi3. *Science* 262:1569-1572.

204. Swieter, M., R. J. Midura, H. Nishikata, C. Oliver, E. H. Berenstein, S. E. Mergenhagen, V. C. Hascall, and R. P. Siraganian. 1993. Mouse 3T3 fibroblasts induce rat basophilic leukaemia (RBL-2H3) cells to acquire responsiveness to compound 48/80. *J Immunol* 150:617-624.

205. Pitcher, J. A., K. Touhara, E. S. Payne, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1995. Pleckstrin homology domain-mediated membrane association and activation of the β -adrenergic receptor kinase requires coordinate interaction with G $\beta\gamma$ -subunits and lipid. *J Biol Chem* 270:11707-11710.

206. Saraste, M. and M. Hyvonen. 1995. Pleckstrin homology domains: a fact file. *Curr Biol* 5:403-408.

207. Pinxteren, J. A., A. J. O'Sullivan, and B. D. Gomperts. 1997. A role for G-protein beta/gamma subunits in the secretory mechanism of rat peritoneal mast cells. In Molecular mechanisms of secretion and membrane transport. K. W. A. Wirtz, editor. Springer, Berlin. 89-97.

208. Clark, J., L. Moore, A. Krasinskas, J. Way, J. Battey, J. Tamkun, and R. Kahn. 1993. Selective amplification of additional members of the ADP-ribosylation factor family: Cloning of the additional human and Drosophila ARF-like genes. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* (USA). 90:8952-8956.

209. Kahn, R. A., F. G. Kern, J. Clark, E. P. Gelmann, and C. Rulka. 1991. Human ADP-ribosylation factors. A functionally conserved family of GTP-binding proteins. *J. Biol. Chem.* 266:2606-2614.

210. Tsuchiya, M., S. R. Price, S. Tsai, J. Moss, and M. Vaughan. 1991. Molecular identification of ADP-ribosylation factor mRNAs and their expression in mammalian cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 266:2772-2777.

211. Brown, H. A., S. Gutowski, R. A. Kahn, and P. C. Sternweis. 1995. Partial purification and characterization of ARF-sensitive phospholipase D from porcine brain. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:14935-14943.

212. Massenburg, D., J. Han, M. Liyanage, W. A. Patton, S. G. Rhee, J. Moss, and M. Vaughan. 1994. Activation of rat brain phospholipase D by ADP-ribosylation factors 1, 5, and 6: separation of ADP-ribosylation factor-dependent and oleate-dependent enzymes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 91:11718-11722.

213. Amor, J. C., D. H. Harrison, R. A. Kahn, and D. Ringe. 1994. Structure of the human ADP-ribosylation factor 1 complexed with GDP. *Nature* 372:704-708.

214. Greasley, S. E., H. Jhoti, C. Teahan, R. Solari, A. Fensome, G. M. H. Thomas, S. Cockcroft, and B. Bax. 1995. The structure of rat ADP-ribosylation factor-1 (ARF-1) complexed to GDP determined from two different crystal forms. *Nature Structural Biol.* 2:797-806.

215. Regazzi, R., S. Ullrich, R. A. Khan, and C. B. Wollheim. 1991. Redistribution of ADP-ribosylation factor during stimulation of permeabilized cells with GTP analogues. *Biochem. J.* 275:639-644.

216. Morgan, A. and R. D. Burgoyne. 1993. A synthetic peptide of the N-terminus of ADP-ribosylation factor (ARF) inhibits regulated exocytosis in adrenal chromaffin cells. *FEBS Lett.* 329:121-124.

217. Fensome, A., E. Cunningham, O. Troung, and S. Cockcroft. 1994. ARF (2-17) does not specifically interact with ARF1-dependent pathways: Inhibition by peptide of phospholipases C- β , D and exocytosis in HL60 cells. *FEBS Lett.* 349:34-38.

218. Bar-Sagi, D. and B. D. Gomperts. 1988. Stimulation of exocytotic degranulation by microinjection of the *ras* oncogenic protein into rat mast cells. *Oncogene* 3:463-469.

219. Pfeffer, S. R. 1994. Rab GTPases: master regulators of membrane trafficking. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 6:522-526.

220. Oberhauser, A. F., J. R. Monck, W. E. Balch, and J. M. Fernandez. 1992. Exocytotic fusion is activated by Rab3a peptides. *Nature* 360:270-273.

221. MacLean, C. M., G. J. Law, and J. M. Edwardson. 1993. Stimulation of exocytotic membrane fusion by modified peptides of the rab3 effector donain: Re-evaluation of the role of rab3 in regulated exocytosis. *Biochem. J.* 294:325-328.

222. Smith, J., N. Thompson, J. Thompson, J. Armstrong, B. Hayes, A. Crofts, J. Squire, C. Teahan, L. Upton, and R. Solari. 1997. Rat basophilic luekaenia (\Re BL) cells overexpressing Rab3a have a reversible block in antigen-stimulatec exocytosis. *Biochem J* 323:321-328.

223. Ludger, J., P. Lledo, M. Roa, J. Vincent, J. Henry, and F. Darchen. 1994. The GTPase rab3A negatively controls calcium-dependent exocytosis in neupendiocrine cells. *EMBO J.* 13:2029-2037.

224. Ridley, A. J., H. F. Paterson, C. L. Johnston, D. Diekmann, and A. Hall. 1992. The small GTP-binding protein rac regulates growth factor-induced membrane ruffling. *Cell* 70:401-410.

225. Ridley, A. J. and A. Hall. 1992. The small GTP-binding protein rho regulates the assembly of focal adhesions and actin stress fibres in response to growth factors. *Cell* 70:389-399.

226. Nobes, C. D. and A. Hall. 1995. Rho, Rac, Cdc42 GTPases regulate the assembly of multimolecular focal complexes associated with actin stress fibres, lamellipodia, and filopodia. *Cell* 81:53-62.

227. Prepens, U., I. Just, C. von Eichel-Streiber, and K. Aktories. 1996. Inhibition of FcεRI-mediated activation of rat basophilic leukemia cells by *Clostridium difficile* Toxin B (Monoglucosyltransferase). *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:7324-7329.

228. Yonei, S. G., K. Oishi, and M. K. Uchida. 1995. Regulation of exocytosis by the small GTP-binding protein Rho in Rat Basophilic Leukemia (RBL-2H3) cells. *Gen. Pharmacol.* 26:1583-1589.

229. Churcher, Y. and B. D. Gomperts. 1990. ATP dependent and ATP independent pathways of exocytosis revealed by interchanging glutamate and chloride as the major anion in permeabilised mast cells. *Cell Regul.* 1:337-346. 230. Koopman, W. R. and R. C. Jackson. 1990. Calcium- and guanine-nucleotide-dependent exocytosis in permeabilised rat mast cells. *Biochem J* 265:365-373.

231. Howell, T. W., I. Kramer, and B. D. Gomperts. 1989. Protein phosphorylation and the dependence on Ca²⁺ for GTP γ S stimulated exocytosis from permeabilised mast cells. *Cell. Signalling* 1:157-163.

232. Hay, J. C. and T. F. J. Martin. 1992. Resolution of regulated secretion into sequential MgATP-dependent and calcium dependent stages mediated by distinct cytosolic proteins. *J Cell Biol* 119:139-151.

233. Hay, J. C. and T. F. J. Martin. 1993. Phosphatidylinositol transfer protein required for ATP-dependent priming of Ca²⁺-activated secretion. *Nature* 366:572-575.

234. Wirtz, K. W. A. 1991. Phospholipid transfer proteins. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 60:73-99.

235. Wirtz, K. W. A. 1997. Phospholipid transfer proteins revisited. *Biochem. J.* 324:353-360.

236. Dickeson, S. K., C. N. Lim, G. T. Schulyer, T. P. Dalton, G. M. Helmkamp, Jr., and L. R. Yarbrough. 1989. Isolation and sequence of cDNA clones encoding rat phosphatidylinositol transfer protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 264:16557-16564.

237. De Vries, K. J., A. A. J. Heinrichs, E. Cunningham, F. Brunink, J. Westerman, P. J. Somerharju, S. Cockcroft, K. W. A. Wirtz, and G. T. Snoek. 1995. An isoform of the phosphatidylinositol transfer protein transfers sphingomyelin and is associated with the golgi system. *Biochem. J.* 310:643-649.

238. Bankaitis, V. A., D. E. Malehorn, S. D. Emr, and R. Greene. 1989. The *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* SEC14 gene encodes a cytosolic factor that is required for transport of secretory proteins from the yeast golgi complex. *J. Cell Biol.* 108:1271-1281.

239. Bankaitis, V. A., J. R. Aitken, A. E. Cleves, and W. Dowhan. 1990. An essential role for a phospholipid transfer protein in yeast golgi function. *Nature* 347:561-562.

240. Hara, S., P. Swigart, D. Jones, and S. Cockcroft. 1997. The first 5 amino acids of the carboxy terminus of phosphatidyinositol transfer protein a (PITPa) play a critical role in inositol lipid signaling: transfer activity of PITP is essential but not sufficient for restoration of phospholipase C signaling. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272:14909-14913.

241. van Paridon, P. A., T. W. J. Gadella, Jr, P. J. Somerharju, and K. W. A. Wirtz. 1987. On the relationship between the dual specificity of the bovine brain phosphatidylinositol transfer proetin and membrane phosphatidylinositol levels. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 903:68-77.

242. Sha, B., S. E. Phillips, V. A. Bankaitis, and M. Luo. 1998. Crystal structure of the *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* phosphatidyl inositol transfer protein. *Nature* 391:506-510.

243. Thomas, G. M. H., E. Cunningham, A. Fensome, A. Ball, N. F. Totty, O. Troung, J. J. Hsuan, and S. Cockcroft. 1993. An essential role for phosphatidylinositol transfer protein in phospholipase C-mediated inositol lipid signalling. *Cell* 74:919-928.

244. Kauffmann-Zeh, A., G. M. H. Thomas, A. Ball, S. Prosser, E. Cunningham, S. Cockcroft, and J. J. Hsuan. 1995. Requirement for phosphatidylinositol transfer protein in Epidermal Growth Factor signalling. *Science* 268:1188-1190.

245. Cunningham, E., S. W. Tan, P. Swigart, J. Hsuan, V. Bankaitis, and S. Cockcroft. 1996. The yeast and mammalian isoforms of phosphatidylinositol transfer protein can all restore phospholipase C-mediated inositol lipid signalling in cytosol-depleted RBL-2H3 and HL60 cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 93:6589-6593.

246. Monaco, M. E. and M. C. Gershengorn. 1992. Subcellular organization of receptor-mediated phosphoinositide turnover. *Endocrine Rev.* 13:707-718.

247. Cunningham, E., G. M. H. Thomas, A. Ball, I. Hiles, and S. Cockcroft. 1995. Phosphatidylinositol transfer protein dictates the rate of inositol trisphosphate production by promoting the synthesis of PIP_2 . *Current Biol.* 5:775-783.

248. Cunningham, E. M. 1994. Identification of phosphatidylinositol transfer protein as an essential requirement for inositol lipid signalling in HL60 cells. Ph.D thesis, University of London.

249. Hay, J. C., P. L. Fisette, G. H. Jenkins, K. Fukami, T. Takenawa, R. E. Anderson, and T. F. J. Martin. 1995. ATP-dependent inositide phosphorylation required for Ca²⁺-activated secretion. *Nature* 374:173-177.

250. Hope, H. R. and L. J. Pike. 1996. Phosphoinositides and phosphoinositideutilizing enzymes in detergent-insoluble lipid domains. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 7:843-851.

251. Pike, L. J. and L. Casey. 1996. Localization and turnover of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate in caveolin-enriched membrane domains. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:26453-26456.

252. Fukami, K., T. Endo, M. Imamura, and T. Takenawa. 1994. α-Actinin and vinculin are PIP_2 -binding proteins involved in signalling by tyrosine kinases. *J Biol Chem* 269:1518-1522.

253. Carpenter, C. L. and L. C. Cantley. 1996. Phosphoinositide kinases. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* 8:153-158.

254. Nakagawa, T., K. Goto, and H. Kondo. 1996. Cloning, expression, and localization of 230-kDa phosphatidylinositol 4-kinase. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271:12088-12094.

255. Ren, X., G. M. Bokoch, A. Traynor-Kaplan, G. H. Jenkins, R. A. Anderson, and M. A. Schwartz. 1996. Physical association of the small GTPase Rho with a 68-kDa phosphatidylinositol 4-phosphate 5-kinase in Swiss 3T3 cells. *Molec. Biol. Cell* 7:435-442.

256. Tolias, K. F., L. C. Cantley, and C. L. Carpenter. 1995. Rho family GTPases bind to phosphoinositide kinases. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:17656-17659.

257. Hartwig, J. H., S. Kung, T. Kovacsovics, P. A. Janmey, L. C. Cantley, T. P. Stossel, and A. Toker. 1996. D3 phosphoinositides and outside-in integrin signalling by glycoprotein IIb-IIIa mediate platelet actin assembly and filopodial extension induced by phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate. *J Biol Chem* 271:32986-32993.

258. Schiavo, G., F. Benfenati, B. Poulain, O. Rossetto, P. Polverino de Laureto, B. R. Das Gupta, and C. Montecucco. 1992. Tetanus and botulinum-B neurotoxins block neurotransmitter release by proteolytic cleavage of synaptobrevin. *Nature* 359:832-835.

259. Blasi, J., E. R. Chapman, S. Yamasaki, T. Binz, H. Niemann, and R. Jahn. 1993. Botulinum neurotoxin C1 blocks neurotransmitter release by means of cleaving HPC-1/syntaxin. *EMBO-J* 12:4821-4828.

260. Montecucco, C. and G. Schiavo. 1994. Mechanism of action of tetanus and botulinum neurotoxins. *Mol Microbiol* 13:1-8.

261. Blasi, J., E. R. Chapman, E. Link, T. Binz, S. Yamasaki, P. de Camilli, T. C. Sudhof, H. Niemann, and R. Jahn. 1993. Botulinum neurotoxin A selectively cleaves the synaptic protein SNAP-25. *Nature* 365:160-163.

262. Sollner, T., S. W. Whiteheart, M. Brunner, H. Erdjument Bromage, S. Geromanos, P. Tempst, and J. E. Rothman. 1993. SNAP receptors implicated in vesicle targeting and fusion. *Nature* 362:318-324.

263. Sollner, T. H., M. K. Bennett, S. W. Whiteheart, R. H. Scheller, and J. E. Rothman. 1993. A protein assembly-disassembly pathway *in vitro* that may correspond to sequential steps of synaptic vesicle docking, activation and fusion. *Cell* 75:409-418.

264. Whiteheart, S. W., K. Rossnagel, S. A. Buhrow, M. Brunner, R. Jaenicke, and J. E. Rothman. 1994. N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive fusion protein: a trimeric ATPase whose hydrolysis of ATP is required for membrane fusion. *J Cell Biol* 126:945-954.

265. Morgan, A., R. Dimaline, and R. D. Burgoyne. 1994. The ATPase activity of Nethylmaleimide-sensitive fusion protein (NSF) is regulated by soluble NSF attachment proteins. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:29347-29350.

266. Walch-Solimena, C., J. Blasi, L. Edelmann, E. R. Chapman, G. F. von Mollard, and R. Jahn. 1995. The t-SNARE's syntaxin-1 and SNAP-25 are presen on organelles that participate in synaptic vesicle recycling. *J Cell Biol* 128:637-645.

267. Sogaard, M., K. Tani, R. R. Ye, S. Geromanos, P. Tempst, T. Kirchhausen, J. E. Rothman, and T. Sollner. 1994. A rab protein is required for the assembly of SNARE complexes in the docking of transport vesicles. *Cell* 78:937-948.

268. Banerjee, A., V. A. Barry, B. R. DasGupta, and T. F. J. Martin. 1996. *N*-Ethylmaleimide sensitive factor acts at a prefusion ATP-dependent step in calciumactivated exocytosis. *J Biol Chem* 271:20223-20226.

269. Clary, D. O. and J. E. Rothman. 1990. Purification of three related peripheral membrane proteins needed for vesicular transport. *J Biol Chem* 265:10109-10117.

270. Schiavo, G., M. J. Gmachl, G. Stenbeck, T. H. Sollner, and J. E. Rothman. 1995. A possible docking and fusion particle for synaptic transmission. *Nature* 378:733-736.

271. Sudlow, A. W., B. W. McFerran, H. Bodill, R. J. O. Barnard, A. Morgan, and R. D. Burgoyne. 1996. Similar effects of α - and β -SNAP on calcium-regulated exocytosis. *FEBS Lett* 393:185-188.

272. Wilson, D. W., S. W. Whiteheart, M. Wiedmann, M. Brunner, and J. E. Rothman. 1992. A multisubunit particle implicated in membrane fusion. *J Cell Biol* 117:531-538.

273. DeBello, W. M., V. O'Connor, T. Dresbach, S. W. Whiteheart, S. S. Wang, F. E. Schweizer, H. Betz, J. E. Rothman, and G. J. Augustine. 1995. SNAP-mediated protein-protein interactions essential for neurotransmitter release. *Nature* 373:626-630.

274. Chamberlain, L. H., D. Roth, A. Morgan, and R. D. Burgoyne. 1995. Distinct effects of α -SNAP, 14-3-3 proteins, and calmodulin on priming and triggering of regulated exocytosis. *J. Cell. Biol.* 130:1063-1070.

275. Banerjee, A., V. A. Barry, B. R. DasGupta, and T. F. J. Martin. 1996. SNAP-25 is required for a late post-docking step in calcium-dependent exocytosis. *J Biol Chem* 271:20227-20230.

276. Protopopov, V., B. Govindan, P. Novick, and J. E. Gerst. 1993. Homologs of of the synaptobrevin/VAMP family of synaptic vesicle proteins function on the late secretory pathway in S.cerevisiae. *Cell* 74:855-861.

277. Aalto, M. K., H. Ronne, and S. Keranen. 1993. Yeast syntaxins Sso1p and Sso2p belong to a family of related membrane proteins that function in vesicular transport. *EMBO J* 12:4095-4104.

278. Couve, A. and J. E. Gersht. 1994. Yeast Snc proteins complex with Sec9. *J Biol Chem* 269:23391-23394.

279. Tatham, P. E. R. and B. D. Gomperts. 1990. Cell permeabilisation. In Peptide Hormones - A Practical Approach. K. Siddle and J. C. Hutton, editors. IRL Press, Oxford. 257-269.

280. Laemmli, U. K. 1970. Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. *Nature* 227:680-685.

281. Stutchfield, J. and S. Cockcroft. 1993. Correlation between secretion and phospholipase D activation in differentiated HL60 cells. *Biochem. J.* 293:649-655.

282. Larbi, K. Y. and B. D. Gomperts. 1997. Complex pattern of inhibition by magnesium of exocytosis from permeabilised eosinophils. *Cell Calcium* 21:213-219.

283. Ball, A. 1997. Immunological investigations into the properties and function of the phosphatidylinositol transfer protein. PhD Thesis, University of London.

284. Thomas, G. M. H., E. Cunningham, and S. Cockcroft. 1994. Purification of phosphatidylinositol transfer protein from brain cytosol for reconstituting G-protein-regulated phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C- β isozymes. *Methods in Enzymol.* 238:168-181.

285. Garcia, P., R. Gupta, S. Shah, A. J. Morris, S. A. Rudge, S. Scarlata, V. Petrova, S. McLaughlin, and M. J. Rebecchi. 1995. The pleckstrin homology domain of phospholipase C-δ1 binds with high affinity to phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate in bilayer membranes. *Biochemistry*. 34:16228-16234.

286. De Vries, K. J., J. Westerman, P. I. H. Bastiaens, T. M. Jovin, K. W. A. Wirtz, and G. T. Snoek. 1996. Fluorescently labelled phosphatidylinositol transfer protein isoforms (α and β) microinjected into foetal bovine heart endothelial cells, are targeted to distinct intracellular sites. *Exp. Cell Res.* 227:33-39.

287. De Matteis, M. A., G. Santini, R. A. Kahn, G. Di Tullio, and A. Luini. 1993. Receptor and protein kinase C-mediated regulation of ARF binding to the golgi complex. *Nature* 364:818-821.

288. van Paridon, P. A., T. W. J. Gadella, Jr, and K. W. A. Wirtz. 1988. The effect of polyphosphoinositides and phosphatidic acid on the phosphatidylinositol transfer protein from bovine brain: a kinetic study. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 943:76-86.

289. Helmkamp, G. M., Jr. 1990. Transport and metabolism of phosphatidylinositol in eukaryotic cells. *In:.* "Subcellular. Biochemsitry". Hilderson. H. J. ed. Plenum. *Publishing. Corporation;*. pp. 129-174:-174.

290. Liscovitch, M., V. Chalifa, P. Pertile, C. S. Chen, and L. C. Cantley. 1994. Novel function of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate as a cofactor for brain membrane phospholipase D. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:21403-21406.

291. Randazzo, P. A. and R. A. Kahn. 1994. GTP hydrolysis by ADP-ribosylation factor is dependent on both an ADP-ribosylation factor GTPase-activating protein and acid phospholipids. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269:10758-10763.

292. Whatmore, J., C. P. Morgan, E. Cunningham, K. S. Collison, K. R. Willison, and S. Cockcroft. 1996. ADP-ribosylation factor1-regulated phospholipase D is localized at the plasma membrane and intracellular organelles in HL60 cells. *Biochem. J.* 320:785-794.

293. Ibrahim, A. A. and J. D. Funkhouser. 1997. Phosphatidylinositol transfer protein in lung: cellular and subcellular localization. *J. Histochem. Cytochem.* 45:551-558.

294. Wiedemann, C., T. Schafer, and M. M. Burger. 1996. Chromaffin granuleassociated phosphatidylinositol 4-kinase activity is required for stimulated secretion. *EMBO J.* 15:2094-2101.

295. Cockcroft, S. 1998. Phosphatidylinositol transfer proteins: A requirement in signal transduction and vesicle traffic. *BioEssays* In press: March issue

296. Fensome, A., J. Whatmore, C. P. Morgan, D. Jones, and S. Cockcroft. 1998. ARF and Rho proteins mediate FMLP-dependent activation of PLD in human neutrophils. *J. Biol. Chem.* 273:13157-13164.

297. Karnam, P., M. L. Standaert, L. Galloway, and R. V. Farese. 1997. Activation and translocation of Rho (and ADP ribosylation factor) by insulin in rat adipocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272:6136-6140.

298. Snoek, G. T., J. Westerman, F. S. Wouters, and K. W. A. Wirtz. 1993. Phosphorylation and distribution of the phosphatidylinositol-transfer protein in phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate and bombesin-stimulated Swiss 3T3 fibroblasts. *Biochem. J.* 291:649-656.

299. Graham, M. E., V. Gerke, and R. D. Burgoyne. 1997. Modification of Annexin II expression in PC12 cell lines does not affect calcium-dependent exocytosis. *Mol Biol Cell* 8:431-442.

300. Ali, S. M. and R. D. Burgoyne. 1990. The stimulatory effect of calpactin (annexin II) on calcium-dependent exocytosis in chromaffin cells: requirement for both the N-terminal and core domains of p36 and ATP. *Cell. Signalling* 2:265-276.

301. Oancea, E., M. N. Teruel, A. F. G. Quest, and T. Meyer. 1998. Green fluorescent protein (GFP)-tagged cysteine-rich domains from protein kinase C as fluorescent indicators for diacylglycerol signalling in living cells. *J Cell Biol* 140:485-498.